UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549 FORM 10-Q

(X) QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15 (d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the quarterly period ended March 31, 2013

or

() TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15 (d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from _____ to ____

No

Commission file number 001-16131

WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC. (Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware

(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)

1241 East Main Street Stamford, CT 06902 (203) 352-8600

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of Registrant's principal executive offices)

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15 (d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports) and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.

Yes X

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate website, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files).

Yes X No

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer □ Non-accelerated filer □

(Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Accelerated filer \blacksquare Smaller reporting company \square

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).

Yes No X

At May 1, 2013 the number of shares outstanding of the Registrant's Class A common stock, par value \$.01 per share, was 29,771,977 and the number of shares outstanding of the Registrant's Class B common stock, par value \$.01 per share, was 45,050,830.

04-2693383

(I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	<u>Page #</u>
Part I – FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
Item 1. Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited)	
Consolidated Income Statements for the three months ended March 31, 2013	
and March 31, 2012	<u>2</u>
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and March 31, 2012	3
	-
Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012	<u>4</u>
Consolidated Statement of Stockholders' Equity as of March 31, 2013	<u>5</u>
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the three months ended March 31, 2013	
and March 31, 2012	<u>6</u>
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	2
Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>18</u>
Rem 2. Management's Discussion and Anarysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>10</u>
Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	<u>29</u>
Item 4. Controls and Procedures	<u>29</u>
Part II – OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1. Legal Proceedings	<u>29</u>
Item 1A. Risk Factors	<u>29</u>
Item 5. Other Information	<u>30</u>
	_
Item 6. Exhibits	<u>31</u>
<u>Signature</u>	<u>32</u>

CONSOLIDATED INCOME STATEMENTS (In thousands, except per share data) (Unaudited)

	Three Months Ended				
		March 31, 2013		March 31, 2012	
Net revenues	\$	124,001	\$	123,068	
Cost of revenues (including amortization and impairments of feature film production assets of \$6,074 and \$4,559, respectively)		74,866		68,397	
Selling, general and administrative expenses		37,831		34,712	
Depreciation and amortization		5,232		3,918	
Operating income		6,072		16,041	
Investment income, net		448		499	
Interest expense		(352)		(502)	
Other (expense) income, net		(1,345)		506	
Income before income taxes		4,823		16,544	
Provision for income taxes		1,789		1,213	
Net income	\$	3,034	\$	15,331	
Earnings per share:					
Basic	\$	0.04	\$	0.21	
Diluted	\$	0.04	\$	0.20	
Weighted average common shares outstanding:					

weighted average common shares outstanding.		
Basic	74,800	74,461
Diluted	75,233	74,815

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

(in thousands) (Unaudited)

	Three Months Ended			
	Μ	arch 31, 2013	March 31, 2012	
Net income	\$	3,034	\$	15,331
Other comprehensive income (loss):				
Foreign currency translation adjustment		(88)		109
Unrealized holding (loss) gain (net of tax (benefit) expense of (\$7) and \$98, respectively)		(10)		160
Total other comprehensive (loss) income		(98)		269
Comprehensive income	\$	2,936	\$	15,600

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (in thousands, except share data)

(Unaudited)

	As of			
	Ν	March 31, 2013		cember 31, 2012
ASSETS				
CURRENT ASSETS:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	46,278	\$	66,048
Short-term investments, net		85,975		86,326
Accounts receivable (net of allowances for doubtful accounts and returns				
of \$13,143 and \$14,691, respectively)		54,839		50,716
Inventory		3,098		1,770
Deferred income tax assets		14,049		14,403
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		17,261		15,269
Total current assets		221,500		234,532
PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT, NET		102,170		102,162
FEATURE FILM PRODUCTION ASSETS, NET		20,643		23,691
TELEVISION PRODUCTION ASSETS		6,969		6,331
INVESTMENT SECURITIES		5,220		5,220
OTHER ASSETS		9,405		9,447
TOTAL ASSETS	\$	365,907	\$	381,383
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY				
CURRENT LIABILITIES:				
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$	43,555	\$	48,954
Deferred income		23,091		28,611
Total current liabilities		66,646		77,565
NON-CURRENT INCOME TAX LIABILITIES		9,166		9,092
COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES				
STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY:				
Class A common stock: (\$.01 par value; 180,000,000 shares authorized;				
29,759,891 and 29,253,665 shares issued and outstanding as of				
March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, respectively)		298		293
Class B convertible common stock: (\$.01 par value; 60,000,000 shares authorized;				
45,050,830 and 45,500,830 shares issued and outstanding as of December 31,				
March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, respectively)		450		455
Additional paid-in capital		343,185		341,762
Accumulated other comprehensive income		3,933		4,031
Accumulated deficit		(57,771)		(51,815)
Total stockholders' equity		290,095		294,726
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY	\$	365,907	\$	381,383

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

(In thousands) (Unaudited)

	Common Stock						Accumulated Additional Other								
	C	ass A		Cl	lass B		Paid - in		Cor	Comprehensive Accumula		cumulated			
	Shares		nount	Shares Amount		Amount		Capital	Income		Income			Deficit	Total
Balance, December 31, 2012	29,254	\$	293	45,501	\$	455	\$	341,762	\$	4,031	\$	(51,815)	\$ 294,726		
Net income	_		_	—		_		—		—		3,034	3,034		
Other comprehensive income	—		—	—		—		—		(98)		—	(98)		
Stock issuances, net	56		_	_		_		211		_		_	211		
Conversion of Class B common stock by shareholder	450		5	(450)		(5)		_		_		_	_		
Tax effect from stock-based payment arrangements	_		_	_		_		(16)		_		_	(16)		
Dividends	—		—	—		—		13		—		(8,990)	(8,977)		
Stock-based compensation	—			—		_		1,215		—		—	1,215		
Balance, March 31, 2013	29,760	\$	298	45,051	\$	450	\$	343,185	\$	3,933	\$	(57,771)	\$ 290,095		

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(In thousands) (Unaudited)

		led		
	Ν	March 31, 2013		Iarch 31, 2012
ERATING ACTIVITIES:				
Net income	\$	3,034	\$	15,33
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash (used in)/provided by operating				
activities:				
Amortization and impairments of feature film production assets		6,074		4,55
Depreciation and amortization		5,232		3,92
Amortization of bond premium		538		5
Amortization of debt issuance costs		154		1:
Stock-based compensation		1,215		74
(Recovery from) provision for doubtful accounts		(316)		83
Services provided in exchange for equity instruments		(220)		-
Loss on disposal of property and equipment		425		1
Provision (benefit) for deferred income taxes		456		(2,4
Excess tax benefits from stock-based payment arrangements				
Cash (used in)/provided by changes in operating assets and liabilities:				
Accounts receivable		(3,676)		6,42
Inventory		(1,327)		
Prepaid expenses and other assets		(2,468)		(3,40
Feature film production assets		(769)		(6
Television production assets		(638)		(3,0
Accounts payable and accrued expenses		(8,090)		4,68
Deferred income		(5,521)		4,5
Net cash (used in)/provided by operating activities		(5,897)		32,4
VESTING ACTIVITIES:				
Purchases of property and equipment and other assets		(4,944)		(13,3
Purchases of short-term investments		(8,999)		(7,8
Proceeds from sales and maturities of investments		8,785		5,50
Net cash used in investing activities		(5,158)		(15,6)
VANCING ACTIVITIES:				~ /
Repayment of long-term debt				(30
Dividends paid		(8,977)		(8,9)
Issuance of stock, net		262		39
Excess tax benefits from stock-based payment arrangements				
Net cash used in financing activities		(8,715)		(8,84
T INCREASE (DECREASE) IN CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS		(19,770)		7,9
SH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, BEGINNING OF PERIOD		66,048		52,4
SH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, END OF PERIOD	\$	46,278	\$	60,4
	Ψ	10,270	*	
N-CASH INVESTING AND FINANCING TRANSACTIONS: Non-cash purchase of property and equipment and other assets	\$	1,779	\$	1,42

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

1. Basis of Presentation and Business Description

The accompanying consolidated financial statements include the accounts of WWE. "WWE" refers to World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc. and its subsidiaries, unless the context otherwise requires. References to "we," "us," "our" and the "Company" refer to WWE and its subsidiaries. We are an integrated media and entertainment company, principally engaged in the development, production and marketing of television, pay-per-view event programming, live events, feature films, licensing of various WWE themed products and the sale of consumer products featuring our brands. Our operations are organized around four principal activities:

Live and Televised Entertainment

• Revenues consist principally of ticket sales to live events, sales of merchandise at these live events, television rights fees, integrated sponsorships fees, and fees for viewing our pay-per-view and video-on-demand programming.

Consumer Products

• Revenues consist principally of direct sales of WWE produced home entertainment (DVD/Blu-ray), magazine publishing and royalties or license fees related to various WWE themed products such as video games, toys and apparel.

Digital Media

• Revenues consist principally of advertising sales on our websites, rights fees received for digital content, sale of merchandise on our website through our WWEShop internet storefront and sales of various broadband and mobile content.

WWE Studios

• Revenues consist of amounts earned from the distribution of filmed entertainment.

All intercompany balances are eliminated in consolidation. The accompanying consolidated financial statements are unaudited. All adjustments (consisting of normal recurring adjustments) considered necessary for a fair presentation of financial position, results of operations and cash flows at the dates and for the periods presented have been included. The results of operations of any interim period are not necessarily indicative of the results of operations for the full year.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires our management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosures of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Certain information and note disclosures normally included in annual financial statements have been condensed or omitted from these interim financial statements; these financial statements should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and notes thereto included in our Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012.

Immaterial Error Discovered in Prior Period Financial Statements

Subsequent to the issuance of our Form 10-Q for the three months ended March 31, 2012, the Company identified and corrected an immaterial error in the Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for such period. Specifically, the reversing effect of a year-end accrual of property and equipment was not classified correctly in the Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for the three months ended March 31, 2012. This error resulted in an overstatement of \$5,302 in the "Accounts payable and accrued expenses" line in the cash flows provided by/(used in) operating activities and an understatement in the "Purchases of property and equipment and other assets" line in the cash flows provided by/(used in) investing activities section of the cash flows for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and did not affect the other financial statements presented.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In February 2013, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued an accounting standards update on the reporting of amounts reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income, to improve the transparency of reporting. These reclassifications present the effects on the line items of net income of significant amounts reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income–but only if the item reclassified is required under U.S. GAAP to be reclassified to net income in its entirety in the same reporting period. We adopted this accounting standards update on January 1, 2013 which did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

In October 2012, the FASB issued an accounting standards update to amend the requirements related to an impairment assessment of unamortized film costs and clarify when unamortized film costs should be assessed for impairment. The update revises the impairment assessment to remove the rebuttable presumption that the conditions leading to the write-off of unamortized film costs after the balance sheet date existed as of the balance sheet date. The update also eliminates the requirement that an entity incorporate into fair value measurements used in impairment tests the effects of any changes in estimates resulting from the consideration of subsequent evidence, if the information would not have been considered by market participants at the measurement date. This standard update is effective for impairment assessments performed on or after December 15, 2012. We adopted this accounting standards update for our film impairment assessment as of December 31, 2012 which did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements for the periods presented herein.

In December 2011, the FASB issued an accounting standards update that expands the disclosure requirements for the offsetting of assets and liabilities related to certain financial instruments and derivative instruments. The update requires disclosures to present both gross information and net information for financial instruments and derivative instruments that are eligible for net presentation due to a right of offset, an enforceable master netting arrangement or similar agreement. We adopted this accounting standards update as of January 1, 2013 which did not have a material effect on our consolidated financial statements.

2. Stock-based Compensation

Restricted Stock Units

Stock-based compensation costs associated with our restricted stock units ("RSUs") are determined using the fair market value of the Company's common stock on the date of the grant. These costs are recognized over the requisite service period using the graded vesting method, net of estimated forfeitures. RSUs typically have a three year service requirement and vest in equal annual installments and are granted under our 2007 Omnibus Incentive Plan (the "Plan").

The following table summarizes RSUs activity (dollars in thousands except per unit data):

	Three Months Ended				
	March 31, 2013		March 31, 2012		
Units granted	14,500		102,500		
Weighted average grant date fair value of units granted	\$ 8.56	\$	9.69		
Total unvested units at end of period	137,193		149,789		
Weighted average grant date fair value - unvested units	\$ 9.44	\$	10.57		

Performance Stock Units

Stock-based compensation costs associated with our performance stock units ("PSUs") are initially determined using the fair market value of the Company's common stock on the date the awards are approved by our Compensation Committee (service inception date) and are granted under the Plan. The vesting of these PSUs are subject to certain performance conditions and a service requirement of three and one half years. Until such time as the performance conditions are met, stock compensation costs associated with these PSUs are re-measured each reporting period based upon the fair market value of the Company's common stock and the probability of attainment on the reporting date. Stock compensation costs for our PSUs are recognized over the requisite service period using the graded vesting method, net of estimated forfeitures.

The following table summarizes PSUs activity (dollars in thousands except per unit data):

	Three Months Ended			
	 March 31, 2013		March 31, 2012	
Units granted	782,995		622,700 *	
Weighted average service inception date fair value of units granted	\$ 8.82	\$	9.14 *	
Total unvested units at end of period	796,300		993,968	
Weighted average fair value per share - unvested units	\$ 8.82	\$	11.12	

* The performance conditions for this award were subsequently met and during the three months ended March 31, 2013, we granted 709,196 PSUs at a weighted average grant date fair value of \$8.46.

Stock-based compensation costs totaled \$1,215 and \$679 for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively.

3. Segment Information

As discussed in Note 1, the Company classifies its operations into four reportable segments: Live and Televised Entertainment, Consumer Products, Digital Media and WWE Studios.

Beginning in the first quarter of 2013, the Company made changes to its operating plan and management reporting to reflect a change in the measurement used by management to evaluate performance. The Company changed its measure of segment profit (loss) to operating income (loss) before depreciation and amortization or "OIBDA". Prior to the three months ended March 31, 2013, the Company measured segment profit (loss) using operating income. The Company revised its financial information and disclosures for prior periods to reflect the segment disclosures as if the current measure of profit (loss), OIBDA, had been in effect throughout all periods presented.

The Company presents OIBDA as the primary measure of segment profit (loss). The Company believes the presentation OIBDA is relevant and useful for investors because it allows investors to view our segment performance in a manner similar to the primary method used by management to evaluate performance and make decisions about allocating resources. The Company defines OIBDA as operating income before depreciation and amortization, excluding feature film amortization and film impairments.

We do not allocate certain costs included in OIBDA to our reportable segments. These costs are primarily corporate overhead expenses and costs which benefit the Company as a whole and are therefore, not allocated to our reportable segments. Starting in the second quarter of 2012, we began allocating certain staff related expenses, specifically stock compensation costs, management incentive compensation and medical benefits in our management reporting and, as such, we prospectively included these costs in the calculation of OIBDA for our reportable segments. This change did not have a material impact on our reportable segments' OIBDA. Revenues from transactions between our operating segments are not material.

The following tables present summarized financial information for each of the Company's reportable segments:

	Three Months Ended			
	 March 31, 2013		March 31, 2012	
Net revenues:				
Live and Televised Entertainment	\$ 79,926	\$	75,715	
Consumer Products	33,174		35,459	
Digital Media	8,996		7,141	
WWE Studios	1,905		4,753	
Total net revenues	\$ 124,001	\$	123,068	
OIBDA:				
Live and Televised Entertainment	\$ 21,460	\$	26,146	
Consumer Products	23,505		23,392	
Digital Media	2,001		1,755	
WWE Studios	(5,044)		(1,307)	
Unallocated Corporate	(30,618)		(30,027)	
Total OIBDA	\$ 11,304	\$	19,959	

Reconciliation of Total Operating Income to Total OIBDA

		Three Months Ended				
	Μ	arch 31, 2013	March 31, 2012			
Total operating income	\$	6,072	\$	16,041		
Depreciation and amortization		5,232		3,918		
Total OIBDA	\$	11,304	\$	19,959		

Geographic Information

Net revenues by major geographic region are based upon the geographic location of where our content is distributed. The information below summarizes net revenues to unaffiliated customers by geographic area:

		Three Months Ended				
	March 31, 2013			March 31, 2012		
North America	\$	97,824	\$	93,044		
Europe/Middle East/Africa		16,253		17,956		
Asia Pacific		7,885		8,506		
Latin America		2,039		3,562		
Total net revenues	\$	124,001	\$	123,068		

Revenues generated from the United Kingdom, our largest international market, totaled \$7,703 and \$8,151 for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively. The Company's property and equipment was almost entirely located in the United States at March 31, 2013 and 2012.

4. Property and Equipment

Property and equipment consisted of the following:

	As of					
	March 31, 2013			cember 31, 2012		
Land, buildings and improvements	\$	99,714	\$	97,551		
Equipment		95,992		93,316		
Corporate aircraft		20,858		20,858		
Vehicles		1,474		1,474		
		218,038		213,199		
Less accumulated depreciation		(115,868)		(111,037)		
Total	\$	102,170	\$	102,162		

Depreciation expense for property and equipment totaled \$4,846 and \$3,805 for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, respectively.

5. Feature Film Production Assets

Feature film production assets consisted of the following:

		As of				
	March 31, 2013		December 31, 2012			
Feature film productions:						
In release	\$	15,352	\$	13,238		
Completed but not released		3,582		7,849		
In production		1,004		1,977		
In development		705		627		
Total	\$	20,643	\$	23,691		

Approximately 41% of "In release" film production assets are estimated to be amortized over the next 12 months and approximately 73% of "In release" film production assets are estimated to be amortized over the next three years. We anticipate amortizing 80% of our "In release" film production asset within four years as we receive revenues associated with international distribution of our licensed films.

During the three months ended March 31, 2013, we released two feature films via theatrical distribution, *The Call* and *Dead Man Down*, which comprise \$1,012 and \$989, respectively, of our "In release" feature film assets, as of March 31, 2013. We also released *The Marine 3: Homefront* direct to DVD during the current quarter which comprises \$1,482 of our "In release" feature film asset as of March 31, 2013. Third-party distributors control the distribution and marketing of these three films, and as a result, we recognize revenue on a net basis after the third-party distributor recoups distribution fees and expenses and results are reported to us. Results are typically reported to us in periods subsequent to the initial release of the film.

During the three months ended March 31, 2012, we released one feature film, *Bending the Rules*, which comprise \$785 of our "In release" feature film assets as of March 31, 2013.

Unamortized feature film production assets are evaluated for impairment each reporting period. We review and revise estimates of ultimate revenue and participation costs at each reporting period to reflect the most current information available. If estimates for a film's ultimate revenue are revised and indicate a significant decline in a film's profitability or if events or circumstances change that indicate we should assess whether the fair value of a film is less than its unamortized film costs, we calculate the films estimated fair value using a discounted cash flows model. If fair value is less than amortized cost, the film asset is written down to fair value.

We recorded an impairment charge of \$4,696 during the three months ended March 31, 2013 related to our feature film, *Dead Man Down*. During the three months ended March 31, 2012, we recorded an impairment charge of \$754 related to our feature film *Bending the Rules*. These impairment charges represent the excess of the recorded net carrying value over the estimated fair value.

We currently have two theatrical films designated as "Completed but not released". We also have capitalized certain script development costs for various other film projects designated as "In development". Capitalized script development costs are evaluated at each reporting period for impairment and to determine if a project is deemed to be abandoned. During the three months ended March 31, 2013, we did not record any expense related to previously capitalized development costs related to abandoned projects. During the three months ended March 31, 2012, we expensed \$15 of previously capitalized development costs related to abandoned projects.

6. Television Production Assets

Television production assets consist primarily of episodic television series we have produced for distribution, either on a potential network or through other distribution platforms. Amounts capitalized include development costs, production costs, post-production costs and related production or post-production overhead. We have \$6,969 capitalized as of March 31, 2013 related to this type of programming. Costs to produce live event programming are expensed when the event is first broadcast. Unamortized television production assets are evaluated for impairment each reporting period. If conditions indicate a potential impairment, and the estimated future cash flows are not sufficient to recover the unamortized asset, the asset is written down to fair value. In addition, if we determine that a program will not likely air, we write-off the remaining unamortized asset. During the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, we did not record any impairments related to any television production assets.

7. Investment Securities and Short-Term Investments

On June 25, 2012, the Company invested \$5,000 in Tout Industries, Inc. ("Tout") Series B Preferred Stock. This investment was accounted for under the cost method. We evaluate our investment in Tout for impairment if factors indicate that a significant decrease in value has occurred. No such indicators were noted during the three months ended March 31, 2013. This investment is included in Investment Securities in our Consolidated Balance Sheet as of March 31, 2013. In July 2012, the Company entered into a two-year strategic partnership whereby WWE will fully integrate and promote Tout's technology platform into WWE's TV broadcasts, digital properties and live events. WWE is eligible to receive up to 11,250 shares of Tout common stock per quarter over the life of the two year agreement. During the first quarter of 2013, we achieved the required performance metrics and recorded revenue of \$0.2 million. The Company recorded a receivable for the shares it expects to receive related to the first quarter.

			Mar	ch 31, 2013	3			D	ecei	nber 31, 20	12	
	Aı	nortized Cost	-	nrealized Holding Gain		Fair Value	A	Amortized Cost	-	nrealized Holding Gain		Fair Value
Municipal bonds	\$	68,234	\$	512	\$	68,746	\$	68,517	\$	482	\$	68,999
Corporate bonds		17,130		99		17,229		17,182		145		17,327
Total	\$	85,364	\$	611	\$	85,975	\$	85,699	\$	627	\$	86,326

Investment securities and short-term investments measured at fair value consisted of the following:

We classify the investments listed in the above table as available-for-sale securities. Such investments consist primarily of municipal bonds, including pre-refunded municipal and corporate bonds. These investments are stated at fair value as required by the applicable accounting guidance. Unrealized gains and losses on such securities are reflected, net of tax, as other comprehensive income (loss) in the Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income.

Our municipal and corporate bonds are included in Short-term investments, net on our Consolidated Balance Sheets. Realized gains and losses on investments are included in earnings and are derived using the specific identification method for determining the cost of securities sold. As of March 31, 2013, contractual maturities of these bonds are as follows:

	Maturities
Municipal bonds	2 month-10 years
Corporate bonds	1 months-3 years

There were no sales of our available-for-sale securities during the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012. During the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, we had proceeds from maturities and calls for available-for-sale securities of \$8,875 and \$5,500, respectively.

As of March 31, 2013, we had net unrealized holding gains on available-for-sale securities of \$611 which are included in accumulated other comprehensive income. Of this amount, we had gross unrealized holding gains of \$665 and gross unrealized holding losses of \$54. As of December 31, 2012, we had net unrealized holding gains on available-for-sale securities of \$627 which are included in accumulated other comprehensive income. Of this amount, we had gross unrealized holding gains of \$711 and gross unrealized holding losses of \$84.

8. Fair Value Measurement

Fair value is determined based on the exchange price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in the principal or most advantageous market for the asset or liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. Fair value is a market-based measurement based on assumptions that "market participants" would use to price the asset or liability. Accordingly, the framework considers markets or observable inputs as the preferred source of value followed by assumptions based on hypothetical transactions, in the absence of market inputs. The fair value should be calculated based on assumptions that market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability, not on assumptions specific to the entity. In addition, the fair value of assets and liabilities should include consideration of non-performance risk including the Company's own credit risk.

Additionally, the guidance establishes a three-level hierarchy that ranks the quality and reliability of information used in developing fair value estimates. The hierarchy gives the highest priority to quoted prices in active markets and the lowest priority to unobservable data. In cases where two or more levels of inputs are used to determine fair value, a financial instrument's level is determined based on the lowest level input that is considered significant to the fair value measurement in its entirety. The three levels of the fair value hierarchy are summarized as follows:

- Level 1- quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities;
- Level 2- quoted prices in active markets for similar assets and liabilities and inputs that are observable for the asset or liability; or
- Level 3- unobservable inputs, such as discounted cash flow models or valuations

The following assets are required to be measured at fair value on a recurring basis and the classification within the hierarchy was as follows:

	Fair Value at March 31, 2013				Fair Value at December 31, 2012							
	Total	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3				
Municipal bonds	\$ 68,746	\$ —	\$ 68,746	\$ —	\$ 68,999	\$ —	\$ 68,999	\$ —				
Corporate bonds	17,229	_	17,229	_	17,327	_	17,327	_				
Total	\$ 85,975	\$	\$ 85,975	\$	\$ 86,326	\$	\$ 86,326	\$				

Certain financial instruments are carried at cost on the Consolidated Balance Sheets, which approximates fair value due to their short-term, highly liquid nature. The carrying amounts of cash and cash equivalents, money market accounts, accounts receivable and accounts payable approximate fair value because of the short-term nature of such instruments.

We have classified our investment in municipal and corporate bonds within Level 2 as their valuation requires quoted prices for similar instruments in active markets, quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active and/or model-based valuation techniques for which all significant inputs are observable in the market or can be corroborated by observable market data. The municipal and corporate bonds are valued based on model-driven valuations whereby market prices from a variety of industry standard data providers, security master files from large financial institutions and other third-party sources are used as inputs to an algorithm.

The Company also has assets that are required to be measured at fair value on a non-recurring basis if it is determined that indicators of impairment exist. These assets are recorded at fair value only when an impairment is recognized. During the three months ended March 31, 2013, the Company recorded impairment charges of \$4,696 on feature film production assets based on fair value measurements of \$989. The Company recorded an impairment charge of \$754 during the three months ended March 31, 2012 on a feature film production asset based on a fair value measurement of \$1,000. See Note 5, *Feature Film Production Assets*, for further discussion. The Company classifies these assets as Level 3 within the fair value hierarchy due to significant unobservable inputs. The Company utilizes a discounted cash flows model to determine the fair value of these impaired films where indicators of impairment exist. The significant unobservable inputs to this model are the Company's expected cash flows for the film, including projected home video sales, pay and free TV sales and international sales, and a discount rate of 13% that market participants would seek for bearing the risk associated with such assets. The Company utilizes an independent third party specialist who assists us in gathering the necessary inputs used in our model.



9. Accounts Payable and Accrued Expenses

Accounts payable and accrued expenses consisted of the following

	March 31, 2013			December 31, 2012		
Trade related	\$	5,520	\$	7,364		
Payroll and related benefits		8,899		16,099		
Talent related		9,179		9,805		
Accrued event and television production		5,174		5,122		
Accrued home video royalties		2,089		1,989		
Accrued legal and professional		2,360		1,243		
Accrued purchases of property and equipment and other assets		1,779		1,415		
Accrued film liability		2,879		572		
Accrued other		5,676		5,345		
Total	\$	43,555	\$	48,954		

Accrued other includes accruals for our publishing and licensing business activities and other miscellaneous accruals, none of which categories individually exceeds 5% of current liabilities.

10. Senior Unsecured Revolving Credit Facility

In 2011, the Company entered into a senior unsecured revolving credit facility with a syndicated group of banks, with JPMorgan Chase acting as administrative agent. The credit facility provides for a \$200,000 line of credit that expires in September 2014, unless extended. Applicable interest rates for the borrowings under the revolving credit facility are at a LIBOR-based rate plus 200 basis points or an alternate base rate plus 100 basis points. As of March 31, 2013, the LIBOR-based rate plus margin was 2.28%. In the event the utilization percentage of the facility exceeds 50%, the applicable margin for the LIBOR-based and alternate base rate borrowings will increase by 25 basis points. As of March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, there were no amounts outstanding under the credit facility. The Company is required to pay a commitment fee calculated at a rate per annum of 0.375% on the average daily unused portion of the credit facility. Borrowings under the credit facility are subject to certain financial covenants and certain restrictions. Subsequent to March 31, 2013, the credit facility was amended and restated. See Note 15, *Subsequent Events* for further discussion.

11. Concentration of Credit Risk

We continually monitor our position with, and the credit quality of, the financial institutions that are counterparties to our financial instruments. Our accounts receivable relate principally to a limited number of distributors, including our television, pay-per-view and home video distributors and licensees that produce consumer products containing our intellectual trademarks. We closely monitor the status of receivables with these customers and maintain allowances for anticipated losses as deemed appropriate. At March 31, 2013, our largest single customer balance was approximately 12% of our gross accounts receivable balance.

12. Income Taxes

The effective tax rate was 37% for the three months ended March 31, 2013 as compared to 7% for the three months March 31, 2012. During the prior year quarter, we recognized \$4,057 of previously unrecognized tax benefits. Included in the amount recognized was \$1,396 of potential interest and penalties related to the uncertain tax positions. The recognition of these amounts during the three months ended March 31, 2012 resulted in an effective tax rate of 7%.

At March 31, 2013, we have \$2,113 of unrecognized tax benefits, which if recognized, would affect our effective tax rate. The entire amount is classified as Non-current income tax liabilities. At December 31, 2012, we had \$2,128 of unrecognized tax benefits. All of this amount was classified as Non-current income tax liabilities.

We recognize potential accrued interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions in income tax expense. We had \$702 of accrued interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions as of March 31, 2013. Essentially this entire amount is classified in Non-current income tax liabilities. At December 31, 2012, we had \$716 of accrued interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions, essentially all classified in Non-current income tax liabilities.

Based upon the expiration of statutes of limitations and possible settlements in several jurisdictions, we believe it is reasonably possible that the total amount of previously unrecognized tax benefits may decrease by \$602 within 12 months of March 31, 2013.

13. Film and Television Production Incentives

The Company has access to various governmental programs that are designed to promote film and television production within the United States of America and certain international jurisdictions. Incentives earned with respect to expenditures on qualifying film, television and other production activities, including qualifying capital projects, are included as an offset to the related asset or as an offset to production expenses when we have reasonable assurance regarding the realizable amount of the incentives. During the three months ended March 31, 2013 and 2012, we did not receive any incentives related to film and television production activities.

14. Commitments and Contingencies

Legal Proceedings

We are involved in several litigations and claims that we consider to be in the ordinary course of our business. By its nature, the outcome of litigation is not known but the Company does not currently expect its pending litigation to have a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations or liquidity. We may from time to time become a party to other legal proceedings.

15. Subsequent Events

On April 30, 2013, the Company entered into an agreement to purchase a 2006 Bombardier Bombardier Global 5000 jet for \$27.5 million. The purchase agreement is subject to several conditions, most notably the acceptance by the Company, in its discretion, of the aircraft after a pre-buy inspection by the Company's outside aviation advisors. Assuming this transaction closes, improvements and applicable taxes would result in final capitalized costs expected to be in the range of \$31.0 million to \$32.0 million. The new jet would replace the Company's current 1998 Canadair Challenger which the Company has owned since 2001 and expects to market for sale after completion of the purchase and refurbishment.

In April 2013, we amended and restated our existing \$200.0 million revolving credit facility with a syndicated group of banks, with JPMorgan Chase, as administrative agent. Under the terms of the amended agreement, (i) the maturity of our \$200.0 million revolving credit facility was extended to September 9, 2016, (ii) changes were made to the applicable margin for borrowings under the facility, and (iii) restrictions on our financial covenants were amended to provide for greater financial flexibility. We have no outstanding borrowings under credit facility for the periods presented and are currently are in compliance with the provisions of the revolving credit facility and are not restricted from paying dividends to our stockholders.

Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Background

The following analysis outlines all material activities contained within each of our reportable segments.

Live and Televised Entertainment

 Revenues consist principally of ticket sales to live events, sales of merchandise at these live events, television rights fees, integrated sponsorship fees, and fees for viewing our pay-per-view and video-on-demand programming.

Consumer Products

• Revenues consist principally of the direct sales of WWE produced home entertainment (DVD/Blue-ray), magazine publishing, and royalties or license fees related to various WWE themed products such as video games, toys and apparel.

Digital Media

• Revenues consist principally of advertising sales on our websites, rights fees received for digital content, sale of merchandise on our website through our WWEShop internet storefront and sales of various broadband and mobile content.

WWE Studios

· Revenues consist of amounts earned from the distribution of filmed entertainment.

Results of Operations

Beginning in the first quarter of 2013, the Company made changes to its operating plan and management reporting to reflect a change in the measurement used by management to evaluate performance. The Company changed its measure of segment profit (loss) to operating income (loss) before depreciation and amortization, or "OIBDA". Prior to the first quarter of 2013, the Company measured segment profit (loss) using profit contribution. The Company revised its discussion of results of operations for prior periods to reflect the segment disclosures as if the current measure of profit (loss), OIBDA, had been in effect throughout all periods presented.

The Company presents OIBDA as the primary measure of segment profit (loss). The Company believes the presentation of OIBDA is relevant and useful for investors because it allows investors to view our segment performance in the same manner as the primary method used by management to evaluate performance and make decisions about allocating resources. The Company defines OIBDA as operating income before depreciation and amortization, excluding feature film amortization, and film impairments. OIBDA is a non-GAAP financial measure and may be different than similarly-titled non-GAAP financial measures used by other companies. A limitation of OIBDA is that it excludes depreciation and amortization, which represents the periodic charge for certain fixed assets and intangible assets used in generating revenues for our business. OIBDA should not be regarded as an alternative to operating income or net income as an indicator of operating performance, or to the statement of cash flows as a measure of liquidity, nor should it be considered in isolation or as a substitute for financial measures prepared in accordance with GAAP. We believe that operating income is the most directly comparable GAAP financial measure to OIBDA. See Note 3, *Segment Information* in the accompanying Consolidated Financial Statements for a reconciliation of OIBDA to operating income for the periods presented.



Table of Contents

Three Months Ended March 31, 2013 compared to Three Months Ended March 31, 2012 (dollars in millions)

Summary

	Three Months Ended					
	March 31, 2013			Iarch 31, 2012	increase (decrease)	
<u>Net Revenues</u>						
Live and Televised Entertainment	\$	79.9	\$	75.7	6 %	
Consumer Products		33.2		35.5	(6)%	
Digital Media		9.0		7.1	27 %	
WWE Studios		1.9		4.8	(60)%	
Total		124.0		123.1	1 %	
<u>OIBDA</u>						
Live and Televised Entertainment		21.4		26.1	(18)%	
Consumer Products		23.5		23.4	— %	
Digital Media		2.0		1.8	11 %	
WWE Studios		(5.0)		(1.3)	285 %	
Unallocated Selling, General & Administrative Expenses		(30.6)		(30.0)	2 %	
Total		11.3		20.0	(44)%	
OIBDA as a percentage of revenues		9%		16%		
Depreciation and amortization expense		5.2		4.0	30 %	
Operating income		6.1		16.0	(62)%	
Investment and other (expense) income		(1.3)		0.5	(360)%	
Income before income taxes		4.8		16.5	(71)%	
Provision for income taxes		1.8		1.2	50 %	
Net income	\$	3.0	\$	15.3	(80)%	

The comparability of our results for the current year quarter were impacted by a \$4.7 million impairment charge related to our feature film, *Dead Man Down*, and an approximate \$3.4 million positive impact from the transition of our video game to a new licensee. In the prior year quarter, our results were impacted by a \$0.8 million impairment charge related to our feature film, *Bending the Rules* and the recognition of a \$4.1 million benefit due to previously unrecognized tax benefits.

Our Live and Televised Entertainment segment revenues increased 6% primarily due to a \$5.0 million increase in our television rights business. Our Consumer Products segment experienced a 6% decrease in revenues primarily driven by a \$2.2 million decline in our home video business. Our Digital Media segment experienced a 27% increase in revenues, primarily driven by higher sales of online advertising and incremental fees from a new agreement entered into with Hulu. Our WWE Studios segment experienced a 60% decline in revenues primarily due to the performance of our existing film portfolio.

Live and Televised Entertainment

The following tables provide performance results and key drivers for our Live and Televised Entertainment segment:

Revenues- Live and Televised Entertainment (dollars in millions except where noted)		March 31, 2013	March 31, 2012	increase (decrease)	
Live events	\$	21.0	\$ 22.2	(5)%	
North America	\$	20.0	\$ 18.9	6 %	
International	\$	1.0	\$ 3.3	(70)%	
Total live event attendance		496,500	451,300	10 %	
Number of North American events		77	69	12 %	
Average North American attendance		6,400	6,200	3 %	
Average North American ticket price (dollars)	\$	39.40	\$ 38.50	2 %	
Number of international events		3	6	(50)%	
Average international attendance		2,500	3,400	(26)%	
Average international ticket price (dollars)	\$	82.51	\$ 125.60	(34)%	
Venue merchandise	\$	5.1	\$ 5.1	— %	
Domestic per capita spending (dollars)	\$	10.29	\$ 9.75	6 %	
Pay-per-view	\$	15.1	\$ 13.5	12 %	
Number of pay-per-view events		2	2	— %	
Number of buys from pay-per-view events		744,500	684,700	9 %	
Average revenue per buy (dollars)	\$	19.79	\$ 18.78	5 %	
Domestic retail price (dollars)	\$	44.95	\$ 44.95	— %	
Television rights fees	\$	37.5	\$ 32.5	15 %	
Domestic	\$	24.2	\$ 20.1	20 %	
International	\$	13.3	\$ 12.4	7 %	
Other	\$	1.2	\$ 2.4	(50)%	
Total Live and Televised Entertainment	\$	79.9	\$ 75.7	6 %	
Ratings					
Average weekly household ratings for RAW		3.7	3.5	6 %	
Average weekly household ratings for SmackDown		2.3	2.2	5 %	
Average weekly household ratings for Main Event		1.0	N/A		
Average weekly household ratings for Saturday Morning Slam		0.7	N/A		

	Three Months Ended					
OIBDA-Live and Televised Entertainment (dollars in millions)	arch 31, 2013	March 31, 2012		increase (decrease)		
Live events	\$ 4.5	\$	4.5	— %		
Venue merchandise	1.8		1.9	(5)%		
Pay-per-view	6.6		7.9	(16)%		
Television rights fees	12.7		12.8	(1)%		
Other	 (4.2)		(1.0)	320 %		
Total	\$ 21.4	\$	26.1	(18)%		
OIBDA as a percentage of revenues	 27%		35%			

Live events revenues decreased by \$1.2 million in the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter. Our international live events business decreased \$ 2.3 million primarily due to three fewer events held in the current year quarter, a 26% decline in average attendance and a 34% decline in average ticket price as compared to the prior year quarter. The declines in average attendance and ticket prices were due to weak performances in Turkey and Qatar, which are emerging WWE markets, as compared to the prior year quarter which included an especially strong three-event tour in Abu-Dhabi. Revenues from our North America live events business increased \$ 1.1 million or 6% primarily due to increases in the number of events, average attendance and average ticket prices in the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter. These increases were partially offset by a decline in revenues due to the timing of our annual *Fan Axxess* events held in conjunction with *WrestleMania*. We held the majority of our *Fan Axxess* events for *WrestleMania XXVIII* during the first quarter of 2012 while all of our *Fan Axxess* events held in conjunction with *WrestleMania XXIX* were held during the second quarter of 2013. OIBDA remained unchanged at \$4.5 million in both the current and prior year quarters. The live events OIBDA as a percentage of revenues was 21% in the current year quarter compared to 20% in the prior year quarter.

Venue merchandise revenues remained flat at \$5.1 million in both the current and prior year quarters. Increased sales of merchandise at our domestic events were offset by the impact of the timing of our *Fan Axxess* events described above. Total paid attendance at our events in domestic increased 21% while per capita merchandise sales at those events increased 6% to \$10.29 in the current year quarter. OIBDA decreased by 5% from the prior year quarter primarily due to \$0.2 million of additional compensation related expenses as a result of the hiring of new personnel. The venue merchandise OIBDA as a percentage of revenues decreased to 35% from 37% in the prior year quarter.

Pay-per-view revenues increased by \$ 1.6 million in the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter. We experienced a 17% increase in buys for *Royal Rumble* and *Elimination Chamber* pay-per-views. Additionally, the average revenue per buy increased 5% from the prior year quarter due, in part, to an increased proportion of buys to view our events in high definition. Increases in the number of buys and revenue per buy, however, were partially offset by lower buys associated with prior period events. OIBDA decreased by 16% primarily due to a \$3.3 million increase in talent related expenses. The pay-per-view OIBDA as a percentage of revenues decreased to 44% from 59% in the prior year quarter.

Television rights fees revenues increased by \$5.0 million in the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter. Domestically, television rights fees increased by \$4.1 million, primarily due to the production and licensing of new programs. During July 2012, we began to produce and license an additional hour of *RAW* to USA Network. In addition, during the third quarter of 2012, we began licensing two new original series, the *WWE Main Event* which is carried on ION Television Network and *Saturday Morning Slam* which is carried on The CW Network. OIBDA decreased slightly to \$12.7 million in the current year quarter primarily due to higher direct costs for staff related expenses and increased production expenses. The television rights fee OIBDA as a percentage of revenues decreased to 34% from 39% in the prior year quarter.

Consumer Products

The following tables provide performance results and key drivers for our Consumer Products segment (dollars in millions):

		Three Months Ended					
<u>Revenues-Consumer Products</u>	_	March 31, 2013	March 31, 2012		increase (decrease)		
Licensing	\$	24.0	\$	24.2	(1)%		
Home entertainment	\$	7.0	\$	9.2	(24)%		
Gross units shipped		1,216,200		830,000	47 %		
Magazine publishing	\$	1.6	\$	1.4	14 %		
Net units sold		517,700		489,700	6 %		
Other	\$	0.6	\$	0.7	(14)%		
Total	\$	33.2	\$	35.5	(6)%		

OIBDA-Consumer Products	Ν	Iarch 31, 2013	Ν	March 31, 2012	increase (decrease)
Licensing	\$	20.1	\$	17.9	12 %
Home entertainment		3.2		5.4	(41)%
Magazine publishing		0.1		—	%
Other		0.1		0.1	%
Total	\$	23.5	\$	23.4	%
OIBDA as a percentage of revenues		71%		66%	

Licensing revenues decreased by \$ 0.2 million in the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter. The current year quarter reflected a \$2.1 million positive impact associated with the bankruptcy of our former video game licensee, THQ and the transition to a new video game licensee, Take-Two Interactive. This positive impact was offset by lower revenue from video game, toys and other products, with the aggregate decline from our international markets. Excluding the impact of the video game transition, estimated sales of our video game declined approximately 12% with a corresponding reduction in average retail prices, and royalties from the sale of toy products declined approximately 6%, or \$0.4 million, from the prior year quarter. In aggregate, excluding the impact of the video game transition, royalties from the sale of licensed products declined approximately 23%, or \$2.2 million, in international markets. As a result of THQ's bankruptcy, we did not collect or recognize a portion of anticipated royalties due in the first quarter of 2013. Therefore, despite the positive impact of the transition of our video game license on revenue and income in the first quarter, WWE incurred an estimated economic loss of approximately \$3.0 million stemming from foregone video game receipts. The licensing OIBDA as a percentage of revenues was 84% in the current year quarter compared to 74% in the prior year quarter.

Magazine publishing revenues increased by \$ 0.2 million in the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter, predominantly from higher newsstand sales as well as higher advertising sales than in the prior year quarter. Net units sold increased by 6%. We published three issues of *WWE Magazine*, three issues of *WWE Kids* magazine and one special issue both in the current year and prior year quarters. OIBDA increased slightly by \$0.1 million while cost of revenues remained relatively flat. Publishing OIBDA as a percentage of revenues increased to 6% from 0% in the prior year quarter.

Home entertainment revenues decreased by \$ 2.2 million in the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter. The 24% decline reflected a reduction in revenue from our international licensing activities and adjustments to prior period sell-through estimates. Revenue from our international licensing activities declined by approximately \$1.3 million due to the recognition of greater minimum guarantees in the prior year quarter. Domestic home entertainment revenue fell approximately \$0.9 million, or 13%, as a 47% increase in shipments to over 1.2 million units was more than offset by a net \$3.3 million impact from prior period sell through adjustments. The quarter included an unfavorable adjustment for lower than anticipated sales of prior period releases

compared to a positive adjustment in the prior year quarter. The average price per unit of \$9.52 remained essentially unchanged from the prior year quarter. OIBDA decreased by 41% primarily due to the decline in revenues while there was no corresponding decline in cost of revenues as it remained flat compared to the prior year quarter. This was due to increased shipments offset by lower material costs. Home entertainment OIBDA as a percentage of revenues decreased to 46% in the current year quarter compared from 59% from the prior year quarter.

Digital Media

The following tables provide performance results for our Digital Media segment (dollars in millions except average revenues per order):

		Three Mo	Three Months Ended				
Revenues-Digital Media	M	March 31, 2013		arch 31, 2012	increase (decrease)		
WWE.com	\$	5.5	\$	3.9	41 %		
WWEShop		3.5		3.2	9 %		
Total	\$	9.0	\$	7.1	27 %		
Average WWEShop revenues per order (dollars)	\$	47.97	\$	48.04	%		
		Three Mo	onths I	Ended			
	Μ	arch 31,	Ν	Iarch 31,	increase		

OIBDA-Digital Media	rch 31, 2013	arch 31, 2012	increase (decrease)
WWE.com	\$ 1.2	\$ 1.1	9%
WWEShop	0.8	0.7	14%
Total	\$ 2.0	\$ 1.8	11%
OIBDA as a percentage of revenues	22%	 25%	

WWE.com revenues increased by \$ 1.6 million in the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter, due to higher sales of online advertising, including integrated cross-platform sales, as well as increased rights fees associated with the licensing of WWE programs to Hulu Plus. The related programming agreement with Hulu commenced in September 2012. OIBDA increased by 9% primarily due to increased revenues offset by higher compensation related expenses primarily as a result of the hiring of new personnel. WWE.com OIBDA as a percentage of revenues decreased to 22% in the current year quarter from 28% in the prior year quarter.

WWEShop revenues increased by \$ 0.3 million in the current year quarter compared to the prior year quarter, driven by an 11% increase in the number of orders to 73,200. Average revenue per order essentially remained flat at \$47.97. OIBDA increased by 14% driven by increased revenues which was partially offset by additional cost of revenues of \$0.1 million and selling, general and administrative expenses of \$0.1 million. WWEShop OIBDA as a percentage of revenues increased to 23% in the current year quarter from 22% in the prior year quarter.

WWE Studios

The following table provides detailed information for our WWE Studios' segment (in millions):

				Р	Feature Film Production ssets-net as of						For th	e Three Mon	ths F	Ended Mar	rch 3	1,
				Ι	March 31,		Inceptio	n to	-date	Revenue OIBDA			BDA			
Title	Release Date		oduction Costs*		2013	R	evenue	(DIBDA		2013	2012		2013	2	2012
2013																
The Call	Mar 2013	\$	1.0	\$	1.0	\$	0.1	\$	0.1	\$	0.1	\$ N/A	\$	0.1		\$ N/A
Dead Man Down	Mar 2013		5.7		1.0		—		(4.7)		—	N/A		(4.7)		N/A
<i>The Marine 3:</i> <i>Homefront</i>	Mar 2013		1.5		1.5		_		_		_	N/A				N/A
			8.2		3.5		0.1		(4.6)		0.1	_		(4.6)		—
2012																
Barricade	Sept 2012		4.0		0.6		1.2		(3.4)		0.4	N/A		0.1		N/A
No Holds Barred	July 2012						0.5		0.1		0.1	N/A				N/A
Bending The Rules	Mar 2012		5.5	_	0.8		1.0		(4.7)		0.1	1.0				(1.0)
			9.5		1.4		2.7		(8.0)		0.6	1.0		0.1		(1.0)
Prior Releases			106.8		10.4		95.4		(19.0)		1.2	3.8				
Consultate there are to	1		2.6		2.6											
Completed but not re	leased		3.6		3.6											
In production			0.7		1.0											
In development		\$		¢		¢	08.2	¢	(4.1)	¢	1.0	\$ 4.8	\$	(15)	¢	(1.0)
Sub-total		ф	129.8	\$	20.6	\$	98.2	\$	(35.7)	\$	1.9	φ 4.8	¢	(4.5)	\$	(1.0)
Selling, General & Administrative Exper	nses												\$	(0.5)	\$	(0.3)
Total													\$	(5.0)	\$	(1.3)

* Production costs are presented net of the associated benefit of production incentives.

During the current year quarter, we released two feature films via theatrical distribution, *Dead Man Down* and *The Call*. We also released *The Marine* 3: *Homefront* direct to DVD during the current quarter. Third-party distributors control the distribution and marketing of these three feature films and, as a result, we recognize revenue on a net basis after the third-party distributor recoups distribution fees and expenses and results are reported to us. Results will be reported to us in periods subsequent to the initial release of these films.

WWE Studios revenues decreased \$2.9 million in the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter. The decrease in revenue is primarily attributable to the weaker performance of prior releases due to the age of our film library and differences in the revenue recognition between the various distribution models of our movies. Although there were three feature films released in the current quarter, revenues for these movies will be recognized on a net basis as participation statements are received rather than upon release as was the case with our self-distributed movie, *Bending the Rules*, in the prior year quarter. In addition, the decline reflected the timing of results generated by our overall portfolio of movies. WWE Studios OIBDA decreased \$3.7 million in the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter, primarily as a result of recording an impairment charge of \$4.7 million in the current quarter compared to \$0.8 million in the prior year quarter. In the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter. In the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter. In the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter. In the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter. In the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter. In addition, amortization of production assets decreased \$2.4 million

for our films in the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter due to the decreases in revenue as assets are amortized based on the share of revenue received in the period as a percent of total expected revenue over current and future periods.

At March 31, 2013, the Company had \$ 20.6 million (net of accumulated amortization and impairment charges) of feature film production assets capitalized on its Consolidated Balance Sheet. We review and revise estimates of ultimate revenue and participation costs at the end of each reporting period to reflect the most current information available. If estimates for a film's ultimate revenue are revised and indicate a significant decline in a film's profitability or if events or circumstances change that indicate we should assess whether the fair value of a film is less than its unamortized film costs, we calculate the film's estimated fair value using a discounted cash flows model. If fair value is less than amortized cost, the film asset is written down to fair value.

Unallocated Selling, General & Administrative Expenses

The following table presents the amounts and percent change of certain significant unallocated overhead items (dollars in millions):

		Three Months Ended					
	_	March 31, 2013			increase (decrease)		
Staff related	\$	13.5	\$	12.6	7 %		
Management incentive compensation		2.9		2.8	4 %		
Legal, accounting and other professional		5.0		4.0	25 %		
Travel and entertainment expense		1.1		1.1	%		
Advertising, marketing and promotion		0.8		0.9	(11)%		
Corporate insurance		0.9		1.1	(18)%		
Bad debt (recovery) expense		(0.3)		0.8	(138)%		
All other		6.7		6.7	%		
Total unallocated SG&A expenses	\$	30.6	\$	30.0	2 %		
Unallocated SG&A expenses as a percentage of net revenues		25%		24%			

Unallocated selling, general & administrative expenses increased by \$0.6 million or 2% in the current year quarter compared to the prior year quarter. This increase was primarily due to costs associated with the hiring of staff and consulting costs related the support of our emerging content and distribution efforts. This increase was partially offset by a \$1.1 million decrease in bad debt expense in the current year quarter as a result of a \$0.2 million recovery compared to write-off in the prior year quarter for \$0.8 million. Overall, we incurred \$2.6 million in operating expenses during the current year quarter to support our emerging content and distribution efforts, including a potential network, compared to \$2.1 million in the prior year quarter.

Depreciation and Amortization

(dollars in millions)

		Three Months Ended				
	М	arch 31, 2013		arch 31, 2012	increase (decrease)	
Depreciation and amortization	\$	5.2	\$	4.0	30%	

Depreciation and amortization expense increased by \$1.2 million, or 30%, in the current year quarter compared to the prior year quarter. Depreciation expense for the current year quarter reflects higher property and equipment balances due to increased capital expenditures over the past two years to support our emerging content and distribution efforts, including a potential network.

Investment and Other Income (Expense)

(dollars in millions)

	Three Months Ended				
	March 31, March 31, 2013 2012		,	increase (decrease)	
Investment and other (expense) income, net	\$	(1.3)	\$	0.5	(360)%

Investment income, interest and other expense, net yielded an expense of \$1.3 million compared to income of \$0.5 million in the prior year quarter, reflecting incremental expenses associated with other non-income taxes, realized foreign exchange losses and the disposal of property and equipment in the current year quarter as compared to the prior year quarter.

Income Taxes

(dollars in millions)

		nded			
	March 31, M 2013		arch 31, 2012	increase (decrease)	
Provision for income taxes	\$	1.8	\$	1.2	(50)%
Effective tax rate		37%		7%	

The prior year quarter effective tax rate was positively impacted by a \$4.1 million benefit, from the recognition of previously unrecognized tax benefits, relating to the settlement of various audits, including the State of Connecticut, the IRS, and other state and local jurisdictions.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

We had cash and short-term investments of \$132.3 million and \$152.4 million as of March 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, respectively, and no outstanding debt. Our short-term investments consist primarily of municipal bonds, including pre-funded municipal bonds and corporate bonds.

We believe that cash provided from operations, existing cash and investment balances and funds available from our revolving credit facility are sufficient to meet our operating requirements over the next 12 months. This includes cash requirements for dividends payments, feature film production requirements, projected capital expenditures, and additional operational costs associated with our increased content production and distribution initiatives including a potential network.

On April 30, 2013, we entered into an agreement to purchase a 2006 Bombardier Global 5000 jet for a purchase price of \$27.5 million. The purchase is subject to several conditions, most notably the acceptance by the Company, in its discretion, of the aircraft after a pre-buy inspection by the Company's outside aviation advisors. Assuming this transaction closes, improvements and applicable taxes would result in final capitalized costs expected to be in the range of \$31.0 million to \$32.0 million. The new jet would replace the Company's current 1998 Canadair Challenger which the Company has owned since 2001 and expects to market for sale after completion of the purchase and refurbishment.

For the remainder of 2013, we anticipate spending between \$45.0 million and \$55.0 million on the purchases of property and equipment and other assets, including the aforementioned corporate aircraft for approximately \$31.0 million to \$32.0 million inclusive of refurbishments, to replace our existing corporate aircraft and approximately \$2.0 million to \$5.0 million for equipment to support our emerging content and distribution efforts, including a potential network. This amount may change based on the demand for content and distribution requirements.

Borrowing Capacity

In April 2013, we amended and restated our existing \$200.0 million revolving credit facility with a syndicated group of banks, with JPMorgan Chase, as administrative agent. Under the terms of the amended agreement, (i) the maturity of our \$200.0 million revolving credit facility was extended to September 9, 2016, (ii) changes were made to the applicable margin for borrowings under

the facility, and (iii) restrictions on our financial covenants were amended to provide for greater financial flexibility. We have no outstanding borrowings under credit facility for the periods presented and are currently are in compliance with the provisions of the revolving credit facility and are not restricted from paying dividends to our stockholders.

While we do not have specific plans to borrow under our credit facility in the near term, we have announced initiatives for which we may borrow including the purchase of our new corporate aircraft and the expansion and update of our production facilities. We may also pursue strategic investments and acquisitions in support of our growth initiative. In addition to the senior unsecured revolving credit facility, the Company continually evaluates financing options that are cost effective and that will add to the Company's financial flexibility.

Cash Flows from Operating Activities

Cash flows used in operating activities was \$5.9 million for the first quarter of 2013 compared to \$32.4 million of cash flow generated from operating activities for the quarter ended March 31, 2012. This \$38.3 million decrease was driven by an approximate \$12.3 million reduction in operating performance, an \$11.0 million increase in the annual payout of management incentive compensation, an \$8.0 million impact due to the recognition of an advance associated with the termination of our video game license with THQ, and a \$5.3 million increase in net tax payments. Additionally, changes in working capital associated with our international live event tours and pay-per-view events contributed to the decline in net cash flow provided by operating activities compared to the prior year quarter.

In the current year quarter, we spent \$0.8 million on feature film production activities, compared to \$0.6 million in the prior year quarter. In the current and prior year quarters, we did not receive any incentives related to feature film productions. We anticipate spending between \$14.0 million and \$19.0 million on feature film production activities during the remainder of the current year.

We did not receive any non-film related incentives in the current quarter or prior year quarter. We anticipate receiving approximately \$7.0 million to \$9.0 million in non-film related incentives, including credits associated with qualifying capital projects for the remainder of the year.

During the current year quarter, the Company spent \$ 0.6 million to produce additional content for television. These amounts are included in Television production assets on our Consolidated Balance Sheets. We anticipate spending approximately \$2.0 million to \$4.0 million to produce additional content during the remainder of the current year and incurring \$5.0 million to \$9.0 million in incremental operating expenses to support these initiatives during the remainder of the current year.

Our accounts receivable represent a significant portion of our current assets and relate principally to a limited number of customers, distributors and licensees that produce consumer products containing our trademarks. At March 31, 2013, we had one customer who represented 12% of our gross accounts receivable balance. Changes in the financial condition or operations of our distributors, customers or licensees may result in increased delayed payments or non-payments which would adversely impact our cash flows from operating activities and/or our results of operations.

In February 2013, the Company and THQ reached an agreement to terminate its video game license, which agreement was approved by the U.S. Bankruptcy Court on February 19, 2013. In connection with this termination, the Company waived its rights to the pre-petition amounts due under its license agreement with THQ, and THQ agreed to transfer certain intellectual property rights and to pay post-petition royalties to WWE by March 31, 2013.

In connection with the THQ license termination, the Company recognized \$8.0 million of revenue during the first quarter of 2013 related to the unrecognized portion of an advance received when the Company entered into the license agreement with THQ in 2009. Additionally, as a result of THQ's bankruptcy, we did not collect or recognize a portion of anticipated royalties due under the license agreement with THQ that were due in the first quarter of 2013, estimated at between \$4.0 million to \$5.0 million; this loss did not have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations.

Upon termination of the agreement with THQ, the Company entered into a five-year agreement with Take-Two to be the Company's video game licensee. Take-Two assumed distribution of our existing catalog of video games and will develop and publish future titles, including the release of the Company's annual franchise game WWE 2K14.

Cash Flows from Investing Activities

Cash flows used in investing activities totaled \$5.2 million first quarter of 2013 compared to \$15.6 million in the first quarter of 2012. The decrease was primarily due to a reduction in the investment of capital assets to support our efforts to create and distribute new content, including through a potential network.

Cash Flows from Financing Activities

Cash flows used in financing activities were \$8.7 million and \$8.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2013 and March 31, 2012, respectively. Dividends paid in the periods remained flat as the quarterly dividend rate remained constant at \$0.12 per share.

Contractual Obligations

There have been no significant changes to our contractual obligations that were previously disclosed in our Report on Form 10-K for our fiscal year ended December 31, 2012.

Application of Critical Accounting Policies

There have been no significant changes to our accounting policies that were previously disclosed in our Report on Form 10-K for our fiscal year ended December 31, 2012 or in the methodology used in formulating these significant judgments and estimates that affect the application of these policies.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

There are no accounting standards or interpretations that have been issued, but which we have not yet adopted, that we believe will have a material impact on our financial statements.

Cautionary Statement for Purposes of the "Safe Harbor" Provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995

The Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 provides a "safe harbor" for certain statements that are forward-looking and are not based on historical facts. When used in this Form 10-Q, the words "may," "will," "could," "anticipate," "plan," "continue," "project," "intend", "estimate", "believe", "expect" and similar expressions are intended to identify forward-looking statements, although not all forward-looking statements contain such words. These statements relate to our future plans, objectives, expectations and intentions and are not historical facts and accordingly involve known and unknown risks and uncertainties and other factors that may cause the actual results or the performance by us to be materially different from future results or performance expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. The following factors, among others, could cause actual results to differ materially from those contained in forward-looking statements made in this Form 10-Q, in press releases and in oral statements made by our authorized officers: (i) risks relating to increasing our content production for distribution on various platforms including the potential creation of a WWE network; (ii) our failure to maintain or renew key agreements could adversely affect our ability to distribute our television and pay-per-view programming; (iii) our failure to continue to develop creative and entertaining programs and events would likely lead to a decline in the popularity of our brand of entertainment; (iv) our failure to retain or continue to recruit key performers could lead to a decline in the appeal of our storylines and the popularity of our brand of entertainment; (v) the unexpected loss of the services of Vincent K. McMahon could adversely affect our ability to create popular characters and creative storylines or otherwise adversely affect our operations; (vi) decline in general economic conditions and disruption in financial markets could adversely affect our business; (vii) our accounts receivable represent a significant portion of our current assets and relate principally to a limited number of distributors and licensees, increasing our exposure to bad debts and potentially impacting our results of operations; (viii) a decline in the popularity of our brand of sports entertainment, including as a result of changes in the social and political climate, could adversely affect our business; (ix) changes in the regulatory atmosphere and related private sector initiatives could adversely affect our business; (x) the markets in which we operate are highly competitive, rapidly changing and increasingly fragmented, and we may not be able to compete effectively, especially against competitors with greater financial resources or marketplace presence; (xi) we face uncertainties associated with international markets; (xii) we may be prohibited from promoting and conducting our live events if we do not comply with applicable regulations; (xiii) because we depend upon our intellectual property rights, our inability to protect those rights, or our infringement of others' intellectual property

rights, could adversely affect our business; (xiv) we could incur substantial liabilities if litigation is resolved unfavorably; (xv) we could incur substantial liability in the event of accidents or injuries occurring during our physically demanding events; (xvi) our live events expose us to risks relating to large public events as well as travel to and from such events; (xvii) we continue to face risks inherent in our feature film business; (xviii) we could face a variety of risks if we expand into new or complementary businesses and/or make strategic investments; (xix) risks related to our computer systems and online operations; (xx) through his beneficial ownership of a substantial majority of our Class B common stock, our controlling stockholder, Vincent K. McMahon, can exercise control over our affairs, and his interests may conflict with the holders of our Class A common stock; (xxi) a substantial number of shares are eligible for sale by Mr. McMahon and members of his family or trusts established for their benefit, and the sale, or the perception of possible sales, of those shares could lower our stock price; and (xxii) risks related to the relatively small public "float" of our Class A common stock. In addition, our dividend is dependent on a number of factors, including, among other things, our liquidity and historical and projected cash flow, strategic plan (including alternative uses of capital), our financial results and condition, contractual and legal restrictions on the payment of dividends (including under our revolving credit facility), general economic and competitive conditions and such other factors as our Board of Directors may consider relevant. The forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this Form 10-Q and undue reliance should not be placed on these statements. We undertake no obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements.

Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

There have been no significant changes to our market risk factors that were previously disclosed in our Report on Form 10-K for our fiscal year ended December 31, 2012.

Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Under the direction of our Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer, we evaluated our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) or Rule 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended). Based on that evaluation, our Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer and our Chief Financial Officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of March 31, 2013. No change in internal control over financial reporting occurred during the quarter ended March 31, 2013, that materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, such internal control over financial reporting.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

Item 1. Legal Proceedings

See Note 16 to Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements for the year ended December 31, 2012 included in our Form 10-K, which is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

We do not believe that there have been any material changes to the risk factors previously disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2012.



Item 5. Other Information

The Company recently entered into certain agreements as to which it would have filed Form 8-K's but for the timing of the filing of this Form 10-Q. The following are summaries of the material terms and conditions of the Amended Credit Facility and Aircraft Sale and Purchase Agreement and not a complete discussion of the documents. Accordingly, the following is qualified in its entirety by reference to the full text of the documents filed as exhibits to this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, and reference is made to such documents, which are hereby incorporated by reference.

Amended and Restated Revolving Credit Agreement (Form 8-K Items 1.01 and 2.03)

On April 30, 2013, the Company and certain of its domestic subsidiaries (collectively, the "Loan Parties") entered into an amended and restated credit agreement (the "Amended Credit Facility"), which amends and restates the Company's existing \$200.0 million revolving credit facility, with JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as Administrative Agent, and the several lenders from time to time parties thereto. The Amended Credit Facility, among other things, extends the term of the existing credit facility by two years and changes the applicable margin for borrowings under the facility.

Under the Amended Credit Facility, the Company is allowed to borrow from time to time amounts of up to an aggregate of \$200.0 million. The Amended Credit Facility expires on September 9, 2016 and is unsecured. The obligations of the Company under the Amended Credit Facility are guaranteed by certain domestic subsidiaries of the Company. The applicable interest rate for borrowings under the Amended Credit Facility is a LIBOR-based rate *plus* 1.75% on LIBOR-based borrowings or an alternate base rate *plus* 0.75% for alternate base rate borrowings. In the event that the Company's consolidated leverage ratio (as calculated under the Amended Credit Facility following delivery of the Company's financial statements for any fiscal quarter) equals or exceeds 1.00:1.00, then the applicable margin for LIBOR-based and alternate base rate borrowings will increase by 25 basis points, and in the event that such consolidated leverage ratio equals or exceeds 2.00:1.00, then the applicable margin for LIBOR-based and alternate base rate borrowings will increase by an additional 25 basis points. The Company is required to pay certain fees in connection with the Amended Credit Facility, including commitment fees on a quarterly basis in respect of any unutilized portion of the commitments under the Amended Credit Facility.

The Amended Credit Facility contains certain representations and warranties and affirmative and negative covenants customary for credit facilities of this type, including limitations on the Company and its subsidiaries with respect to indebtedness, liens, mergers and acquisitions, dispositions of assets, investments, capital expenditures, and transactions with affiliates. The Company is permitted to pay dividends and repurchase stock of the Company in an unlimited amount so long as no default or event of default has occurred and is continuing under the Amended Credit Facility and the consolidated leverage ratio does not exceed 2.8:1.0 and the consolidated fixed charge coverage ratio exceeds 1.25:1.0 (each as calculated under Section 7.1 of the Amended Credit Facility on a pro forma basis after giving effect to the payment of such dividends).

The Amended Credit Facility provides for customary events of default, including a failure to pay principal, interest or fees when due, the fact that any representation or warranty made by any of the Loan Parties is inaccurate in any material respect, the failure to comply with covenants, the commencement of certain insolvency or receivership events affecting the Company or its subsidiaries, certain material events related to the Company's employee benefit plans, the entry of certain judgments or decrees against the Company or its subsidiaries, and the occurrence of certain events related to the control and management of the Company.

Certain of the lenders under the Amended Credit Facility, or their affiliates, have provided, and may in the future provide, commercial or investment banking, trust, advisory and other financial services in the ordinary course of business for customary fees.

Aircraft Sale and Purchase Agreement (Form 8-K Item 1.01)

On April 30, 2013, the Registrant entered into an agreement with Bombardier Aerospace Corporation to purchase a 2006 Bombardier Global 5000 jet for \$27.5 million. The purchase agreement is subject to several conditions, most notably the acceptance by the Company, in its discretion, of the aircraft after a pre-buy inspection by the Company's outside aviation advisors.



Table of Contents

Assuming this transaction closes, improvements and applicable taxes would result in final capitalized costs expected to be in the range of \$31.0 million to \$32.0 million, and the jet would replace the Company's current 1998 Canadair Challenger which the Company has owned since 2001 and expects to sell.

Item 6. Exhibits

(a.) Exhibits

10.8 Amended and Restated Revolving Credit Facility, dated April 30, 2013, and related exhibits and schedules (filed herewith).

10.9 Aircraft Sale and Purchase Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2013, between Bombardier Aerospace Corporation and the Company (filed herewith).

31.1 Certification by Vincent K. McMahon pursuant to Section 302 of Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (filed herewith).

31.2 Certification by George A. Barrios pursuant to Section 302 of Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (filed herewith).

- 32.1 Certification by Vincent K. McMahon and George A. Barrios pursuant to Section 906 of Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (filed herewith).
- 101.INS XBRL Instance Document*
- 101.SCH XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document*
- 101.CAL XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document*
- 101.DEF XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document*
- 101.LAB XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document*
- 101.PRE XBRL Taxonomy Presentation Linkbase Document*

^{*} Pursuant to Rule 406T of Regulation S-T, this interactive data file is deemed not filed or part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of Sections 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, is deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, and otherwise is not subject to liability under these sections.

³¹

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereto duly authorized.

World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc. (Registrant)

Dated: May 2, 2013

By: /s/ George A. Barrios

George A. Barrios Chief Financial Officer (principal financial and accounting officer and authorized signatory)

\$200,000,000

AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT

among

WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC.,

as Borrower,

the Subsidiary Guarantors from Time to Time Parties Hereto,

the Several Lenders from Time to Time Parties Hereto,

RBS CITIZENS, N.A.,

as Documentation Agent,

FIFTH THIRD BANK,

as Syndication Agent,

and

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A.,

as Administrative Agent

Dated as of April 30, 2013

J.P. MORGAN SECURITIES LLC, as Lead Arranger and Bookrunner

509265-1594-11436-13799415

TABLE OF CONTENTS

- SECTION 1. DEFINITIONS 1
 - 1.1 Defined Terms 1
 - 1.2 Other Definitional Provisions 19

SECTION 2. AMOUNT AND TERMS OF COMMITMENTS 19

- 2.1 Commitments 19
- 2.2 Procedure for Borrowing 20
- 2.3 Commitment Fees, etc. 20
- 2.4 Termination or Reduction of Commitments 20
- 2.5 Optional Prepayments 20
- 2.6 Mandatory Prepayments and Commitment Reductions. 21
- 2.7 Conversion and Continuation Options 21
- 2.8 Limitations on Eurodollar Tranches 21
- 2.9 Interest Rates and Payment Dates 22
- 2.10 Computation of Interest and Fees 22
- 2.11 Inability to Determine Interest Rate 22
- 2.12 Pro Rata Treatment and Payments 23
- 2.13 Requirements of Law 24
- 2.14 Taxes 25
- 2.15 Indemnity 28
- 2.16 Change of Lending Office 28
- 2.17 Replacement of Lenders 29
- 2.18 Defaulting Lenders 29

SECTION 3. LETTERS OF CREDIT 31

- 3.1 L/C Commitment 31
- 3.2 Procedure for Issuance of Letter of Credit 31
- 3.3 Fees and Other Charges 31
- 3.4 L/C Participations 32
- 3.5 Reimbursement Obligation of the Borrower 32
- 3.6 Obligations Absolute 33
- 3.7 Letter of Credit Payments 33
- 3.8 Applications 33

SECTION 4. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES 33

- 4.1 Financial Condition 33
- 4.2 No Change 34
- 4.3 Existence; Compliance with Law 34
- 4.4 Power; Authorization; Enforceable Obligations 34
- 4.5 No Legal Bar 35
- 4.6 Litigation 35
- 4.7 No Default 35

509265-1594-11436-13799415

4.8	Ownership of Property; Liens	35
-----	------------------------------	----

- 4.9 Intellectual Property 35
- 4.10 Taxes 35
- 4.11 Federal Regulations 35
- 4.12 Labor Matters 36
- 4.13 ERISA 36
- 4.14 Investment Company Act; Other Regulations 36
- 4.15 Subsidiaries 36
- 4.16 Use of Proceeds 36
- 4.17 Environmental Matters 37
- 4.18 Accuracy of Information, etc 37
- 4.19 Solvency 38
- 4.20 Senior Debt 38

SECTION 5. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT 38

- 5.1 Conditions to Initial Extension of Credit 38
- 5.2 Conditions to Each Extension of Credit 39

SECTION 6. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS 40

- 6.1 Financial Statements 40
- 6.2 Certificates; Other Information 40
- 6.3 Payment of Obligations 42
- 6.4 Maintenance of Existence; Compliance 42
- 6.5 Maintenance of Property; Insurance 42
- 6.6 Inspection of Property; Books and Records; Discussions 42
- 6.7 Notices 42
- 6.8 Environmental Laws 43
- 6.9 Additional Guarantees 43

SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS 43

- 7.1 Financial Condition Covenants 43
- 7.2 Indebtedness 44
- 7.3 Liens 44
- 7.4 Fundamental Changes 45
- 7.5 Disposition of Property 45
- 7.6 Restricted Payments 46
- 7.7 Capital Expenditures 46
- 7.8 Investments 46
- 7.9 Optional Payments and Modifications of Certain Debt Instruments 47
- 7.10 Transactions with Affiliates 47
- 7.11 Sales and Leasebacks 48
- 7.12 Swap Agreements 48
- 7.13 Changes in Fiscal Periods 48
- 7.14 Negative Pledge Clauses 48
- 7.15 Clauses Restricting Subsidiary Distributions 48
- 7.16 Lines of Business 48

509265-1594-11436-13799415

SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT 48

SECTION 9. THE AGENTS 51

- 9.1 Appointment 51
- 9.2 Delegation of Duties 51
- 9.3 Exculpatory Provisions 51
- 9.4 Reliance by Administrative Agent 51
- 9.5 Notice of Default 52
- 9.6 Non-Reliance on Agents and Other Lenders 52
- 9.7 Indemnification 52
- 9.8 Agent in Its Individual Capacity 53
- 9.9 Successor Administrative Agent 53
- 9.10 Documentation Agent and Syndication Agent 53

SECTION 10. GUARANTEE 53

- 10.1 Guarantee 53
- 10.2 Right of Contribution 54
- 10.3 No Subrogation 54
- 10.4 Amendments, etc. with Respect to the Obligations 55
- 10.5 Guarantee Absolute and Unconditional 55
- 10.6 Reinstatement 56
- 10.7 Payments 56
- 10.8 Keepwell 56

SECTION 11. MISCELLANEOUS 56

- 11.1 Amendments and Waivers 56
- 11.2 Notices 57
- 11.3 No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies 58
- 11.4 Survival of Representations and Warranties 58
- 11.5 Payment of Expenses and Taxes 58
- 11.6 Successors and Assigns; Participations and Assignments 59
- 11.7 Adjustments; Set-off 62
- 11.8 Counterparts 62
- 11.9 Severability 62
- 11.10 Integration 62
- 11.11 **GOVERNING LAW** 63
- 11.12 Submission To Jurisdiction; Waivers 63
- 11.13 Acknowledgments 63
- 11.14 Releases of Guarantees 63
- 11.15 Confidentiality 64
- 11.16 WAIVERS OF JURY TRIAL 64
- 11.17 USA PATRIOT Act 64
- 11.18 Interest Rate Limitation 65
- 11.19 Effect of Amendment and Restatement 65

SCHEDULES :

- 1.1A Commitments
- 4.4 Consents, Authorizations, Filings and Notices
- 4.15 Subsidiaries
- 7.2(d) Existing Indebtedness
- 7.3(f) Existing Liens

EXHIBITS :

- A Form of Compliance Certificate
- B Form of Closing CertificateC Form of Assignment and Assumption
- Reserved D
- E Reserved
- Form of U.S. Tax Certificate F
- G Form of Joinder Agreement
- H Form of Solvency Certificate

AMENDED AND RESTATED CREDIT AGREEMENT (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), dated as of April 30, 2013, among World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), the Subsidiary Guarantors (as herein defined) from time to time parties to this Agreement, the several banks and other financial institutions or entities from time to time parties to this Agreement (the "<u>Lenders</u>"), RBS Citizens, N.A., as documentation agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Documentation Agent</u>"), Fifth Third Bank, as syndication agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Syndication Agent</u>"), and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent.

WHEREAS, the Borrower is party to that certain Credit Agreement, dated as of September 9, 2011 (the "<u>Existing Credit</u> <u>Agreement</u>"), among the Borrower, the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time parties thereto, the several banks and other financial institutions or entities parties thereto (the "<u>Existing Lenders</u>"), the Documentation Agent, the Syndication Agent and the Administrative Agent;

WHEREAS, the Borrower has requested that the Lenders agree to amend and restate the Existing Credit Agreement in its entirety upon the terms and conditions set forth herein in order to, among other things, extend the Termination Date of the Existing Credit Agreement and make certain other changes as set forth herein;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the premises and the mutual covenants herein set forth, the parties hereto agree that the Existing Credit Agreement is hereby amended and restated as of the Restatement Effective Date (as hereinafter defined) to read in its entirety as follows:

SECTION 1. DEFINITIONS

1.1 <u>Defined Terms</u>. As used in this Agreement, the terms listed in this Section 1.1 shall have the respective meanings set forth in this Section 1.1.

"<u>ABR</u>": for any day, a rate per annum (rounded upwards, if necessary, to the next 1/16 of 1%) equal to the greatest of (a) the Prime Rate in effect on such day, (b) the Federal Funds Effective Rate in effect on such day <u>plus</u> ½ of 1% and (c) the Eurodollar Rate that would be calculated as of such day (or, if such day is not a Business Day, as of the next preceding Business Day) in respect of a proposed Eurodollar Loan with a one-month Interest Period <u>plus</u> 1.0%. Any change in the ABR due to a change in the Prime Rate, the Federal Funds Effective Rate or such Eurodollar Rate shall be effective as of the opening of business on the day of such change in the Prime Rate, the Federal Funds Effective Rate or such Eurodollar Rate, respectively.

"ABR Loans ": Loans the rate of interest applicable to which is based upon the ABR.

"<u>Administrative Agent</u>": JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., together with its affiliates, as the arranger of the Commitments and as the administrative agent for the Lenders under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, together with any of its successors.

"<u>Affiliate</u>": as to any Person, any other Person that, directly or indirectly, is in control of, is controlled by, or is under common control with, such Person. For purposes of this definition, "control" of a Person means the power, directly or indirectly, either to (a) vote 10% or more of the securities having ordinary voting power for the election of directors (or persons performing similar functions) of such Person or (b) direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such Person, whether by contract or otherwise.

"Agents ": the collective reference to the Documentation Agent, the Syndication Agent and the Administrative Agent.

"<u>Aggregate Exposure</u>": with respect to any Lender at any time, an amount equal to (a) until the Restatement Effective Date, the aggregate amount of such Lender's Commitments at such time and (b) thereafter, the amount of such Lender's Commitment then in effect or, if the Commitments have been terminated, the amount of such Lender's Extensions of Credit then outstanding.

"<u>Aggregate Exposure Percentage</u>": with respect to any Lender at any time, the ratio (expressed as a percentage) of such Lender's Aggregate Exposure at such time to the Aggregate Exposure of all Lenders at such time.

"<u>Agreement</u>": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"<u>Applicable Percentage</u>": as to any Lender at any time, the percentage which such Lender's Commitment then constitutes of the Total Commitments or, at any time after the Commitments shall have expired or terminated, the percentage which the aggregate principal amount of such Lender's Loans then outstanding constitutes of the aggregate principal amount of the Loans then outstanding, <u>provided</u>, that, in the event that the Loans are paid in full prior to the reduction to zero of the Extensions of Credit, the Applicable Percentages shall be determined in a manner designed to ensure that the other outstanding Extensions of Credit shall be held by the Lenders on a comparable basis. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the case of Section 2.18 when a Defaulting Lender shall exist, Applicable Percentages shall be determined without regard to any Defaulting Lender's Commitment.

"<u>Applicable Margin</u>": for each Type of Loan, the rate per annum set forth under the relevant column heading below:

Consolidated Leverage Ratio	Applicable Margin for Eurodollar Loans	Applicable Margin for ABR Loans
≥ 2.00:1.00	2.25%	1.25%
≥ 1.00:1.00 < 2.00:1.00	2.00%	1.00%
< 1.00:1.00	1.75%	0.75%

Changes in the Applicable Margin resulting from changes in the Consolidated Leverage Ratio shall become effective on the date that is three Business Days after the date on which financial statements are delivered to the Lenders pursuant to Section 6.1 and shall remain in effect until the next change to be effected pursuant to this paragraph. If any financial statements referred to above are not delivered within the time periods specified in Section 6.1, then, until the date that is three Business Days after the date on which such financial statements are delivered, the highest rate set forth in each column above shall apply. In addition, at all times while a Default shall have occurred and be continuing, the highest rate set forth in each column of the foregoing pricing grid shall apply. Each determination of the Consolidated Leverage Ratio shall be made in a manner consistent with the determination thereof pursuant to Section 7.1. In the event that any financial statement or certification delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 is shown to be inaccurate, and such inaccuracy, if corrected, would have led to the applicable Margin for any period (an "<u>Applicable Period</u>") that is higher than the Applicable Margin applied for such Applicable Period, (b) determine the

Applicable Margin for such Applicable Period based upon the corrected compliance certificate and (c) immediately pay to the Administrative Agent for the benefit of the Lenders the accrued additional interest and other fees owing as a result of such increased Applicable Margin for such Applicable Period, which payment shall be promptly distributed by the Administrative Agent to the Lenders entitled thereto. It is acknowledged and agreed that nothing contained herein shall limit the rights of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders under the Loan Documents.

"<u>Application</u>": an application, in such form as the Issuing Lender may specify from time to time, requesting the Issuing Lender to open a Letter of Credit.

"<u>Approved Fund</u>": as defined in Section 11.6(b).

"<u>Assignee</u>": as defined in Section 11.6(b).

"Assignment and Assumption ": an Assignment and Assumption, substantially in the form of Exhibit C.

"<u>Available Commitment</u>": as to any Lender at any time, an amount equal to the excess, if any, of (a) such Lender's Commitment then in effect <u>over (b)</u> such Lender's Extensions of Credit then outstanding.

"<u>Bankruptcy Event</u>": with respect to any Person, such Person becomes the subject of a bankruptcy or insolvency proceeding, or has had a receiver, conservator, trustee, administrator, custodian, assignee for the benefit of creditors or similar Person charged with the reorganization or liquidation of its business appointed for it, or, in the good faith determination of the Administrative Agent, has taken any action in furtherance of, or indicating its consent to, approval of, or acquiescence in, any such proceeding or appointment, provided that a Bankruptcy Event shall not result solely by virtue of any ownership interest, or the acquisition of any ownership interest, in such Person by a Governmental Authority or instrumentality thereof, provided, further, that such ownership interest does not result in or provide such Person with immunity from the jurisdiction of courts within the United States or from the enforcement of judgments or writs of attachment on its assets or permit such Person (or such Governmental Authority or instrumentality) to reject, repudiate, disavow or disaffirm any contracts or agreements made by such Person.

"<u>Benefitted Lender</u>": as defined in Section 11.7(a).

"Board ": the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System of the United States (or any successor).

"<u>Borrower</u>": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"<u>Borrowing Date</u>": any Business Day specified by the Borrower as a date on which the Borrower requests the Lenders to make Loans hereunder.

"<u>Budget</u>": as defined in Section 6.2(c).

"<u>Business</u>": as defined in Section 4.17(b).

"<u>Business Day</u>": a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day on which commercial banks in New York City are authorized or required by law to close, <u>provided</u>, that with respect to notices

and determinations in connection with, and payments of principal and interest on, Eurodollar Loans, such day is also a day for trading by and between banks in Dollar deposits in the interbank eurodollar market.

"<u>Capital Expenditures</u>": for any period, with respect to any Person, the aggregate of all expenditures by such Person and its Subsidiaries for the acquisition or leasing (pursuant to a capital lease) of fixed or capital assets or additions to equipment (including replacements, capitalized repairs and improvements during such period) that should be capitalized under GAAP on a consolidated balance sheet of such Person and its Subsidiaries. For the avoidance of doubt, "Capital Expenditures" shall exclude any Investment in a Network Entity made pursuant to Section 7.8(g).

"<u>Capital Lease Obligations</u>": as to any Person, the obligations of such Person to pay rent or other amounts under any lease of (or other arrangement conveying the right to use) real or personal property, or a combination thereof, which obligations are required to be classified and accounted for as capital leases on a balance sheet of such Person under GAAP and, for the purposes of this Agreement, the amount of such obligations at any time shall be the capitalized amount thereof at such time determined in accordance with GAAP; provided that obligations that are recharacterized as Capital Lease Obligations due to a change in GAAP after the Original Closing Date shall not be treated as Capital Lease Obligations for any purpose under this Agreement.

"<u>Capital Stock</u>": any and all shares, interests, participations or other equivalents (however designated) of capital stock of a corporation, any and all equivalent ownership interests in a Person (other than a corporation) and any and all warrants, rights or options to purchase any of the foregoing.

"Cash Equivalents": (a) marketable direct obligations issued by, or unconditionally guaranteed by, the United States Government or issued by any agency thereof and backed by the full faith and credit of the United States, in each case maturing within one year from the date of acquisition; (b) certificates of deposit, time deposits, eurodollar time deposits or overnight bank deposits having maturities of six months or less from the date of acquisition issued by any Lender or by any commercial bank organized under the laws of the United States or any state thereof having combined capital and surplus of not less than \$500,000,000; (c) commercial paper of an issuer rated at least A-1 by Standard & Poor's Ratings Services ("S&P") or P-1 by Moody's Investors Service, Inc. ("Moody's "), or carrying an equivalent rating by a nationally recognized rating agency, if both of the two named rating agencies cease publishing ratings of commercial paper issuers generally, and maturing within six months from the date of acquisition; (d) repurchase obligations of any Lender or of any commercial bank satisfying the requirements of clause (b) of this definition, having a term of not more than 30 days, with respect to securities issued or fully guaranteed or insured by the United States government; (e) securities with maturities of one year or less from the date of acquisition issued or fully guaranteed by any state, commonwealth or territory of the United States, by any political subdivision or taxing authority of any such state, commonwealth or territory or by any foreign government, the securities of which state, commonwealth, territory, political subdivision, taxing authority or foreign government (as the case may be) are rated at least A by S&P or A by Moody's; (f) securities with maturities of six months or less from the date of acquisition backed by standby letters of credit issued by any Lender or any commercial bank satisfying the requirements of clause (b) of this definition; (g) money market mutual or similar funds that invest exclusively in assets satisfying the requirements of clauses (a) through (f) of this definition; or (h) money market funds that (i) comply with the criteria set forth in SEC Rule 2a-7 under the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended, (ii) are rated at least AA by S&P and Aa by Moody's and (iii) have portfolio assets of at least \$5,000,000,000 for taxable money market mutual funds or \$1,000,000,000 for tax-exempt money market mutual funds.

"<u>Charges</u>": as defined in Section 11.18.

"Code ": the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended from time to time.

"<u>Commitment</u>": as to any Lender, the obligation of such Lender to make Loans and participate in Letters of Credit in an aggregate principal and/or face amount not to exceed the amount set forth under the heading "Commitment" opposite such Lender's name on Schedule 1.1 or in the Assignment and Assumption pursuant to which such Lender became a party hereto, as the same may be changed from time to time pursuant to the terms hereof. The original amount of the Total Commitments is \$200,000,000.

"Commitment Fee Rate": 0.375% per annum.

"<u>Commitment Period</u>": the period from and including the Restatement Effective Date to the Termination Date.

"<u>Commodity Exchange Act</u>": the Commodity Exchange Act (7 U.S.C. § 1 et seq.), as amended from time to time, and any successor statute.

"<u>Compliance Certificate</u>": a certificate duly executed by a Responsible Officer, substantially in the form of Exhibit A.

"<u>Conduit Lender</u>": any special purpose corporation organized and administered by any Lender for the purpose of making Loans otherwise required to be made by such Lender and designated by such Lender in a written instrument; <u>provided</u>, that the designation by any Lender of a Conduit Lender shall not relieve the designating Lender of any of its obligations to fund a Loan under this Agreement if, for any reason, its Conduit Lender fails to fund any such Loan, and the designating Lender (and not the Conduit Lender) shall have the sole right and responsibility to deliver all consents and waivers required or requested under this Agreement with respect to its Conduit Lender, and <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that no Conduit Lender shall (a) be entitled to receive any greater amount pursuant to Section 2.13, 2.14, 2.15 or 11.5 than the designating Lender would have been entitled to receive in respect of the extensions of credit made by such Conduit Lender or (b) be deemed to have any Commitment.

"Consolidated EBITDA": for any period, Consolidated Net Income for such period <u>plus</u>, without duplication and to the extent reflected as a charge in the statement of such Consolidated Net Income for such period, the sum of (a) income tax expense, (b) interest expense, amortization or writeoff of debt discount and debt issuance costs and commissions, discounts and other fees and charges associated with Indebtedness (including the Loans), (c) all depreciation and amortization expense (including, for the avoidance of doubt, feature film production amortization), (d) any non-cash impairment charges (including in respect of any feature film), (e) amortization of intangibles (including, but not limited to, goodwill) and organization costs and (f) any extraordinary, unusual or non-recurring expenses or losses (including, whether or not otherwise includable as a separate item in the statement of such Consolidated Net Income for such period, losses on the sales of assets outside of the ordinary course of business), and <u>minus</u>, to the extent included in the statement of such Consolidated Net Income for such period, gains on the sales of assets outside of the ordinary course of business), (ii) any extraordinary, unusual or non-recurring income or gains (including, whether or not otherwise includable as a separate item in the statement of such Consolidated Net Income for such period, gains on the sales of assets outside of the ordinary course of business), (iii) any extraordinary, unusual or non-recurring income or gains (including, whether or not otherwise includable as a separate item in the statement of such Consolidated Net Income for such period, gains on the sales of assets outside of the ordinary course of business), (iii) income tax credits (to the extent not netted from income tax expense and excluding tax incentives in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$20,000,000 in any twelve month period in respect of incentives received

relating to feature film production, television or .com content production) and (iv) any other non-cash income, all as determined on a consolidated basis.

"<u>Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio</u>": for any period, the ratio of (a) Consolidated EBITDA for such period to (b) Consolidated Fixed Charges for such period.

"<u>Consolidated Fixed Charges</u>": for any period, the sum (without duplication) of (a) Consolidated Interest Expense for such period, (b) the aggregate amount actually paid by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries during such period on account of Capital Expenditures (excluding (i) Capital Expenditures financed with Indebtedness (other than any Loans) incurred during such period in an amount equal to the amount of such Indebtedness so incurred, (ii) Capital Expenditures in connection with the purchase of an aircraft, (iii) Capital Expenditures in connection with the Media Center and (iv) Capital Expenditures in connection with investments in intellectual property and film libraries), (c) scheduled payments made during such period on account of principal of Indebtedness of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and (d) all Restricted Payments in excess of \$25,000,000 made during such period.

"<u>Consolidated Interest Expense</u>": for any period, total cash interest expense (including that attributable to Capital Lease Obligations) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such period with respect to all outstanding Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries (including all commissions, discounts and other fees and charges owed with respect to letters of credit and bankers' acceptance financing and net costs under Swap Agreements in respect of interest rates to the extent such net costs are allocable to such period in accordance with GAAP).

"<u>Consolidated Leverage Ratio</u>": as at the last day of any period, the ratio of (a) Consolidated Total Debt on such day to (b) Consolidated EBITDA for such period.

"<u>Consolidated Net Income</u>": for any period, the consolidated net income (or loss) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP; <u>provided</u> that there shall be excluded (a) the income (or deficit) of any Person accrued prior to the date it becomes a Subsidiary of the Borrower or is merged into or consolidated with the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries has an ownership interest, except to the extent that any such income is actually received by the Borrower or such Subsidiary in the form of dividends or similar distributions and (c) the undistributed earnings of any Subsidiary of the Borrower to the extent that the declaration or payment of dividends or similar distributions by such Subsidiary is not at the time permitted by the terms of any Contractual Obligation (other than under any Loan Document) or Requirement of Law applicable to such Subsidiary. For the avoidance of doubt, Consolidated Net Income shall be determined taking into account the income (or loss) of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in connection with transactions between the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries, on the one hand, and any Network Entity that is not a Subsidiary, on the other hand, provided that such transaction is in the ordinary course of business and upon fair and reasonable terms no less favorable to the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries than the Borrower or such Subsidiary, as the case may be, would obtain in a comparable arm's length transaction with a Person that is not a Network Entity.

"<u>Consolidated Total Debt</u>": at any date, the aggregate principal amount of all Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries at such date, determined on a consolidated basis in accordance with GAAP.

"<u>Continuing Directors</u>": the directors of the Borrower on the Original Closing Date and each other director, if, in each case, such other director's nomination for election to the board of directors

of the Borrower is recommended by at least 66-2/3% of the then Continuing Directors (including directors whose nomination was previously so approved) or such other director receives the vote of the Permitted Holders beneficially owning a majority of the common stock of the Borrower owned by all Permitted Holders in his or her election by the shareholders of the Borrower.

"<u>Contractual Obligation</u>": as to any Person, any provision of any security issued by such Person or of any agreement, instrument or other undertaking to which such Person is a party or by which it or any of its property is bound.

"<u>Control Trigger</u>": shall occur when both of the following conditions have been met: (a) the Permitted Holders, in the aggregate, shall at any time during the term of this Agreement cease to own at least 20% of the common stock of the Borrower and (b) Vincent K. McMahon shall cease to act in an executive or advisory capacity, or act as a consultant, to the Borrower unless a majority of the Continuing Directors shall have determined that such continued role is not required; <u>provided</u>, that in the event Vincent K. McMahon dies or is otherwise incapable of performing his role as an executive, advisor or consultant, the condition set forth in the foregoing clause (b) shall not have been met so long as a Permitted Holder or another individual appointed by Permitted Holders beneficially owning a majority of the common stock of the Borrower owned by Permitted Holders in the aggregate shall be appointed as a successor to Vincent K. McMahon.

"Credit Party ": the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender or any other Lender.

"<u>Default</u>": any of the events specified in Section 8, whether or not any requirement for the giving of notice, the lapse of time, or both, has been satisfied.

"Defaulting Lender": any Lender that (a) has failed, within two Business Days of the date required to be funded or paid, to (i) fund any portion of its Loans, (ii) fund any portion of its participations in Letters of Credit or (iii) pay over to any Credit Party any other amount required to be paid by it hereunder, unless, in the case of clause (i) above, such Lender notifies the Administrative Agent in writing that such failure is the result of such Lender's good faith determination that a condition precedent to funding (specifically identified and including the particular default, if any) has not been satisfied, (b) has notified the Borrower or any Credit Party in writing, or has made a public statement to the effect, that it does not intend or expect to comply with any of its funding obligations under this Agreement (unless such writing or public statement indicates that such position is based on such Lender's good faith determination that a condition precedent (specifically identified and including the particular default, if any) to funding a loan under this Agreement cannot be satisfied) or generally under other agreements in which it commits to extend credit, (c) has failed, within three Business Days after request by a Credit Party, acting in good faith, to provide a certification in writing from an authorized officer of such Lender that it will comply with its obligations (and is financially able to meet such obligations) to fund prospective Loans and participations in then outstanding Letters of Credit under this Agreement, provided that such Lender shall cease to be a Defaulting Lender pursuant to this clause (c) upon such Credit Party's receipt of such certification in form and substance satisfactory to it and the Administrative Agent, or (d) has become the subject of a Bankruptcy Event.

"<u>Disposition</u>": with respect to any property, any sale, lease, sale and leaseback, assignment, conveyance, transfer or other disposition thereof. The terms "<u>Dispose</u>" and "<u>Disposed of</u>" shall have correlative meanings.

"Documentation Agent": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"Dollars" and "§": dollars in lawful currency of the United States.

"Domestic Subsidiary ": any Subsidiary of the Borrower organized under the laws of any jurisdiction within the United

States.

"<u>Environmental Laws</u>": any and all foreign, Federal, state, local or municipal laws, rules, orders, regulations, statutes, ordinances, codes, decrees, requirements of any Governmental Authority or other Requirements of Law (including common law) regulating, relating to or imposing liability or standards of conduct concerning protection of human health or the environment, as now or may at any time hereafter be in effect.

"ERISA": the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended from time to time.

"<u>ERISA Affiliate</u>": any trade or business (whether or not incorporated) that, together with any Group Member, is treated as a single employer under Section 414 of the Code.

"ERISA Event": (a) the existence with respect to any Plan of a non-exempt Prohibited Transaction; (b) any Reportable Event; (c) the failure of any Group Member or ERISA Affiliate to make by its due date a required installment under Section 430(j) of the Code with respect to any Pension Plan or any failure by any Pension Plan to satisfy the minimum funding standards (within the meaning of Section 412 of the Code or Section 302 of ERISA) applicable to such Pension Plan, whether or not waived; (d) a determination that any Pension Plan is, or is expected to be, in "at risk" status (within the meaning of Section 430 of the Code or Section 303 of ERISA); (e) the filing pursuant to Section 412 of the Code or Section 302 of ERISA of an application for a waiver of the minimum funding standard with respect to any Pension Plan; (f) the occurrence of any event or condition which might constitute grounds under ERISA for the termination of, or the appointment of a trustee to administer, any Pension Plan or the incurrence by any Group Member or any ERISA Affiliate of any liability under Title IV of ERISA with respect to the termination of any Pension Plan, including but not limited to the imposition of any Lien in favor of the PBGC or any Pension Plan; (g) the receipt by any Group Member or any ERISA Affiliate from the PBGC or a plan administrator of any notice relating to an intention to terminate any Pension Plan or to appoint a trustee to administer any Pension Plan under Section 4042 of ERISA; (h) the failure by any Group Member or any of its ERISA Affiliates to make any required contribution to a Multiemployer Plan; (i) the incurrence by any Group Member or any ERISA Affiliate of any liability with respect to the withdrawal or partial withdrawal from any Pension Plan or Multiemployer Plan; (j) the receipt by any Group Member or any ERISA Affiliate of any notice, or the receipt by any Multiemployer Plan from a Group Member or any ERISA Affiliate of any notice, concerning the imposition of Withdrawal Liability or a determination that a Multiemployer Plan is, or is expected to be, Insolvent, in Reorganization, in "endangered" or "critical" status (within the meaning of Section 432 of the Code or Section 305 of ERISA), or terminated (within the meaning of Section 4041A of ERISA); or (k) the failure by any Group Member or any of its ERISA Affiliates to pay when due (after expiration of any applicable grace period) any installment payment with respect to Withdrawal Liability under Section 4201 of ERISA.

"<u>Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements</u>": for any day as applied to a Eurodollar Loan, the aggregate (without duplication) of the maximum rates (expressed as a decimal fraction) of reserve requirements in effect on such day (including basic, supplemental, marginal and emergency reserves) under any regulations of the Board or other Governmental Authority having jurisdiction with respect thereto dealing with reserve requirements prescribed for eurocurrency funding (currently referred to as

"Eurocurrency Liabilities" in Regulation D of the Board) maintained by a member bank of the Federal Reserve System.

"<u>Eurodollar Base Rate</u>": with respect to each day during each Interest Period pertaining to a Eurodollar Loan, the rate per annum determined on the basis of the rate for deposits in Dollars for a period equal to such Interest Period commencing on the first day of such Interest Period appearing on the Reuters Screen LIBOR01 Page as of 11:00 A.M., London time, two Business Days prior to the beginning of such Interest Period. In the event that such rate does not appear on such page (or otherwise on such screen), the "<u>Eurodollar Base Rate</u>" shall be determined by reference to such other comparable publicly available service for displaying eurodollar rates as may be selected by the Administrative Agent or, in the absence of such availability, by reference to the rate at which the Administrative Agent is offered Dollar deposits at or about 11:00 A.M., New York City time, two Business Days prior to the beginning of such Interest Period in the interbank eurodollar market where its eurodollar and foreign currency and exchange operations are then being conducted for delivery on the first day of such Interest Period for the number of days comprised therein.

"Eurodollar Loans": Loans the rate of interest applicable to which is based upon the Eurodollar Rate.

"<u>Eurodollar Rate</u>": with respect to each day during each Interest Period pertaining to a Eurodollar Loan, a rate per annum determined for such day in accordance with the following formula:

Eurodollar Base Rate 1.00 - Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements

"<u>Eurodollar Tranche</u>": the collective reference to Eurodollar Loans under a particular Facility and the then current Interest Periods with respect thereto, all of which begin on the same date and end on the same later date (whether or not such Loans shall originally have been made on the same day).

"<u>Event of Default</u>": any of the events specified in Section 8, <u>provided</u> that any requirement for the giving of notice, the lapse of time, or both, has been satisfied.

"<u>Excluded Domestic Subsidiary</u>": any Domestic Subsidiary with assets or annual revenue for the most recently completed four quarter period of less than \$500,000, provided that the aggregate assets or annual revenue for the most recently completed four quarter period of all Domestic Subsidiaries that are "Excluded Domestic Subsidiaries" shall not exceed \$5,000,000, in the aggregate (and the Borrower shall designate Domestic Subsidiaries that would otherwise be "Excluded Domestic Subsidiaries" as non-Excluded Domestic Subsidiaries in order to comply with the foregoing limitation).

"<u>Excluded Foreign Subsidiary</u>": any Foreign Subsidiary in respect of which the guaranteeing by such Subsidiary of the Obligations, would, in the good faith judgment of the Borrower, result in adverse tax consequences to the Borrower.

"<u>Excluded Swap Obligation</u>": with respect to any Subsidiary Guarantor, any Swap Obligation if, and to the extent that, all or a portion of the guarantee of such Subsidiary Guarantor of such Swap Obligation (or any guarantee thereof) is or becomes illegal under the Commodity Exchange Act or any rule, regulation or order of the Commodity Futures Trading Commission (or the application or official interpretation of any thereof) (a) by virtue of such Subsidiary Guarantor's failure to constitute an "eligible contract participant," as defined in the Commodity Exchange Act and the regulations thereunder, at the

time the guarantee of such Subsidiary Guarantor becomes or would become effective with respect to such Swap Obligation or (b) in the case of a Swap Obligation subject to a clearing requirement pursuant to section 2(h) of the Commodity Exchange Act, because such Subsidiary Guarantor is a "financial entity," as defined in section 2(h)(7)(C) the Commodity Exchange Act, at the time the guarantee of such Subsidiary Guarantor becomes or would become effective with respect to such Swap Obligation. If a Swap Obligation arises under a master agreement governing more than one Swap, such exclusion shall apply only to the portion of such Swap Obligation that is attributable to Swaps for which such guarantee or security interest is or becomes illegal.

"Excluded Taxes": with respect to any payment made by any Loan Party under any Loan Document, any of the following Taxes imposed on or with respect to a Credit Party: (a) income or franchise Taxes imposed on (or measured by) net income by the United States, or by the jurisdiction under the laws of which such Credit Party is organized or in which its principal office is located or, in the case of any Lender, in which its applicable lending office is located, (b) any branch profits Taxes imposed by the United States or any similar Taxes imposed by any other jurisdiction in which the Borrower is located and (c) in the case of a Non-U.S. Lender (other than an assignee pursuant to a request by the Borrower under Section 2.17), any U.S. Federal withholding Taxes resulting from any Requirement of Law in effect (including FATCA) on the date such Non-U.S. Lender becomes a party to this Agreement (or designates a new lending office) or is attributable to such Non-U.S. Lender's failure to comply with Section 2.14(f), except to the extent that such Non-U.S. Lender (or its assignor, if any) was entitled, at the time of designation of a new lending office (or assignment), to receive additional amounts from the Borrower with respect to such withholding Taxes pursuant to Section 2.14(a).

"<u>Existing Aircraft</u>": that certain 1998 Canadair Challenger 604 with serial number 5369 and FAA registration number N247WE.

"Existing Lenders": as defined in the recitals hereto.

"<u>Extensions of Credit</u>": as to any Lender at any time, an amount equal to the sum of (a) the aggregate principal amount of all Loans held by such Lender then outstanding and (b) such Lender's Applicable Percentage of the L/C Obligations then outstanding.

"Facility ": the Commitments and the extensions of credit made thereunder.

"<u>FATCA</u>": Sections 1471 through 1474 of the Code, as of the date of this Agreement and any regulations or official interpretations thereof.

"<u>Federal Funds Effective Rate</u>": for any day, the weighted average of the rates on overnight federal funds transactions with members of the Federal Reserve System arranged by federal funds brokers, as published on the next succeeding Business Day by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, or, if such rate is not so published for any day that is a Business Day, the average of the quotations for the day of such transactions received by JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. from three federal funds brokers of recognized standing selected by it.

"<u>Fee Payment Date</u>": (a) the third Business Day following the last day of each March, June, September and December and (b) the last day of the Commitment Period.

"<u>Foreign Benefit Arrangement</u>": any employee benefit arrangement mandated by non-US law that is maintained or contributed to by any Group Member or any ERISA Affiliate.

"<u>Foreign Plan</u>": each employee benefit plan (within the meaning of Section 3(3) of ERISA, whether or not subject to ERISA) that is not subject to US law and is maintained or contributed to by any Group Member or any ERISA Affiliate.

"<u>Foreign Plan Event</u>": with respect to any Foreign Benefit Arrangement or Foreign Plan, (a) the failure to make or, if applicable, accrue in accordance with normal accounting practices, any employer or employee contributions required by applicable law or by the terms of such Foreign Benefit Arrangement or Foreign Plan; (b) the failure to register or loss of good standing with applicable regulatory authorities of any such Foreign Benefit Arrangement or Foreign Plan required to be registered; or (c) the failure of any Foreign Benefit Arrangement or Foreign Plan to comply with any material provisions of applicable law and regulations or with the material terms of such Foreign Benefit Arrangement or Foreign Plan.

"Foreign Subsidiary ": any Subsidiary of the Borrower that is not a Domestic Subsidiary.

"<u>Funding Office</u>": the office of the Administrative Agent specified in Section 11.2 or such other office as may be specified from time to time by the Administrative Agent as its funding office by written notice to the Borrower and the Lenders.

"<u>GAAP</u>": generally accepted accounting principles in the United States as in effect from time to time, except that for purposes of Section 7.1, GAAP shall be determined on the basis of such principles in effect on the Original Closing Date and consistent with those used in the preparation of the most recent audited financial statements referred to in Section 4.1(b). In the event that any "Accounting Change" (as defined below) shall occur and such change results in a change in the method of calculation of financial covenants (including changes in characterization of financial statement categories), standards or terms in this Agreement, then the Borrower and the Administrative Agent agree to enter into negotiations in order to amend such provisions of this Agreement (and the associated definitions contained herein) so as to reflect equitably such Accounting Changes with the desired result that the criteria for evaluating the Borrower's financial condition shall be the same after such Accounting Changes as if such Accounting Changes had not been made. Until such time as such an amendment shall have been executed and delivered by the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Required Lenders, all financial covenants, standards and terms in this Agreement shall continue to be calculated or construed as if such Accounting Changes had not occurred. "Accounting Changes" refers to changes in accounting principles required by the promulgation of any rule, regulation, pronouncement or opinion by the Financial Accounting Standards Board of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants or, if applicable, the SEC.

"<u>Governmental Authority</u>": any nation or government, any state or other political subdivision thereof, any agency, authority, instrumentality, regulatory body, court, central bank or other entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, taxing, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government, any securities exchange and any self-regulatory organization (including the National Association of Insurance Commissioners).

"Group Members": the collective reference to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

"<u>Guarantee Obligation</u>": as to any Person (the "<u>guaranteeing person</u>"), any obligation, including a reimbursement, counterindemnity or similar obligation, of the guaranteeing Person that guarantees or in effect guarantees, or which is given to induce the creation of a separate obligation by another Person (including any bank under any letter of credit) that guarantees or in effect guarantees, any Indebtedness, leases, dividends or other obligations (the "<u>primary obligations</u>") of any other third Person

(the "<u>primary obligor</u>") in any manner, whether directly or indirectly, including any obligation of the guaranteeing person, whether or not contingent, (i) to purchase any such primary obligation or any property constituting direct or indirect security therefor, (ii) to advance or supply funds (1) for the purchase or payment of any such primary obligation or (2) to maintain working capital or equity capital of the primary obligor or otherwise to maintain the net worth or solvency of the primary obligor, (iii) to purchase property, securities or services primarily for the purpose of assuring the owner of any such primary obligation of the ability of the primary obligor to make payment of such primary obligation or (iv) otherwise to assure or hold harmless the owner of any such primary obligation against loss in respect thereof; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that the term Guarantee Obligation shall not include endorsements of instruments for deposit or collection in the ordinary course of business. The amount of any Guarantee Obligation in respect of which such Guarantee Obligation is made and (b) the maximum amount for which such guaranteeing person may be liable pursuant to the terms of the instrument embodying such Guarantee Obligation, unless such primary obligation and the maximum amount for which such guaranteeing person may be liable person whether are not stated or determinable, in which case the amount of such Guarantee Obligation shall be such guaranteeing person's maximum reasonably anticipated liability in respect thereof as determined by the Borrower in good faith.

"Indebtedness": of any Person at any date, without duplication, (a) all indebtedness of such Person for borrowed money, (b) all obligations of such Person for the deferred purchase price of property or services (other than current trade payables incurred in the ordinary course of such Person's business), (c) all obligations of such Person evidenced by notes, bonds, debentures or other similar instruments, (d) all indebtedness created or arising under any conditional sale or other title retention agreement with respect to property acquired by such Person (even though the rights and remedies of the seller or lender under such agreement in the event of default are limited to repossession or sale of such property), (e) all Capital Lease Obligations of such Person, (f) all obligations of such Person, contingent or otherwise, as an account party or applicant under or in respect of acceptances, letters of credit, surety bonds or similar arrangements, (g) the liquidation value of all redeemable preferred Capital Stock of such Person, (h) all Guarantee Obligations of such Person in respect of obligations of the kind referred to in clauses (a) through (g) above, (i) all obligations of the kind referred to in clauses (a) through (h) above secured by (or for which the holder of such obligation has an existing right, contingent or otherwise, to be secured by) any Lien on property (including accounts and contract rights) owned by such Person, whether or not such Person has assumed or become liable for the payment of such obligation, and (i) for the purposes of Section 8(e) only, all obligations of such Person in respect of Swap Agreements determined on a marked to market basis as of the time of such determination. The Indebtedness of any Person shall include the Indebtedness of any other entity (including any partnership in which such Person is a general partner) to the extent such Person is liable therefor as a result of such Person's ownership interest in or other relationship with such entity, except to the extent the terms of such Indebtedness expressly provide that such Person is not liable therefor.

"<u>Indemnified Taxes</u>": (a) Taxes, other than Excluded Taxes, imposed on or with respect to any payment made by any Loan Party under any Loan Document and (b) Other Taxes.

"Insolvent": with respect to any Multiemployer Plan, the condition that such plan is insolvent within the meaning of Section 4245 of ERISA.

"<u>Intellectual Property</u>": the collective reference to all rights, priorities and privileges relating to intellectual property, whether arising under United States, multinational or foreign laws or otherwise, including copyrights, copyright licenses, patents, patent licenses, trademarks, trademark

licenses, technology, know-how and processes, and all rights to sue at law or in equity for any infringement or other impairment thereof, including the right to receive all proceeds and damages therefrom.

"<u>Interest Payment Date</u>": (a) as to any ABR Loan, the last day of each March, June, September and December (or, if an Event of Default is in existence, the last day of each calendar month) to occur while such Loan is outstanding and the final maturity date of such Loan, (b) as to any Eurodollar Loan having an Interest Period of three months or less, the last day of such Interest Period, (c) as to any Eurodollar Loan having an Interest Period and three months, each day that is three months, or a whole multiple thereof, after the first day of such Interest Period and the last day of such Interest Period and (d) as to any Loan, the date of any repayment or prepayment made in respect thereof.

"<u>Interest Period</u>": as to any Eurodollar Loan, (a) initially, the period commencing on the borrowing or conversion date, as the case may be, with respect to such Eurodollar Loan and ending one, two, three or six months thereafter, as selected by the Borrower in its notice of borrowing or notice of conversion, as the case may be, given with respect thereto; and (b) thereafter, each period commencing on the last day of the next preceding Interest Period applicable to such Eurodollar Loan and ending one, two, three or six months thereafter, as selected by the Borrower by irrevocable notice to the Administrative Agent not later than 11:00 A.M., New York City time, on the date that is three Business Days prior to the last day of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto; provided that, all of the foregoing provisions relating to Interest Periods are subject to the following:

(i) if any Interest Period would otherwise end on a day that is not a Business Day, such Interest Period shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day unless the result of such extension would be to carry such Interest Period into another calendar month in which event such Interest Period shall end on the immediately preceding Business Day;

(ii) the Borrower may not select an Interest Period that would extend beyond the Termination Date;

(iii) any Interest Period that begins on the last Business Day of a calendar month (or on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month at the end of such Interest Period) shall end on the last Business Day of a calendar month; and

(iv) the Borrower shall select Interest Periods so as not to require a payment or prepayment of any Eurodollar Loan during an Interest Period for such Loan.

"Investments": as defined in Section 7.8.

"IRS ": the United States Internal Revenue Service.

"Issuing Lender ": JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. or any affiliate thereof, in its capacity as issuer of any Letter of Credit.

"Joinder Agreement ": as defined in Section 6.9(a).

"<u>L/C Commitment</u>": \$20,000,000.

"<u>L/C Exposure</u>": at any time, the total L/C Obligations. The L/C Exposure of any Lender at any time shall be its Applicable Percentage of the total L/C Exposure at such time.

"<u>L/C Obligations</u>": at any time, an amount equal to the sum of (a) the aggregate then undrawn and unexpired amount of the then outstanding Letters of Credit and (b) the aggregate amount of drawings under Letters of Credit that have not then been reimbursed pursuant to Section 3.5.

"L/C Participants": the collective reference to all the Lenders other than the Issuing Lender.

"Lender Parent": with respect to any Lender, any Person as to which such Lender is, directly or indirectly, a subsidiary.

"<u>Lender Parties</u>": the collective reference to the Administrative Agent, the Lenders and any affiliate of any Lender to which Obligations are owed.

"<u>Lenders</u>": as defined in the preamble hereto; <u>provided</u>, that unless the context otherwise requires, each reference herein to the Lenders shall be deemed to include any Conduit Lender.

"Letters of Credit": as defined in Section 3.1(a).

"<u>Lien</u>": any mortgage, pledge, hypothecation, assignment, deposit arrangement, encumbrance, lien (statutory or other), charge or other security interest or any preference, priority or other security agreement or preferential arrangement of any kind or nature whatsoever (including any conditional sale or other title retention agreement and any capital lease having substantially the same economic effect as any of the foregoing).

"Loans ": as defined in Section 2.1(a).

"<u>Loan Documents</u>": this Agreement, the Notes and any amendment, waiver, supplement or other modification to any of the foregoing.

"Loan Parties": each Group Member that is a party to a Loan Document.

"<u>Material Adverse Effect</u>": any event, development or circumstance that has had or could reasonably be expected to have a material adverse effect on (a) the business, operations, property, condition (financial or otherwise) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries taken as a whole or (b) the validity or enforceability of any of the Loan Documents or the rights and remedies of the Administrative Agent and the Lenders thereunder.

"<u>Materials of Environmental Concern</u>": any gasoline or petroleum (including crude oil or any fraction thereof) or petroleum products or any hazardous or toxic substances, materials or wastes, defined or regulated as such in or under any Environmental Law, including asbestos, polychlorinated biphenyls and urea-formaldehyde insulation.

"Maximum Rate": as defined in Section 11.18.

"<u>Media Center</u>": the facility or facilities to be utilized by the Borrower for production, filming, taping, post-production, broadcast and related activities associated with film, television, digital media or other forms of content creation and distribution, including, but not limited to, the building, premises, equipment, furniture and fixtures related thereto.

"Multiemployer Plan": a multiemployer plan as defined in Section 4001(a)(3) of ERISA.

"<u>Network Entity</u>": any Person that may be formed in which the Borrower holds a direct or indirect equity interest where the principal purpose of such entity is to broadcast, distribute or otherwise exploit content and other assets created by the Borrower and its Affiliates or created by such Network Entity.

"<u>Non-U.S. Lender</u>": any Lender that is not a U.S. Person.

"<u>Notes</u>": the collective reference to any promissory note evidencing Loans.

"Obligations ": the unpaid principal of and interest on (including interest accruing after the maturity of the Loans and Reimbursement Obligations and interest accruing after the filing of any petition in bankruptcy, or the commencement of any insolvency, reorganization or like proceeding, relating to the Borrower, whether or not a claim for post-filing or post-petition interest is allowed in such proceeding) the Loans and all other obligations and liabilities of the Borrower to the Administrative Agent or to any Lender (or, in the case of Specified Swap Agreements and Specified Cash Management Agreements, (i) any Lender or any affiliate of any Lender, (ii) any Person that was a Lender or an affiliate of a Lender at the time such Specified Swap Agreements and Specified Cash Management Agreements were entered into or (iii) any Person that is a Lender or an affiliate of a Lender on the Restatement Effective Date and entered into such Specified Swap Agreements and Specified Cash Management Agreements on or prior to the Restatement Effective Date), whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, or now existing or hereafter incurred, which may arise under, out of, or in connection with, this Agreement, any other Loan Document, the Letters of Credit, any Specified Swap Agreement, any Specified Cash Management Agreement or any other document made, delivered or given in connection herewith or therewith, whether on account of principal, interest, reimbursement obligations, fees, indemnities, costs, expenses (including all fees, charges and disbursements of counsel to the Administrative Agent or to any such Lender or Person, as the case may be, that are required to be paid by the Borrower pursuant hereto) or otherwise.

"Original Closing Date": September 9, 2011.

"<u>Other Connection Taxes</u>": with respect to any Credit Party, Taxes imposed as a result of a present or former connection between such Credit Party and the jurisdiction imposing such Taxes (other than a connection arising from such Credit Party having executed, delivered, enforced, become a party to, performed its obligations under, received payments under, received or perfected a security interest under, or engaged in any other transaction pursuant to, or enforced, any Loan Document, or sold or assigned an interest in any Loan Document).

"<u>Other Taxes</u>": any present or future stamp, court, documentary, intangible, recording, filing or similar excise or property Taxes that arise from any payment made under, from the execution, delivery, performance, enforcement or registration of, or from the registration, receipt or perfection of a security interest under, or otherwise with respect to, any Loan Document, except any such Taxes that are Other Connection Taxes imposed with respect to an assignment (other than an assignment under Section 2.17).

"<u>Participant</u>": as defined in Section 11.6(c).

"<u>Participant Register</u>": as defined in Section 11.6(c).

"<u>PBGC</u>": the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation established pursuant to ERISA and/or any successor entity performing similar functions.

"Pension Plan": any Plan subject to the provisions of Title IV of ERISA or Section 412 of the Code or Section 302 of

ERISA.

"<u>Permitted Holders</u>": the collective reference to Vincent K.McMahon, Linda McMahon, Shane B. McMahon and Stephanie M. McMahon, and entities, trusts or estates controlled by, or established for the benefit of, such Persons.

"<u>Person</u>": an individual, partnership, corporation, limited liability company, business trust, joint stock company, trust, unincorporated association, joint venture, Governmental Authority or other entity of whatever nature.

"<u>Plan</u>": any employee benefit plan as defined in Section 3(3) of ERISA, including any employee welfare benefit plan (as defined in Section 3(1) of ERISA), any employee pension benefit plan (as defined in Section 3(2) of ERISA but excluding any Multiemployer Plan), and any plan which is both an employee welfare benefit plan and an employee pension benefit plan, and in respect of which any Group Member or any ERISA Affiliate is (or, if such Plan were terminated, would under Section 4069 of ERISA be deemed to be) an "employer" as defined in section 3(5) of ERISA.

"<u>Prime Rate</u>": the rate of interest per annum publicly announced from time to time by JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. as its prime rate in effect at its principal office in New York City (the Prime Rate not being intended to be the lowest rate of interest charged by JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A. in connection with extensions of credit to debtors).

"Pro Forma Balance Sheet": as defined in Section 4.1(a).

"Prohibited Transaction": as defined in Section 406 of ERISA and Section 4975(f)(3) of the Code.

"<u>Properties</u>": as defined in Section 4.17(a).

"<u>Qualified ECP Guarantor</u>": in respect of any Swap Obligation, each Loan Party that, at the time the relevant guarantee becomes or would become effective with respect to such Swap Obligation, has total assets exceeding 10,000,000 or otherwise constitutes an "eligible contract participant" under the Commodity Exchange Act or any regulations promulgated thereunder and which may cause another person to qualify as an "eligible contract participant" with respect to such Swap Obligation at such time by entering into a keepwell pursuant to section 1a(18)(A)(v)(II) of the Commodity Exchange Act (or any successor provision thereto).

"<u>Register</u>": as defined in Section 11.6(b).

"Regulation U": Regulation U of the Board as in effect from time to time.

"<u>Reimbursement Obligation</u>": the obligation of the Borrower to reimburse the Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 3.5 for amounts drawn under Letters of Credit.

"<u>Reorganization</u>": with respect to any Multiemployer Plan, the condition that such plan is in reorganization within the meaning of Section 4241 of ERISA.

"<u>Reportable Event</u>": any of the events set forth in Section 4043(c) of ERISA or the regulations issued thereunder, with respect to a Pension Plan, other than those events as to which notice is

waived pursuant to DOL Reg. Section 4043 as in effect on the Original Closing Date (no matter how such notice requirement may be changed in the future).

"<u>Required Lenders</u>": at any time, the holders of more than 50% of (a) until the Restatement Effective Date, the Commitments then in effect and (b) thereafter, the Total Commitments then in effect or, if the Commitments have been terminated, the Extensions of Credit then outstanding.

"<u>Requirement of Law</u>": as to any Person, the Certificate of Incorporation and By–Laws or other organizational or governing documents of such Person, and any law, treaty, rule or regulation or determination of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority, in each case applicable to or binding upon such Person or any of its property or to which such Person or any of its property is subject.

"<u>Responsible Officer</u>": the chief executive officer, president or chief financial officer of the Borrower, but in any event, with respect to financial matters, the chief financial officer of the Borrower.

"<u>Restatement Effective Date</u>": the date on which the conditions precedent set forth in Section 5.1 shall have been satisfied, which date is April 30, 2013.

"Restricted Payments ": as defined in Section 7.6.

"SEC ": the Securities and Exchange Commission, any successor thereto and any analogous Governmental Authority.

"Solvent": when used with respect to any Person, means that, as of any date of determination, (a) the amount of the "present fair saleable value" of the assets of such Person will, as of such date, exceed the amount of all "liabilities of such Person, contingent or otherwise", as of such date, as such quoted terms are determined in accordance with applicable federal and state laws governing determinations of the insolvency of debtors, (b) the present fair saleable value of the assets of such Person will, as of such date, be greater than the amount that will be required to pay the liability of such Person on its debts as such debts become absolute and matured, (c) such Person will not have, as of such date, an unreasonably small amount of capital with which to conduct its business, and (d) such Person will be able to pay its debts as they mature. For purposes of this definition, (i) "debt" means liability on a "claim", and (ii) "claim" means any (x) right to payment, whether or not such a right is reduced to judgment, liquidated, fixed, contingent, matured, unmatured, disputed, legal, equitable, secured or unsecured or (y) right to an equitable remedy for breach of performance if such breach gives rise to a right to payment, whether or not such right to an equitable remedy is reduced to judgment, fixed, contingent, matured or unmatured, disputed, undisputed, secured or unsecured.

"<u>Specified Cash Management Agreement</u>": any agreement providing for treasury, depositary, purchasing card or cash management services, including in connection with any automated clearing house transfers of funds or any similar transactions between (i) the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor and (ii) the Administrative Agent, any Lender or any affiliate of any Lender, any Person that was a Lender or an affiliate of a Lender at the time such agreement was entered into or any Person that is a Lender or an affiliate of a Lender on the Restatement Effective Date and entered into such agreement on or prior to the Restatement Effective Date, in each case which has been designated by the Administrative Agent or such Lender or Person, as the case may be, and the Borrower, by notice to the Administrative Agent not later than 90 days after the execution and delivery by the Borrower or such Subsidiary Guarantor, as a "Specified Cash Management Agreement".

"<u>Specified Swap Agreement</u>": any Swap Agreement in respect of interest rates, currency exchange rates or commodity prices entered into by (i) the Borrower or any Subsidiary Guarantor and (ii) the Administrative Agent, any Lender or any affiliate of any Lender, any Person that was a Lender or an affiliate of a Lender at the time such Swap Agreement was entered into or any Person that is a Lender or an affiliate of a Lender on the Restatement Effective Date and entered into such Swap Agreement on or prior to the Restatement Effective Date.

"<u>Subsidiary</u>": as to any Person, a corporation, partnership, limited liability company or other entity of which shares of stock or other ownership interests having ordinary voting power (other than stock or such other ownership interests having such power only by reason of the happening of a contingency) to elect a majority of the board of directors or other managers of such corporation, partnership or other entity are at the time owned, or the management of which is otherwise controlled, directly or indirectly through one or more intermediaries, or both, by such Person; provided that any Network Entity that is not a Subsidiary Guarantor shall not be a Subsidiary or Borrower. Unless otherwise qualified, all references to a "Subsidiary" or to "Subsidiaries" in this Agreement shall refer to a Subsidiary or Subsidiaries of the Borrower.

"<u>Subsidiary Guarantor</u>": each Subsidiary of the Borrower other than (i) any Excluded Domestic Subsidiary, (ii) any Excluded Foreign Subsidiary and (iii) any Network Entity to the extent that such Network Entity is unable to guarantee the Obligations pursuant to the terms of its organizational documents.

"<u>Swap</u>": any agreement, contract, or transaction that constitutes a "swap" within the meaning of section 1a(47) of the Commodity Exchange Act.

"<u>Swap Agreement</u>": any agreement with respect to any Swap, forward, future or derivative transaction or option or similar agreement involving, or settled by reference to, one or more rates, currencies, commodities, equity or debt instruments or securities, or economic, financial or pricing indices or measures of economic, financial or pricing risk or value or any similar transaction or any combination of these transactions; <u>provided</u> that no phantom stock or similar plan providing for payments only on account of services provided by current or former directors, officers, employees or consultants of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries shall be a "Swap Agreement".

"Swap Obligation ": with respect to any Person, any obligation to pay or perform under any Swap.

"Syndication Agent": as defined in the preamble hereto.

"<u>Taxes</u>": any present or future taxes, levies, imposts, duties, deductions, withholdings, assessments, fees or other charges imposed by any Governmental Authority, including any interest, additions to tax or penalties applicable thereto.

"Termination Date": September 9, 2016.

"Total Extensions of Credit": at any time, the aggregate amount of the Extensions of Credit of the Lenders outstanding at

such time.

"Total Commitments": at any time, the aggregate amount of the Commitments then in effect.

"Transferee ": any Assignee or Participant.

"Type ": as to any Loan, its nature as an ABR Loan or a Eurodollar Loan.

"<u>United States</u>": the United States of America.

"<u>U.S. Person</u>": a "United States person" within the meaning of Section 7701(a)(30) of the Code.

"<u>U.S. Tax Certificate</u>": as defined in Section 2.14(f)(ii)(D).

"<u>Wholly Owned Subsidiary</u>": as to any Person, any other Person all of the Capital Stock of which (other than directors' qualifying shares required by law) is owned by such Person directly and/or through other Wholly Owned Subsidiaries.

"<u>Wholly Owned Subsidiary Guarantor</u>": any Subsidiary Guarantor that is a Wholly Owned Subsidiary of the Borrower.

"<u>Withdrawal Liability</u>": any liability to a Multiemployer Plan as a result of a complete or partial withdrawal from such Multiemployer Plan, as such terms are defined in Title IV of ERISA.

"<u>Withholding Agent</u>": the relevant Loan Party and the Administrative Agent.

1.2 <u>Other Definitional Provisions</u>. (a) Unless otherwise specified therein, all terms defined in this Agreement shall have the defined meanings when used in the other Loan Documents or any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto or thereto.

(b) As used herein and in the other Loan Documents, and any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto or thereto, (i) accounting terms relating to any Group Member not defined in Section 1.1 and accounting terms partly defined in Section 1.1, to the extent not defined, shall have the respective meanings given to them under GAAP (provided that, notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, all accounting or financial terms used herein shall be construed, and all financial computations pursuant hereto shall be made, without giving effect to any election under Statement of Financial Accounting Standards 159 (or any other Financial Accounting Standard having a similar effect) to value any Indebtedness or other liabilities of any Group Member at "fair value", as defined therein), (ii) the words "include", "includes" and "including" shall be deemed to be followed by the phrase "without limitation", (iii) the word "incur" shall be construed to mean incur, create, issue, assume, become liable in respect of or suffer to exist (and the words "incured" and "incurrence" shall have correlative meanings), (iv) the words "asset" and "property" shall be construed to have the same meaning and effect and to refer to any and all tangible and intangible assets and properties, including cash, Capital Stock, securities, revenues, accounts, leasehold interests and contract rights, and (v) references to agreements or other Contractual Obligations shall, unless otherwise specified, be deemed to refer to such agreements or Contractual Obligations as amended, supplemented, restated or otherwise modified from time to time. All certificates or statements required or issued hereunder by natural persons in their capacities as officers of any Group Member shall be deemed for all purposes to be issued in such persons capacity as such officer on behalf of such Group Member and not in such person's individual capacity.

(c) The words "hereof", "herein" and "hereunder" and words of similar import, when used in this Agreement, shall refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision

of this Agreement, and Section, Schedule and Exhibit references are to this Agreement unless otherwise specified.

terms.

(d) The meanings given to terms defined herein shall be equally applicable to both the singular and plural forms of such

SECTION 2. AMOUNT AND TERMS OF COMMITMENTS

2.1 <u>Commitments</u>. (a) Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, each Lender severally agrees to make revolving credit loans ("<u>Loans</u>") to the Borrower from time to time during the Commitment Period in an aggregate principal amount at any one time outstanding which, when added to such Lender's Applicable Percentage of the L/C Obligations then outstanding, does not exceed the amount of such Lender's Commitment. During the Commitment Period the Borrower may use the Commitments by borrowing, prepaying the Loans in whole or in part, and reborrowing, all in accordance with the terms and conditions hereof. The Loans may from time to time be Eurodollar Loans or ABR Loans, as determined by the Borrower and notified to the Administrative Agent in accordance with Sections 2.4 and 2.7.

(b) The Borrower shall repay all outstanding Loans on the Termination Date.

2.2 Procedure for Borrowing . The Borrower may borrow under the Commitments during the Commitment Period on any Business Day, provided that the Borrower shall give the Administrative Agent irrevocable notice (which notice must be received by the Administrative Agent prior to 11:00 A.M., New York City time, (a) three Business Days prior to the requested Borrowing Date, in the case of Eurodollar Loans, or (b) one Business Day prior to the requested Borrowing Date, in the case of ABR Loans) (provided that any such notice of a borrowing of ABR Loans to finance payments required by Section 3.5 may be given not later than 10:00 A.M., New York City time, on the date of the proposed borrowing), specifying (i) the amount and Type of Loans to be borrowed, (ii) the requested Borrowing Date and (iii) in the case of Eurodollar Loans, the respective amounts of each such Type of Loan and the respective lengths of the initial Interest Period therefor. Any Loans made on the Restatement Effective Date shall initially be ABR Loans. Each borrowing under the Commitments shall be in an amount equal to (x) in the case of ABR Loans, \$1,000,000 or a whole multiple thereof (or, if the then aggregate Available Commitments are less than \$1,000,000, such lesser amount) and (y) in the case of Eurodollar Loans, \$5,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof. Upon receipt of any such notice from the Borrower, the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each Lender thereof. Each Lender will make the amount of its pro rata share of each borrowing available to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Borrower at the Funding Office prior to 12:00 Noon, New York City time, on the Borrowing Date requested by the Borrower in funds immediately available to the Administrative Agent. Such borrowing will then be made available to the Borrower by the Administrative Agent crediting the account of the Borrower on the books of such office with the aggregate of the amounts made available to the Administrative Agent by the Lenders and in like funds as received by the Administrative Agent.

2.3 <u>Commitment Fees, etc.</u> (a) The Borrower agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent for the account of each Lender a commitment fee for the period from and including the date hereof to the last day of the Commitment Period, computed at the Commitment Fee Rate on the average daily amount of the Available Commitment of such Lender during the period for which payment is made, payable quarterly in arrears on each Fee Payment Date, commencing on the first such date to occur after the date hereof.

(b) The Borrower agrees to pay to the Administrative Agent the fees in the amounts and on the dates as set forth in any fee agreements with the Administrative Agent and to perform any other obligations contained therein.

2.4 <u>Termination or Reduction of Commitments</u>. The Borrower shall have the right, upon not less than three Business Days' notice to the Administrative Agent, to terminate the Commitments or, from time to time, to reduce the amount of the Commitments; <u>provided</u> that no such termination or reduction of Commitments shall be permitted if, after giving effect thereto and to any prepayments of the Loans made on the effective date thereof, the Extensions of Credit would exceed the Total Commitments. Any such reduction shall be in an amount equal to \$10,000,000, or a whole multiple thereof, and shall reduce permanently the Commitments then in effect.

2.5 <u>Optional Prepayments</u>. The Borrower may at any time and from time to time prepay the Loans, in whole or in part, without premium or penalty, upon irrevocable notice delivered to the Administrative Agent no later than 11:00 A.M., New York City time, three Business Days prior thereto, in the case of Eurodollar Loans, and no later than 11:00 A.M., New York City time, one Business Day prior thereto, in the case of ABR Loans, which notice shall specify the date and amount of prepayment and whether the prepayment is of Eurodollar Loans or ABR Loans; <u>provided</u>, that if a Eurodollar Loan is prepaid on any day other than the last day of the Interest Period applicable thereto, the Borrower shall also pay any amounts owing pursuant to Section 2.15. Upon receipt of any such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof. If any such notice is given, the amount specified in such notice shall be due and payable on the date specified therein, together with accrued interest to such date on the amount prepaid. Partial prepayments of Loans shall be in an aggregate principal amount of \$5,000,000 and increments of \$1,000,000 above such amount.

2.6 <u>Mandatory Prepayments and Commitment Reductions.</u> In the event that:

- (i) the Extensions of Credit of any Lender at any time exceeds such Lender's Commitment at such time; or
- (ii) the Total Extensions of Credit exceed the Total Commitments at such time;

the Borrower shall promptly prepay the Loans (and/or provide cash collateral for L/C Obligations) in an aggregate amount equal to such excess amount.

2.7 <u>Conversion and Continuation Options</u>. (a) The Borrower may elect from time to time to convert Eurodollar Loans to ABR Loans by giving the Administrative Agent prior irrevocable notice of such election no later than 11:00 A.M., New York City time, on the Business Day preceding the proposed conversion date, <u>provided</u> that any such conversion of Eurodollar Loans may only be made on the last day of an Interest Period with respect thereto. The Borrower may elect from time to time to convert ABR Loans to Eurodollar Loans by giving the Administrative Agent prior irrevocable notice of such election no later than 11:00 A.M., New York City time, on the third Business Day preceding the proposed conversion date (which notice shall specify the length of the initial Interest Period therefor), <u>provided</u> that no ABR Loan may be converted into a Eurodollar Loan when any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and the Administrative Agent or the Required Lenders have determined in its or their sole discretion not to permit such conversions. Upon receipt of any such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof.

(b) Any Eurodollar Loan may be continued as such upon the expiration of the then current Interest Period with respect thereto by the Borrower giving irrevocable notice to the Administrative Agent, in accordance with the applicable provisions of the term "Interest Period" set forth in Section 1.1, of the length of the next Interest Period to be applicable to such Loans, <u>provided</u> that no Eurodollar Loan under may be continued as such when any Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and the Administrative Agent has or the Required Lenders have determined in its or their sole discretion not to permit such continuations, and <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that if the Borrower shall fail to give any required notice as described above in this paragraph or if such continuation is not permitted pursuant to the preceding proviso such Loans shall be automatically converted to ABR Loans on the last day of such then expiring Interest Period. Upon receipt of any such notice the Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each relevant Lender thereof.

2.8 <u>Limitations on Eurodollar Tranches</u>. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, all borrowings, conversions and continuations of Eurodollar Loans and all selections of Interest Periods shall be in such amounts and be made pursuant to such elections so that, (a) after giving effect thereto, the aggregate principal amount of the Eurodollar Loans comprising each Eurodollar Tranche shall be equal to \$5,000,000 or a whole multiple of \$1,000,000 in excess thereof and (b) no more than ten Eurodollar Tranches shall be outstanding at any one time.

2.9 <u>Interest Rates and Payment Dates</u>. (a) Each Eurodollar Loan shall bear interest for each day during each Interest Period with respect thereto at a rate per annum equal to the Eurodollar Rate determined for such day plus the Applicable Margin.

(b) Each ABR Loan shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to the ABR plus the Applicable Margin.

(c) (i) If all or a portion of the principal amount of any Loan or Reimbursement Obligation, interest payable on any Loan or Reimbursement Obligation or any commitment fee or other amount payable hereunder shall not be paid when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise), all outstanding Loans and Reimbursement Obligations (whether or not overdue) shall bear interest at a rate per annum equal to (x) in the case of the Loans, the rate that would otherwise be applicable thereto pursuant to the foregoing provisions of this Section <u>plus 2</u>% or (y) in the case of Reimbursement Obligations, the rate applicable to ABR Loans <u>plus 2</u>% from the date of such non-payment until such amount is paid in full (as well after as before judgment).

(d) Interest shall be payable in arrears on each Interest Payment Date, <u>provided</u> that interest accruing pursuant to paragraph (c) of this Section shall be payable from time to time on demand.

2.10 <u>Computation of Interest and Fees</u>. (a) Interest and fees payable pursuant hereto shall be calculated on the basis of a 360-day year for the actual days elapsed, except that, with respect to ABR Loans the rate of interest on which is calculated on the basis of the Prime Rate, the interest thereon shall be calculated on the basis of a 365- (or 366-, as the case may be) day year for the actual days elapsed. The Administrative Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower and the relevant Lenders of each determination of a Eurodollar Rate. Any change in the interest rate on a Loan resulting from a change in the ABR or the Eurocurrency Reserve Requirements shall become effective as of the opening of business on the day on which such change becomes effective. The Administrative Agent shall as soon as practicable notify the Borrower and the relevant Lenders of each determination as soon as practicable notify the Borrower and the relevant Lenders of the effective date and the amount of each such change in interest rate.

(b) Each determination of an interest rate by the Administrative Agent pursuant to any provision of this Agreement shall be conclusive and binding on the Borrower and the Lenders in the absence of manifest error. The Administrative Agent shall, at the request of the Borrower, deliver to the Borrower a statement showing the quotations used by the Administrative Agent in determining any interest rate pursuant to Section 2.9(a).

2.11 <u>Inability to Determine Interest Rate</u>. If prior to the first day of any Interest Period:

(a) the Administrative Agent shall have determined (which determination shall be conclusive and binding upon the Borrower) that, by reason of circumstances affecting the relevant market, adequate and reasonable means do not exist for ascertaining the Eurodollar Rate for such Interest Period, or

(b) the Administrative Agent shall have received notice from the Required Lenders that the Eurodollar Rate determined or to be determined for such Interest Period will not adequately and fairly reflect the cost to such Lenders (as conclusively certified by such Lenders) of making or maintaining their affected Loans during such Interest Period,

the Administrative Agent shall give telecopy or telephonic notice thereof to the Borrower and the relevant Lenders as soon as practicable thereafter. If such notice is given (x) any Eurodollar Loans under the relevant Facility requested to be made on the first day of such Interest Period shall be made as ABR Loans, (y) any Loans that were to have been converted on the first day of such Interest Period to Eurodollar Loans shall be continued as ABR Loans and (z) any outstanding Eurodollar Loans shall be converted, on the last day of the then-current Interest Period, to ABR Loans. Until such notice has been withdrawn by the Administrative Agent, no further Eurodollar Loans shall be made or continued as such, nor shall the Borrower have the right to convert Loans to Eurodollar Loans.

2.12 <u>Pro Rata Treatment and Payments</u>. (a) Each borrowing by the Borrower from the Lenders hereunder, each payment by the Borrower on account of any commitment fee and any reduction of the Commitments of the Lenders shall be made <u>pro rata according</u> to the Applicable Percentages.

(b) Each payment (including each prepayment) by the Borrower on account of principal of and interest on the Loans shall be made <u>pro rata</u> according to the respective outstanding principal amounts of the Loans then held by the Lenders.

(c) All payments (including prepayments) to be made by the Borrower hereunder, whether on account of principal, interest, fees or otherwise, shall be made without setoff or counterclaim and shall be made prior to 12:00 Noon, New York City time, on the due date thereof to the Administrative Agent, for the account of the Lenders, at the Funding Office, in Dollars and in immediately available funds. The Administrative Agent shall distribute such payments to each relevant Lender promptly upon receipt in like funds as received, net of any amounts owing by such Lender pursuant to Section 10.7. If any payment hereunder (other than payments on the Eurodollar Loans) becomes due and payable on a day other than a Business Day, such payment shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day. If any payment on a Eurodollar Loan becomes due and payable on a day other than a Business Day, the maturity thereof shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day unless the result of such extension would be to extend such payment into another calendar month, in which event such payment shall be made on the immediately preceding Business Day. In the case of any extension of any payment of principal

pursuant to the preceding two sentences, interest thereon shall be payable at the then applicable rate during such extension.

(d) Subject to Section 9.7, if at any time insufficient funds are received by and available to the Administrative Agent to pay fully all amounts of principal, interest and fees and unreimbursed drawings under Letters of Credit then due hereunder, such funds shall be applied (i) first, towards payment of interest and fees then due hereunder, ratably among the parties entitled thereto in accordance with the amounts of interest and fees then due to such parties, and (ii) second, towards payment of principal and unreimbursed drawings under Letters of Credit then due hereunder, ratably among the parties entitled thereto in accordance with the amounts of principal and unreimbursed drawings under Letters of Credit then due hereunder, ratably among the parties entitled thereto in accordance with the amounts of principal and unreimbursed drawings under Letters of Credit then due to such parties.

(e) Unless the Administrative Agent shall have been notified in writing by any Lender prior to a borrowing that such Lender will not make the amount that would constitute its share of such borrowing available to the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent may assume that such Lender is making such amount available to the Administrative Agent, and the Administrative Agent may, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Borrower a corresponding amount. If such amount is not made available to the Administrative Agent by the required time on the Borrowing Date therefor, such Lender shall pay to the Administrative Agent, on demand, such amount with interest thereon, at a rate equal to the greater of (i) the Federal Funds Effective Rate and (ii) a rate determined by the Administrative Agent in accordance with banking industry rules on interbank compensation, for the period until such Lender makes such amount immediately available to the Administrative Agent. A certificate of the Administrative Agent submitted to any Lender with respect to any amounts owing under this paragraph shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error. If such Lender's share of such borrowing is not made available to the Administrative Agent by such Lender within three Business Days after such Borrowing Date, the Administrative Agent shall also be entitled to recover such amount with interest thereon at the rate per annum applicable to ABR Loans, on demand, from the Borrower.

(f) Unless the Administrative Agent shall have been notified in writing by the Borrower prior to the date of any payment due to be made by the Borrower hereunder that the Borrower will not make such payment to the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent may assume that the Borrower is making such payment, and the Administrative Agent may, but shall not be required to, in reliance upon such assumption, make available to the Lenders their respective <u>pro rata</u> shares of a corresponding amount. If such payment is not made to the Administrative Agent by the Borrower within three Business Days after such due date, the Administrative Agent shall be entitled to recover, on demand, from each Lender to which any amount which was made available pursuant to the preceding sentence, such amount with interest thereon at the rate per annum equal to the daily average Federal Funds Effective Rate. Nothing herein shall be deemed to limit the rights of the Administrative Agent or any Lender against the Borrower.

(g) If any Lender shall fail to make any payment required to be made by it pursuant to 2.12(d), 2.17(e), 3.4(a) or 10.7, then the Administrative Agent may, in its discretion and notwithstanding any contrary provision hereof, (i) apply any amounts thereafter received by the Administrative Agent for the account of such Lender for the benefit of the Administrative Agent or the Issuing Lender to satisfy such Lender's obligations to it under such Section until all such unsatisfied obligations are fully paid, and/or (ii) hold any such amounts in a segregated account as cash collateral for, and application to, any future funding obligations of such Lender under any such Section, in the case of each of clauses (i) and (ii) above, in any order as determined by the Administrative Agent in its discretion.

2.13 <u>Requirements of Law</u>. (a) If the adoption of or any change in any Requirement of Law or in the interpretation or application thereof or compliance by any Lender with any request or directive (whether or not having the force of law) from any central bank or other Governmental Authority made subsequent to the Original Closing Date:

(i) shall subject any Credit Party to any Taxes (other than (A) Indemnified Taxes and (B) Other Connection Taxes on gross or net income, profits or revenue (including value-added or similar Taxes)) on its loans, loan principal, letters of credit, commitments, or other obligations, or its deposits, reserves, other liabilities or capital attributable thereto;

(ii) shall impose, modify or hold applicable any reserve, special deposit, compulsory loan, insurance charge or similar requirement against assets held by, deposits or other liabilities in or for the account of, advances, loans or other extensions of credit (or participations therein) by, or any other acquisition of funds by, any office of such Lender that is not otherwise included in the determination of the Eurodollar Rate; or

(iii) shall impose on such Lender any other condition;

and the result of any of the foregoing is to increase the cost to such Lender or such other Credit Party, by an amount that such Lender or other Credit Party deems to be material, of making, converting into, continuing or maintaining Loans or issuing or participating in Letters of Credit, or to reduce any amount receivable hereunder in respect thereof, then, in any such case, the Borrower shall promptly pay such Lender or such other Credit Party, upon its demand, any additional amounts necessary to compensate such Lender or such other Credit Party for such increased cost or reduced amount receivable. If any Lender or such other Credit Party becomes entitled to claim any additional amounts pursuant to this paragraph, it shall promptly notify the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) of the event by reason of which it has become so entitled.

(b) If any Lender shall have determined that the adoption of or any change in any Requirement of Law regarding capital or liquidity requirements or in the interpretation or application thereof or compliance by such Lender or any corporation controlling such Lender with any request or directive regarding capital or liquidity requirements (whether or not having the force of law) from any Governmental Authority made subsequent to the Original Closing Date shall have the effect of reducing the rate of return on such Lender's or such corporation's capital as a consequence of its obligations hereunder or under or in respect of any Letter of Credit to a level below that which such Lender or such corporation could have achieved but for such adoption, change or compliance (taking into consideration such Lender's or such corporation's policies with respect to capital adequacy or liquidity) by an amount deemed by such Lender to be material, then from time to time, after submission by such Lender to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) of a written request therefor, the Borrower shall pay to such Lender such additional amount or amounts as will compensate such Lender or such corporation for such reduction.

(c) Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, (i) all requests, rules, guidelines, requirements and directives promulgated by the Bank for International Settlements, the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision (or any successor or similar authority) or by United States or foreign regulatory authorities, in each case pursuant to Basel III, and (ii) the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act and all requests, rules, guidelines, requirements and directives thereunder or issued in connection therewith or in implementation thereof, shall in each case be deemed to be a change in law,

regardless of the date enacted, adopted, issued or implemented; provided that the Borrower is being treated in a manner consistent with other similarly situated borrowers.

(d) A certificate as to any additional amounts payable pursuant to this Section submitted by any Lender to the Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section, the Borrower shall not be required to compensate a Lender pursuant to this Section for any amounts incurred more than nine months prior to the date that such Lender notifies the Borrower of such Lender's intention to claim compensation therefor; <u>provided</u> that, if the circumstances giving rise to such claim have a retroactive effect, then such nine-month period shall be extended to include the period of such retroactive effect. The obligations of the Borrower pursuant to this Section shall survive the termination of this Agreement and the payment of the Loans and all other amounts payable hereunder.

2.14 <u>Taxes</u>. (a) Each payment by any Loan Party under any Loan Document shall be made without withholding for any Taxes, unless such withholding is required by any law. If any Withholding Agent determines, in its sole discretion exercised in good faith, that it is so required to withhold Taxes, then such Withholding Agent may so withhold and shall timely pay the full amount of withheld Taxes to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable law. If such Taxes are Indemnified Taxes, then the amount payable by such Loan Party shall be increased as necessary so that, net of such withholding (including such withholding applicable to additional amounts payable under this Section), the applicable Credit Party receives the amount it would have received had no such withholding been made.

law.

(b) The Borrower shall timely pay any Other Taxes to the relevant Governmental Authority in accordance with applicable

(c) As soon as practicable after any payment of Indemnified Taxes by any Loan Party to a Governmental Authority, such Loan Party shall deliver to the Administrative Agent the original or a certified copy of a receipt issued by such Governmental Authority evidencing such payment, a copy of the return reporting such payment or other evidence of such payment reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.

(d) The Loan Parties shall jointly and severally indemnify each Credit Party for any Indemnified Taxes that are paid or payable by such Credit Party in connection with any Loan Document (including amounts paid or payable under this Section 2.14(d)) and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Indemnified Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. The indemnity under this Section 2.14(d) shall be paid within 10 days after the Credit Party delivers to the Borrower a certificate stating the amount of any Indemnified Taxes so paid or payable by such Credit Party and describing the basis for the indemnification claim. Such certificate shall be conclusive of the amount so paid or payable absent manifest error. Such Credit Party shall deliver a copy of such certificate to the Administrative Agent.

(e) Each Lender shall severally indemnify the Administrative Agent for any Taxes (but, in the case of any Indemnified Taxes, only to the extent that the Loan Parties have not already indemnified the Administrative Agent for such Indemnified Taxes and without limiting the obligation of the Loan Parties to do so) attributable to such Lender that are paid or payable by the Administrative Agent in connection with any Loan Document and any reasonable expenses arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Taxes were correctly or legally imposed or asserted by the relevant Governmental Authority. The indemnity under this Section 2.14(e) shall be paid within 10 days after the

Administrative Agent delivers to the applicable Lender a certificate stating the amount of Taxes so paid or payable by the Administrative Agent. Such certificate shall be conclusive of the amount so paid or payable absent manifest error.

(f) (i) Any Lender that is entitled to an exemption from, or reduction of, any applicable withholding Tax with respect to any payments under any Loan Document shall deliver to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, at the time or times reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, such properly completed and executed documentation reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent as will permit such payments to be made without, or at a reduced rate of, withholding. In addition, any Lender, if requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, shall deliver such other documentation prescribed by law or reasonably requested by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent as will enable the Borrower or the Administrative Agent to determine whether or not such Lender is subject to any withholding (including backup withholding) or information reporting requirements. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the preceding two sentences, the completion, execution and submission of such documentation (other than such documentation set forth in Sections 2.14(f)(ii)(A) through (E) below) shall not be required if in the Lender's judgment such completion, execution or submission would subject such Lender to any material unreimbursed cost or expense (or, in the case of a change in a Requirement of Law, any incremental material unreimbursed cost or expense) or would materially prejudice the legal or commercial position of such Lender. Upon the reasonable request of such Borrower or the Administrative Agent, any Lender shall update any form or certification previously delivered pursuant to this Section 2.14(f). If any form or certification previously delivered pursuant to this Section expires or becomes obsolete or inaccurate in any respect with respect to a Lender, such Lender shall promptly (and in any event within 10 days after such expiration, obsolescence or inaccuracy) notify such Borrower and the Administrative Agent in writing of such expiration, obsolescence or inaccuracy and update the form or certification if it is legally eligible to do so.

(ii) Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, if the Borrower is a U.S. Person, any Lender with respect to such Borrower shall, if it is legally eligible to do so, deliver to such Borrower and the Administrative Agent (in such number of copies reasonably requested by such Borrower and the Administrative Agent) on or prior to the date on which such Lender becomes a party hereto, duly completed and executed copies of whichever of the following is applicable:

(A) in the case of a Lender that is a U.S. Person, IRS Form W-9 certifying that such Lender is exempt from U.S. Federal backup withholding tax;

(B) in the case of a Non-U.S. Lender claiming the benefits of an income tax treaty to which the United States is a party (1) with respect to payments of interest under any Loan Document, IRS Form W-8BEN establishing an exemption from, or reduction of, U.S. Federal withholding Tax pursuant to the "interest" article of such tax treaty and (2) with respect to any other applicable payments under any Loan Document, IRS Form W-8BEN establishing an exemption from, or reduction of, U.S. Federal withholding Tax pursuant to the "interest" article of such tax treaty and (2) with respect to any other applicable payments under any Loan Document, IRS Form W-8BEN establishing an exemption from, or reduction of, U.S. Federal withholding Tax pursuant to the "business profits" or "other income" article of such tax treaty;

(C) in the case of a Non-U.S. Lender for whom payments under any Loan Document constitute income that is effectively connected with such Lender's conduct of a trade or business in the United States, IRS Form W-8ECI;

(D) in the case of a Non-U.S. Lender claiming the benefits of the exemption for portfolio interest under Section 881 (c) of the Code both (1) IRS Form W-8BEN and (2) a

certificate substantially in the form of Exhibit F (a " <u>U.S. Tax Certificate</u> ") to the effect that such Lender is not (a) a "bank" within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, (b) a "10 percent shareholder" of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(B) of the Code, (c) a "controlled foreign corporation" described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code and (d) conducting a trade or business in the United States with which the relevant interest payments are effectively connected;

(E) in the case of a Non-U.S. Lender that is not the beneficial owner of payments made under any Loan Document (including a partnership or a participating Lender) (1) an IRS Form W-8IMY on behalf of itself and (2) the relevant forms prescribed in clauses (A), (B), (C), (D) and (F) of this paragraph (f)(ii) that would be required of each such beneficial owner or partner of such partnership if such beneficial owner or partner were a Lender; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that if the Lender is a partnership and one or more of its partners are claiming the exemption for portfolio interest under Section 881(c) of the Code, such Lender may provide a U.S. Tax Certificate on behalf of such partners; or

(F) any other form prescribed by law as a basis for claiming exemption from, or a reduction of, U.S. Federal withholding Tax together with such supplementary documentation necessary to enable the Borrower or the Administrative Agent to determine the amount of Tax (if any) required by law to be withheld.

(iii) If a payment made to a Lender under any Loan Document would be subject to U.S. Federal withholding Tax imposed by FATCA if such Lender were to fail to comply with the applicable reporting requirements of FATCA (including those contained in Section 1471(b) or 1472(b) of the Code, as applicable), such Lender shall deliver to the Withholding Agent, at the time or times prescribed by law and at such time or times reasonably requested by the Withholding Agent, such documentation prescribed by applicable law (including as prescribed by Section 1471(b)(3)(C)(i) of the Code) and such additional documentation reasonably requested by the Withholding Agent as may be necessary for the Withholding Agent to comply with its obligations under FATCA, to determine that such Lender has or has not complied with such Lender's obligations under FATCA or to determine the amount to deduct and withhold from such payment. Solely for purposes of this Section 2.14(f)(iii), "FATCA" shall include any amendments made to FATCA after the date of this Agreement.

(g) If any party determines, in its sole discretion exercised in good faith, that it has received a refund of any Taxes as to which it has been indemnified pursuant to this Section 2.14 (including additional amounts paid pursuant to this Section 2.14), it shall pay to the indemnifying party an amount equal to such refund (but only to the extent of indemnity payments made under this Section with respect to the Taxes giving rise to such refund), net of all out-of-pocket expenses (including any Taxes) of such indemnified party and without interest (other than any interest paid by the relevant Governmental Authority with respect to such refund). Such indemnifying party, upon the request of such indemnified party, shall repay to such indemnified party the amount paid to such indemnified party pursuant to the previous sentence (plus any penalties, interest or other charges imposed by the relevant Governmental Authority) in the event such indemnified party is required to repay such refund to such Governmental Authority. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Section 2.14(g), in no event will any indemnified party be required to pay any amount to any indemnifying party pursuant to this Section 2.14(g) if such payment would place such indemnified party in a less favorable position (on a net after-Tax basis) than such indemnified party would have been in if the indemnification payments or additional amounts giving rise to such refund had never been paid. This Section 2.14(g) shall not be construed to

require any indemnified party to make available its Tax returns (or any other information relating to its Taxes which it deems confidential) to the indemnifying party or any other Person.

(h) Each party's obligations under this Section 2.14 shall survive any assignment of rights by, or the replacement of, a Lender, the termination of the Commitments and the repayment, satisfaction or discharge of all other obligations under the Loan Documents.

(i) For purposes of Sections 2.14(e) and (f), the term "Lender" includes the Issuing Lender.

2.15 Indemnity. The Borrower agrees to indemnify each Lender for, and to hold each Lender harmless from, any loss or expense that such Lender may sustain or incur as a consequence of (a) default by the Borrower in making a borrowing of, conversion into or continuation of Eurodollar Loans after the Borrower has given a notice requesting the same in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, (b) default by the Borrower in making any prepayment of or conversion from Eurodollar Loans after the Borrower has given a notice thereof in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement or (c) the making of a prepayment of Eurodollar Loans on a day that is not the last day of an Interest Period with respect thereto. Such indemnification may include an amount equal to the excess, if any, of (i) the amount of interest that would have accrued on the amount so prepaid, or not so borrowed, converted or continued, for the period from the date of such prepayment or of such failure to borrow, convert or continue to the last day of such Interest Period (or, in the case of a failure to borrow, convert or continue, the Interest Period that would have accrued on the date of such failure) in each case at the applicable rate of interest for such Loans provided for herein (excluding, however, the Applicable Margin included therein, if any) <u>over (ii)</u> the amount of eposit for a comparable period with leading banks in the interbank eurodollar market. A certificate as to any amounts payable pursuant to this Section submitted to the Borrower by any Lender shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error. This covenant shall survive the termination of this Agreement and the payment of the Loans and all other amounts payable hereunder.

2.16 <u>Change of Lending Office</u>. Each Lender agrees that, upon the occurrence of any event giving rise to the operation of Section 2.13 or 2.14(a) with respect to such Lender, it will, if requested by the Borrower, use reasonable efforts (subject to overall policy considerations of such Lender) to designate another lending office for any Loans affected by such event with the object of avoiding the consequences of such event; <u>provided</u>, that such designation is made on terms that, in the sole judgment of such Lender, cause such Lender and its lending offices to suffer no economic, legal or regulatory disadvantage, and <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that nothing in this Section shall affect or postpone any of the obligations of the Borrower or the rights of any Lender pursuant to Section 2.13 or 2.14(a).

2.17 <u>Replacement of Lenders</u>. The Borrower shall be permitted to replace any Lender that (a) requests reimbursement for amounts owing pursuant to Section 2.13 or 2.14(a), (b) is a Defaulting Lender, or (c) does not consent to any proposed amendment, supplement, modification, consent or waiver of any provision of this Agreement or any other Loan Document that requires the consent of each of the Lenders or each of the Lenders affected thereby (so long as the consent of the Required Lenders has been obtained), with a replacement financial institution; <u>provided</u> that (i) such replacement does not conflict with any Requirement of Law, (ii) no Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing at the time of such replacement, (iii) prior to any such replacement, such Lender shall have taken no action under Section 2.16 so as to eliminate the continued need for payment of amounts owing pursuant to Section 2.13 or 2.14(a), (iv) the replacement financial institution shall purchase, at par, all Loans and other

amounts owing to such replaced Lender on or prior to the date of replacement, (v) the Borrower shall be liable to such replaced Lender under Section 2.15 if any Eurodollar Loan owing to such replaced Lender shall be purchased other than on the last day of the Interest Period relating thereto, (vi) the replacement financial institution shall be reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent, (vii) the replaced Lender shall be obligated to make such replacement in accordance with the provisions of Section 11.6 (provided that the Borrower shall be obligated to pay the registration and processing fee referred to therein), (viii) until such time as such replacement shall be consummated, the Borrower shall pay all additional amounts (if any) required pursuant to Section 2.13 or 2.14(a), as the case may be, and (ix) any such replacement shall not be deemed to be a waiver of any rights that the Borrower, the Administrative Agent or any other Lender shall have against the replaced Lender.

2.18 <u>Defaulting Lenders</u>. Notwithstanding any provision of this Agreement to the contrary, if any Lender becomes a Defaulting Lender, then the following provisions shall apply for so long as such Lender is a Defaulting Lender:

(a) fees shall cease to accrue on the unfunded portion of the Commitment of such Defaulting Lender pursuant to Section

2.3(a);

(b) the Commitment and Extensions of Credit of such Defaulting Lender shall not be included in determining whether the Required Lenders have taken or may take any action hereunder (including any consent to any amendment, waiver or other modification pursuant to Section 11.1); <u>provided</u>, that this clause (b) shall not apply to the vote of a Defaulting Lender in the case of an amendment, waiver or other modification requiring the consent of such Lender or each Lender affected thereby;

(c) if any L/C Exposure exists at the time such Lender becomes a Defaulting Lender then:

(i) all or any part of the L/C Exposure of such Defaulting Lender shall be reallocated among the non-Defaulting Lenders in accordance with their respective Applicable Percentages but only to the extent the sum of all non-Defaulting Lenders' Extensions of Credit plus such Defaulting Lender's L/C Exposure does not exceed the total of all non-Defaulting Lenders' Commitments;

(ii) if the reallocation described in clause (i) above cannot, or can only partially, be effected, the Borrower shall within one Business Day following notice by the Administrative Agent cash collateralize for the benefit of the Issuing Lender only the Borrower's obligations corresponding to such Defaulting Lender's L/C Exposure (after giving effect to any partial reallocation pursuant to clause (i) above) in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 8.1 for so long as such L/C Exposure is outstanding;

(iii) if the Borrower cash collateralizes any portion of such Defaulting Lender's L/C Exposure pursuant to clause (ii) above, the Borrower shall not be required to pay any fees to such Defaulting Lender pursuant to Section 3.3(a) with respect to such Defaulting Lender's L/C Exposure during the period such Defaulting Lender's L/C Exposure is cash collateralized;

(iv) if the L/C Exposure of the non-Defaulting Lenders is reallocated pursuant to clause (i) above, then the fees payable to the Lenders pursuant to Section 2.3(a) and

Section 3.3(a) shall be adjusted in accordance with such non-Defaulting Lenders' Applicable Percentages; and

(v) if all or any portion of such Defaulting Lender's L/C Exposure is neither reallocated nor cash collateralized pursuant to clause (i) or (ii) above, then, without prejudice to any rights or remedies of the Issuing Lender or any other Lender hereunder, all fees payable under Section 3.3(a) with respect to such Defaulting Lender's L/C Exposure shall be payable to the Issuing Lender until and to the extent that such L/C Exposure is reallocated and/or cash collateralized; and

(d) so long as such Lender is a Defaulting Lender, the Issuing Lender shall not be required to issue, amend or increase any Letter of Credit, unless it is satisfied that the related exposure and the Defaulting Lender's then outstanding L/C Exposure will be 100% covered by the Commitments of the non-Defaulting Lenders and/or cash collateral will be provided by the Borrower in accordance with Section 2.18(c), and participating interests in any issued or increased Letter of Credit shall be allocated among non-Defaulting Lenders in a manner consistent with Section 2.18(c)(i) (and such Defaulting Lender shall not participate therein).

If (i) a Bankruptcy Event with respect to a Lender Parent of any Lender shall occur following the Original Closing Date and for so long as such event shall continue or (ii) the Issuing Lender has a good faith belief that any Lender has defaulted in fulfilling its obligations under one or more other agreements in which such Lender commits to extend credit, the Issuing Lender shall not be required to issue, amend or increase any Letter of Credit, unless the Issuing Lender shall have entered into arrangements with the Borrower or such Lender, satisfactory to the Issuing Lender to defease any risk to it in respect of such Lender hereunder.

In the event that the Administrative Agent, the Borrower and the Issuing Lender each agrees that a Defaulting Lender has adequately remedied all matters that caused such Lender to be a Defaulting Lender, then the L/C Exposure of the Lenders shall be readjusted to reflect the inclusion of such Lender's Commitment and on such date such Lender shall purchase at par such of the Loans of the other Lenders as the Administrative Agent shall determine may be necessary in order for such Lender to hold such Loans in accordance with its Applicable Percentage.

SECTION 3. LETTERS OF CREDIT

3.1 <u>L/C Commitment</u>. (a) Subject to the terms and conditions hereof, the Issuing Lender, in reliance on the agreements of the other Lenders set forth in Section 3.4(a), agrees to issue letters of credit ("<u>Letters of Credit</u>") for the account of the Borrower on any Business Day during the Commitment Period in such form as may be approved from time to time by the Issuing Lender; <u>provided</u> that the Issuing Lender shall have no obligation to issue any Letter of Credit if, after giving effect to such issuance, (i) the L/C Obligations would exceed the L/C Commitment or (ii) the aggregate amount of the Available Commitments would be less than zero. Each Letter of Credit shall (i) be denominated in Dollars and (ii) expire no later than the earlier of (x) the first anniversary of its date of issuance and (y) the date that is five Business Days prior to the Termination Date, <u>provided</u> that any Letter of Credit with a one-year term may provide for the renewal thereof for additional one-year periods (which shall in no event extend beyond the date referred to in clause (y) above).

(b) The Issuing Lender shall not at any time be obligated to issue any Letter of Credit if such issuance would conflict with, or cause the Issuing Lender or any L/C Participant to exceed any limits imposed by, any applicable Requirement of Law.

3.2 Procedure for Issuance of Letter of Credit. The Borrower may from time to time request that the Issuing Lender issue a Letter of Credit by delivering to the Issuing Lender at its address for notices specified herein an Application therefor, completed to the satisfaction of the Issuing Lender, and such other certificates, documents and other papers and information as the Issuing Lender may request. Upon receipt of any Application, the Issuing Lender will process such Application and the certificates, documents and other papers and information delivered to it in connection therewith in accordance with its customary procedures and shall promptly issue the Letter of Credit requested thereby (but in no event shall the Issuing Lender be required to issue any Letter of Credit earlier than three Business Days after its receipt of the Application therefor and all such other certificates, documents and other papers and information relating thereto) by issuing the original of such Letter of Credit to the beneficiary thereof or as otherwise may be agreed to by the Issuing Lender and the Borrower. The Issuing Lender shall furnish a copy of such Letter of Credit to the Borrower promptly following the issuance thereof. The Issuing Lender shall promptly furnish to the Administrative Agent, which shall in turn promptly furnish to the Lenders, notice of the issuance of each Letter of Credit (including the amount thereof). On the Restatement Effective Date, the parties hereto agree that any Letter of Credit previously issued and outstanding under the Existing Credit Agreement shall be deemed to be Letters of Credit pursuant to the terms and conditions, and entitled to the benefits, of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, without any further action by the Borrower or any other Person.

3.3 <u>Fees and Other Charges</u>. (a) The Borrower will pay a fee on all outstanding Letters of Credit at a per annum rate equal to the Applicable Margin then in effect with respect to Eurodollar Loans under the Revolving Facility, shared ratably among the Lenders and payable quarterly in arrears on each Fee Payment Date after the issuance date. In addition, the Borrower shall pay to the Issuing Lender for its own account a fronting fee of 0.25% per annum on the undrawn and unexpired amount of each Letter of Credit, payable quarterly in arrears on each Fee Payment Date after the issuance date.

(b) In addition to the foregoing fees, the Borrower shall pay or reimburse the Issuing Lender for such normal and customary costs and expenses as are incurred or charged by the Issuing Lender in issuing, negotiating, effecting payment under, amending or otherwise administering any Letter of Credit.

3.4 <u>L/C Participations</u>. (a) The Issuing Lender irrevocably agrees to grant and hereby grants to each L/C Participant, and, to induce the Issuing Lender to issue Letters of Credit, each L/C Participant irrevocably agrees to accept and purchase and hereby accepts and purchases from the Issuing Lender, on the terms and conditions set forth below, for such L/C Participant's own account and risk an undivided interest equal to such L/C Participant's Applicable Percentage in the Issuing Lender's obligations and rights under and in respect of each Letter of Credit and the amount of each draft paid by the Issuing Lender thereunder. Each L/C Participant agrees with the Issuing Lender that, if a draft is paid under any Letter of Credit for which the Issuing Lender is not reimbursed in full by the Borrower in accordance with the terms of this Agreement (or in the event that any reimbursement received by the Issuing Lender's address for notices specified herein an amount equal to such L/C Participant's Applicable Percentage of the amount that is not so reimbursed (or is so returned). Each L/C Participant's obligation to pay such amount shall be absolute and unconditional and

shall not be affected by any circumstance, including (i) any setoff, counterclaim, recoupment, defense or other right that such L/C Participant may have against the Issuing Lender, the Borrower or any other Person for any reason whatsoever, (ii) the occurrence or continuance of a Default or an Event of Default or the failure to satisfy any of the other conditions specified in Section 5, (iii) any adverse change in the condition (financial or otherwise) of the Borrower, (iv) any breach of this Agreement or any other Loan Document by the Borrower, any other Loan Party or any other L/C Participant or (v) any other circumstance, happening or event whatsoever, whether or not similar to any of the foregoing

(b) If any amount required to be paid by any L/C Participant to the Issuing Lender pursuant to Section 3.4(a) in respect of any unreimbursed portion of any payment made by the Issuing Lender under any Letter of Credit is paid to the Issuing Lender within three Business Days after the date such payment is due, such L/C Participant shall pay to the Issuing Lender on demand an amount equal to the product of (i) such amount, times (ii) the daily average Federal Funds Effective Rate during the period from and including the date such payment is required to the date on which such payment is immediately available to the Issuing Lender, times (iii) a fraction the numerator of which is the number of days that elapse during such period and the denominator of which is 360. If any such amount required to be paid by any L/C Participant pursuant to Section 3.4(a) is not made available to the Issuing Lender by such L/C Participant within three Business Days after the date such payment is due, the Issuing Lender shall be entitled to recover from such L/C Participant, on demand, such amount with interest thereon calculated from such due date at the rate per annum applicable to ABR Loans under the Revolving Facility. A certificate of the Issuing Lender submitted to any L/C Participant with respect to any amounts owing under this Section shall be conclusive in the absence of manifest error.

(c) Whenever, at any time after the Issuing Lender has made payment under any Letter of Credit and has received from any L/C Participant its <u>pro rata</u> share of such payment in accordance with Section 3.4(a), the Issuing Lender receives any payment related to such Letter of Credit (whether directly from the Borrower or otherwise, including proceeds of collateral applied thereto by the Issuing Lender), or any payment of interest on account thereof, the Issuing Lender will distribute to such L/C Participant its <u>pro rata</u> share thereof; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that in the event that any such payment received by the Issuing Lender shall be required to be returned by the Issuing Lender, such L/C Participant shall return to the Issuing Lender the portion thereof previously distributed by the Issuing Lender to it.

3.5 <u>Reimbursement Obligation of the Borrower</u>. If any draft is paid under any Letter of Credit, the Borrower shall reimburse the Issuing Lender for the amount of (a) the draft so paid and (b) any taxes, fees, charges or other costs or expenses incurred by the Issuing Lender in connection with such payment, not later than 12:00 Noon, New York City time, on (i) the Business Day that the Borrower receives notice of such draft, if such notice is received on such day prior to 10:00 A.M., New York City time, or (ii) if clause (i) above does not apply, the Business Day immediately following the day that the Borrower receives such notice. Each such payment shall be made to the Issuing Lender at its address for notices referred to herein in Dollars and in immediately available funds. Interest shall be payable on any such amounts from the date on which the relevant draft is paid until payment in full at the rate set forth in (x) until the Business Day next succeeding the date of the relevant notice, Section 2.9(b) and (y) thereafter, Section 2.9(c).

3.6 <u>Obligations Absolute</u>. The Borrower's obligations under this Section 3 shall be absolute and unconditional under any and all circumstances and irrespective of any setoff, counterclaim or defense to payment that the Borrower may have or have had against the Issuing Lender, any beneficiary of a Letter of Credit or any other Person. The Borrower also agrees with the Issuing Lender

that the Issuing Lender shall not be responsible for, and the Borrower's Reimbursement Obligations under Section 3.5 shall not be affected by, among other things, the validity or genuineness of documents or of any endorsements thereon, even though such documents shall in fact prove to be invalid, fraudulent or forged, or any dispute between or among the Borrower and any beneficiary of any Letter of Credit or any other party to which such Letter of Credit may be transferred or any claims whatsoever of the Borrower against any beneficiary of such Letter of Credit or any such transferee. The Issuing Lender shall not be liable for any error, omission, interruption or delay in transmission, dispatch or delivery of any message or advice, however transmitted, in connection with any Letter of Credit, except for errors or omissions found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of the Issuing Lender. The Borrower agrees that any action taken or omitted by the Issuing Lender under or in connection with any Letter of Credit or the related drafts or documents, if done in the absence of gross negligence or willful misconduct, shall be binding on the Borrower and shall not result in any liability of the Issuing Lender to the Borrower.

3.7 <u>Letter of Credit Payments</u>. If any draft shall be presented for payment under any Letter of Credit, the Issuing Lender shall promptly notify the Borrower of the date and amount thereof. The responsibility of the Issuing Lender to the Borrower in connection with any draft presented for payment under any Letter of Credit shall, in addition to any payment obligation expressly provided for in such Letter of Credit, be limited to determining that the documents (including each draft) delivered under such Letter of Credit in connection with such presentment are substantially in conformity with such Letter of Credit.

3.8 <u>Applications</u>. To the extent that any provision of any Application related to any Letter of Credit is inconsistent with the provisions of this Section 3, the provisions of this Section 3 shall apply.

SECTION 4. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

To induce the Administrative Agent and the Lenders to enter into this Agreement and to make the Loans and issue or participate in the Letters of Credit, the Borrower hereby represents and warrants to the Administrative Agent and each Lender that:

4.1 <u>Financial Condition</u>. (a) To the extent required to be delivered pursuant to Section 5.1(b), (i) the unaudited <u>pro forma</u> consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at December 31, 2012 (including the notes thereto) (the "<u>Pro Forma Balance Sheet</u>"), copies of which have heretofore been furnished to each Lender, has been prepared giving effect (as if such events had occurred on such date) to (A) the Loans, if any, to be made on the Restatement Effective Date, if any, and the use of proceeds thereof and (B) the payment of fees and expenses in connection with the foregoing and (ii) the Pro Forma Balance Sheet has been prepared based on the best information available to the Borrower as of the date of delivery thereof, and presents fairly on a <u>pro forma</u> basis the estimated financial position of Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at December 31, 2012.

(b) The audited consolidated balance sheets of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at December 31, 2010, December 31, 2011 and December 31, 2012, and the related consolidated statements of income and of cash flows for the fiscal years ended on such dates, reported on by and accompanied by an unqualified report from Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu International, present fairly the consolidated financial condition of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at such date, and the consolidated results of its operations and its consolidated cash flows for the respective fiscal years

then ended. All such financial statements, including the related schedules and notes thereto, have been prepared in accordance with GAAP applied consistently throughout the periods involved (except as approved by the aforementioned firm of accountants and disclosed therein). No Group Member has any material Guarantee Obligations, contingent liabilities and liabilities for taxes, or any long-term leases or unusual forward or long-term commitments, including any interest rate or foreign currency swap or exchange transaction or other obligation in respect of derivatives that are not reflected in the most recent financial statements and the notes thereto referred to in this paragraph. During the period from December 31, 2012 to and including the date hereof there has been no Disposition by any Group Member of any material part of its business or property.

4.2 <u>No Change</u>. Since December 31, 2012, there has been no development or event that has had or could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

4.3 Existence; Compliance with Law. Each Group Member (a) is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization, (b) has the corporate or limited liability company power and authority, as applicable, and the legal right, to own and operate its property, to lease the property it operates as lessee and to conduct the business in which it is currently engaged, (c) is duly qualified as a foreign corporation or other organization and in good standing under the laws of each jurisdiction where its ownership, lease or operation of property or the conduct of its business requires such qualification except to the extent that the failure to so qualify as a foreign entity could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect and (d) is in compliance with all Requirements of Law except to the extent that the failure to comply therewith could not, in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

4.4 <u>Power; Authorization; Enforceable Obligations</u>. Each Loan Party has the corporate or limited liability company power and authority, as applicable, and the legal right, to make, deliver and perform the Loan Documents to which it is a party and, in the case of the Borrower, to obtain extensions of credit hereunder. Each Loan Party has taken all necessary organizational action to authorize the execution, delivery and performance of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and, in the case of the Borrower, to authorize the extensions of credit on the terms and conditions of this Agreement. No consent or authorization of, filing with, notice to or other act by or in respect of, any Governmental Authority or any other Person is required in connection with the extensions of credit hereunder or with the execution, delivery, performance, validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any of the Loan Documents, except consents, authorizations, filings and notices described in Schedule 4.4, which consents, authorizations, filings and notices have been obtained or made and are in full force and effect. Each Loan Document has been duly executed and delivered on behalf of each Loan Party party thereto. This Agreement constitutes, and each other Loan Document upon execution will constitute, a legal, valid and binding obligation of each Loan Party party thereto, enforceable against each such Loan Party in accordance with its terms, except as enforceability may be limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium or similar laws affecting the enforcement of creditors' rights generally and by general equitable principles (whether enforcement is sought by proceedings in equity or at law).

4.5 <u>No Legal Bar</u>. The execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, the issuance of Letters of Credit, the borrowings hereunder and the use of the proceeds thereof will not violate any Requirement of Law or any Contractual Obligation of any Group Member and will not result in, or require, the creation or imposition of any Lien on any of their respective properties or revenues pursuant to any Requirement of Law or any such Contractual Obligation. No Requirement of Law or Contractual Obligation applicable to the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

4.6 <u>Litigation</u>. No litigation, investigation or proceeding of or before any arbitrator or Governmental Authority is pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened in writing by or against any Group Member or against any of their respective properties or revenues (a) with respect to any of the Loan Documents or any of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby, or (b) that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

4.7 <u>No Default</u>. No Group Member is in default under or with respect to any of its Contractual Obligations in any respect that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. No Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing.

4.8 <u>Ownership of Property; Liens</u>. Each Group Member has title in fee simple to, or a valid leasehold interest in, all its real property, and good title to, or a valid leasehold interest in, all its other property, and none of such property is subject to any Lien except as permitted by Section 7.3.

4.9 <u>Intellectual Property</u>. Each Group Member owns, or is licensed to use, all Intellectual Property necessary for the conduct of its business as currently conducted. No material claim has been asserted and is pending by any Person challenging or questioning the use of any Intellectual Property or the validity or effectiveness of any Intellectual Property, nor does the Borrower know of any valid basis for any such claim except claims which could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. The use of Intellectual Property by each Group Member does not infringe on the rights of any Person in any material respect except to the extent that such use could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

4.10 <u>Taxes</u>. Each Group Member has filed or caused to be filed all Federal, state and other material Tax returns that are required to be filed and has paid all Taxes shown to be due and payable on said returns or on any assessments made against it or any of its property and all other Taxes, fees or other charges imposed on it or any of its property by any Governmental Authority (other than any the amount or validity of which are currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and with respect to which reserves in conformity with GAAP have been provided on the books of the relevant Group Member); no Tax Lien has been filed, and, to the knowledge of the Borrower, no claim is being asserted, with respect to any such Tax, fee or other charge.

4.11 <u>Federal Regulations</u>. No part of the proceeds of any Loans, and no other extensions of credit hereunder, will be used (a) for "buying" or "carrying" any "margin stock" within the respective meanings of each of the quoted terms under Regulation U as now and from time to time hereafter in effect for any purpose that violates the provisions of the Board or (b) for any purpose that violates the provisions of the Regulations of the Regulations of the Regulations of the Board or (b) for any purpose that violates the provisions of the Regulations of the Regulations of the Board or (b) for any purpose that violates the provisions of the Regulations of the Regulations of the Board or (b) for any purpose that violates the provisions of the Regulations of the Board. No more than 25% of the assets of the Group Members consist of "margin stock" as so defined. If requested by any Lender or the Administrative Agent, the Borrower will furnish to the Administrative Agent and each Lender a statement to the foregoing effect in conformity with the requirements of FR Form G-3 or FR Form U-1, as applicable, referred to in Regulation U.

4.12 <u>Labor Matters</u>. Except as, in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect: (a) there are no strikes or other labor disputes against any Group Member pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened; (b) hours worked by and payment made to employees of each Group Member have not been in violation of the Fair Labor Standards Act or any other applicable Requirement of Law dealing with such matters; and (c) all payments due from any Group Member on account of employee health and welfare insurance have been paid or accrued as a liability on the books of the relevant Group Member.

ERISA. Each Plan is in compliance in all material respects with the applicable provisions of ERISA, the Code and 4.13 other Federal or state laws except where failure to comply could not reasonably be expected to cause a Material Adverse Effect or otherwise create a Default or Event of Default hereunder; (b) each Plan that is intended to be qualified (i) has received a favorable determination letter from the Internal Revenue Service to the effect that the form of such Plan is qualified under Section 401(a) of the Code and the trust related thereto has been determined by the Internal Revenue Service to be exempt from federal income tax under Section 501(a) of the Code, or an application for such a letter is currently being processed by (or within the time period permitted by law will be submitted to) the Internal Revenue Service or (ii) is entitled to rely on a favorable opinion letter issued by the Internal Revenue Service, and, in either case, to the best knowledge of the Borrowers, nothing has occurred that could prevent or cause the loss of tax-qualified status; (c) no ERISA Event or Foreign Plan Event has occurred or is reasonably expected to occur which could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect; and (d) all amounts required by applicable law with respect to, or by the terms of, any retiree welfare benefit arrangement maintained by any Group Member or to which any Group Member has an obligation to contribute have been accrued in accordance with Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 106. The present value of all accumulated benefit obligations under each Pension Plan (based on the assumptions used for purposes of Accounting Standards Codification No. 715: Compensation-Retirement Benefits) did not, as of the date of the most recent financial statements reflecting such amounts, exceed by more than \$1,000,000 the fair market value of the assets of such Pension Plan allocable to such accrued benefits, and the present value of all accumulated benefit obligations of all underfunded Pension Plans (based on the assumptions used for purposes of Accounting Standards Codification No. 715: Compensation-Retirement Benefits) did not, as of the date of the most recent financial statements reflecting such amounts, exceed by more than \$1,000,000 the fair market value of the assets of all such underfunded Pension Plans.

4.14 <u>Investment Company Act: Other Regulations</u>. No Loan Party is an "investment company", or a company "controlled" by an "investment company", within the meaning of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. No Loan Party is subject to regulation under any Requirement of Law (other than Regulation X of the Board) that limits its ability to incur Indebtedness.

4.15 <u>Subsidiaries</u>. Except as disclosed to the Administrative Agent by the Borrower in writing from time to time, (a) Schedule 4.15 sets forth the name and jurisdiction of incorporation of each Subsidiary and, as to each such Subsidiary, the percentage of each class of Capital Stock owned by any Loan Party and (b) there are no outstanding subscriptions, options, warrants, calls, rights or other agreements or commitments (other than stock options granted to employees or directors and directors' qualifying shares) of any nature relating to any Capital Stock of the Borrower or any Subsidiary, except as created by the Loan Documents.

4.16 <u>Use of Proceeds</u>. The proceeds of the Loans, and the Letters of Credit, shall be used for general corporate purposes (including acquisitions and dividends to the extent permitted hereunder).

Effect:

4.17 <u>Environmental Matters</u>. Except as, in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse

(a) the facilities and properties owned, leased or operated by any Group Member (the "<u>Properties</u>") do not contain, and have not previously contained, any Materials of Environmental Concern in amounts or concentrations or under circumstances that constitute or constituted a violation of, or could give rise to liability under, any Environmental Law;

(b) no Group Member has received or is aware of any notice of violation, alleged violation, non-compliance, liability or potential liability regarding environmental matters or compliance with Environmental Laws with regard to any of the Properties or the business operated by any Group Member (the "<u>Business</u>"), nor does the Borrower have knowledge or reason to believe that any such notice will be received or is being threatened;

(c) Materials of Environmental Concern have not been transported or disposed of from the Properties in violation of, or in a manner that could give rise to liability under, any Environmental Law, nor have any Materials of Environmental Concern been generated, treated, stored or disposed of at, on or under any of the Properties in violation of, or in a manner that could give rise to liability under, any applicable Environmental Law;

(d) no judicial proceeding or governmental or administrative action is pending or, to the knowledge the Borrower, threatened, under any Environmental Law to which any Group Member is or will be named as a party with respect to the Properties or the Business, nor are there any consent decrees or other decrees, consent orders, administrative orders or other orders, or other administrative or judicial requirements outstanding under any Environmental Law with respect to the Properties or the Business;

(e) there has been no release or threat of release of Materials of Environmental Concern at or from the Properties, or arising from or related to the operations of any Group Member in connection with the Properties or otherwise in connection with the Business, in violation of or in amounts or in a manner that could give rise to liability under Environmental Laws;

(f) the Properties and all operations at the Properties are in compliance, and have in the last five years been in compliance, with all applicable Environmental Laws, and there is no contamination at, under or about the Properties or violation of any Environmental Law with respect to the Properties or the Business; and

(g) no Group Member has assumed any liability of any other Person under Environmental Laws.

4.18 <u>Accuracy of Information, etc</u>. No statement or information contained in this Agreement, any other Loan Document or any other document, certificate or statement furnished by or on behalf of any Loan Party to the Administrative Agent or the Lenders, or any of them, for use in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the other Loan Documents, contained as of the date such statement, information, document or certificate was so furnished, any untrue statement of a material fact or omitted to state a material fact necessary to make the statements contained herein or therein not misleading. The projections and <u>pro forma</u> financial information contained in the materials referenced above are based upon good faith estimates and assumptions believed by management of the Borrower to be reasonable at the time made, it being recognized by the Lenders that such financial information as it relates to future events is not to be viewed as fact and that actual results during the period or periods covered by such financial information may differ from the projected results set forth therein by a material amount. There is no fact known to any Loan Party that could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect that has not been expressly disclosed herein, in the other Loan Documents or in any other documents, certificates and statements furnished to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders for use in connection with the transactions contemplated hereby and by the other Loan Documents.

4.19 <u>Solvency</u>. Each Loan Party is, and after giving effect to the incurrence of all Indebtedness and obligations being incurred in connection herewith will be and will continue to be, Solvent.

4.20 <u>Senior Debt</u>. The Obligations constitute "Senior Debt" and "Designated Senior Debt" (or any other terms of similar meaning and import) under any documentation governing subordinated Indebtedness of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries (to the extent the concept of Senior Debt or Designated Senior Debt (or similar concept) exists therein).

SECTION 5. CONDITIONS PRECEDENT

5.1 <u>Conditions to Initial Extension of Credit</u>. The effectiveness of this Agreement and the obligations of the Lenders to make Loans and of the Issuing Lender to issue Letters of Credit are subject to the satisfaction on or prior to the Restatement Effective Date of the following conditions precedent:

(a) <u>Credit Agreement</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received this Agreement executed and delivered by the Administrative Agent, the Borrower and each Person listed on Schedule 1.1A.

(b) <u>Pro Forma Balance Sheet; Financial Statements</u>. The Lenders shall have received (i) to the extent any extension of credit is made on the Restatement Effective Date, the Pro Forma Balance Sheet and (ii) audited consolidated financial statements of the Borrower for the 2010, 2011 and 2012 fiscal years.

(c) <u>Projections</u>. The Lenders shall have received satisfactory projections through the fiscal year ending on December 31, 2015.

(d) <u>Approvals</u>. All governmental and third party approvals necessary in connection with the continuing operations of the Group Members and the transactions contemplated hereby shall have been obtained and be in full force and effect, and all applicable waiting periods shall have expired without any action being taken or threatened by any competent authority that would restrain, prevent or otherwise impose adverse conditions on the financing contemplated hereby.

(e) <u>Fees</u>. The Lenders and the Administrative Agent shall have received all fees required to be paid, and all expenses for which invoices have been presented (including the reasonable fees and expenses of legal counsel), on or before the Restatement Effective Date. All such amounts shall, at the option of the Borrower, be paid (i) in cash by the Borrower on the Restatement Effective Date or (ii) with proceeds of Loans made on the Restatement Effective Date, in which case such amounts shall be reflected in the funding instructions given by the Borrower to the Administrative Agent on or before the Restatement Effective Date.

(f) <u>Closing Certificate; Certified Certificate of Incorporation; Good Standing Certificates</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received (i) a certificate of each Loan Party, dated the Restatement Effective Date, substantially in the form of Exhibit B, with appropriate insertions and attachments, including the certificate of incorporation of each Loan Party that is a corporation certified by the relevant authority of the jurisdiction of organization of such Loan Party, and (ii) a long form good standing certificate for each Loan Party from its jurisdiction of organization.

(g) <u>Legal Opinion</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received an executed legal opinion of K&L Gates LLP, counsel to the Borrower and its Subsidiaries in a form reasonably satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.

(h) <u>Solvency Certificate</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received a solvency certificate executed by the chief financial officer of the Borrower, substantially in the form of Exhibit H.

(i) <u>Execution by Lenders</u>. The Administrative Agent shall have received written consent from the Existing Lenders that constitute Required Lenders under the Existing Credit Agreement to the execution and delivery of this Agreement (it being agreed that the entering into this Agreement by any such Existing Lender shall constitute such written consent).

(j) <u>Existing Credit Agreement</u>. The Administrative Agent and the Lenders shall have received evidence that (i) the principal of and interest on outstanding loans, and all accrued fees and other amounts owing, under the Existing Credit Agreement shall have been (or shall be simultaneously) paid in full, (ii) all commitments to extend credit under the Existing Credit Agreement shall have been terminated (it being understood and agreed that, upon execution and delivery of this Agreement by the Borrower, the Borrower shall be deemed to have elected to terminate the commitments under the Existing Credit Agreement pursuant to Section 2.4 thereof and the prior notice required thereunder is hereby waived) and (iii) all Letters of Credit previously issued and outstanding under the Existing Credit Agreement shall be continued as Letters of Credit hereunder pursuant to Section 3.2, and all accrued and unpaid fees in respect thereof owing prior to the Restatement Effective Date shall have been paid in full in cash.

For the purpose of determining compliance with the conditions specified in this Section 5.1, each Lender that has signed this Agreement shall be deemed to have accepted, and to be satisfied with, each document or other matter required under this Section 5.1 unless the Administrative Agent shall have received written notice from such Lender prior to the proposed Restatement Effective Date specifying its objection thereto.

5.2 <u>Conditions to Each Extension of Credit</u>. The agreement of each Lender to make any extension of credit requested to be made by it on any date (including its initial extension of credit) is subject to the satisfaction of the following conditions precedent:

(a) <u>Representations and Warranties</u>. Each of the representations and warranties made by any Loan Party in or pursuant to the Loan Documents shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of such date as if made on and as of such date (except for representations and warranties which by their terms expressly relate to a specified date, which representations and warranties shall be true and correct as of such specified date).

(b) <u>No Default</u>. No Default or Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing on such date or after giving effect to the extensions of credit requested to be made on such date.

Each borrowing by and issuance of a Letter of Credit on behalf of the Borrower hereunder shall constitute a representation and warranty by the Borrower as of the date of such extension of credit that the conditions contained in this Section 5.2 have been satisfied.

SECTION 6. AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower hereby agrees that, so long as the Commitments remain in effect, any Letter of Credit remains outstanding or any Loan or other amount is owing to any Lender or the Administrative Agent hereunder, the Borrower shall and shall cause each of its Subsidiaries to:

6.1 <u>Financial Statements</u>. Furnish to the Administrative Agent and each Lender:

(a) as soon as available, but in any event within 90 days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower, a copy of the audited consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries as at the end of such year and the related audited consolidated statements of income and of cash flows for such year, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, reported on without a "going concern" or like qualification or exception, or qualification arising out of the scope of the audit, by Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu International or other independent certified public accountants of nationally recognized standing;

(b) as soon as available, but in any event not later than 45 days after the end of each of the first three quarterly periods of each fiscal year of the Borrower, the unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated subsidiaries as at the end of such quarter and the related unaudited consolidated statements of income and of cash flows for such quarter and the portion of the fiscal year through the end of such quarter, setting forth in each case in comparative form the figures for the previous year, certified by a Responsible Officer as being fairly stated in all material respects (subject to normal year–end audit adjustments); and

All such financial statements shall be complete and correct in all material respects and shall be prepared in reasonable detail and in accordance with GAAP applied (except as approved by such accountants or officer, as the case may be, and disclosed in reasonable detail therein) consistently throughout the periods reflected therein and with prior periods.

6.2 <u>Certificates: Other Information</u>. Furnish to the Administrative Agent and each Lender (or, in the case of clause (h), to the relevant Lender):

(a) concurrently with the delivery of the financial statements referred to in Section 6.1(a), a certificate of the independent certified public accountants reporting on such financial statements stating that in making the examination necessary therefor no knowledge was obtained of any Default or Event of Default, except as specified in such certificate;

(b) concurrently with the delivery of any financial statements pursuant to Section 6.1, (i) a certificate of a Responsible Officer stating that, to the best of each such Responsible Officer's knowledge, each Loan Party during such period has observed or performed all of its covenants and other agreements, and satisfied every condition contained in this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which it is a party to be observed, performed or satisfied by it, and that such Responsible Officer has obtained no knowledge of any Default or Event of Default except as specified in such certificate and (ii) in the case of quarterly or annual financial statements, (x) a Compliance Certificate containing all information and calculations necessary for determining compliance by each Group Member with the provisions of this Agreement referred to therein as of the last day of the fiscal quarter or fiscal year of the Borrower, as the case may be, and (y) to the extent not previously disclosed to the Administrative Agent, (1) a description of any change in the jurisdiction of organization of any Loan Party, (2) a description of any Person that has become a Group Member and (3) a description of any Subsidiary that ceases to be an Excluded Domestic Subsidiary or an Excluded Foreign Subsidiary, in each case since the date of the most

recent report delivered pursuant to this clause (y) (or, in the case of the first such report so delivered, since December 31, 2012);

(c) as soon as available, and in any event no later than 90 days after the end of each fiscal year of the Borrower, a detailed consolidated budget for the following fiscal year (including a projected consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as of the end of the following fiscal year, the related consolidated statements of projected cash flow and projected income and a description of the underlying assumptions applicable thereto) substantially in the form presented to the Administrative Agent by the Borrower with respect to the fiscal year (collectively, the "<u>Budget</u>"), which Budget shall in each case be accompanied by a certificate of a Responsible Officer stating that such Budget is based on reasonable estimates, information and assumptions and that such Responsible Officer has no reason to believe that such Budget is incorrect or misleading in any material respect;

(d) within 45 days after the end of each fiscal quarter of the Borrower (or 90 days, in the case of the fourth fiscal quarter of each fiscal year), a narrative discussion and analysis of the financial condition and results of operations of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such fiscal quarter and for the period from the beginning of the then current fiscal year to the end of such fiscal quarter, as compared to the portion of the Projections covering such periods and to the comparable periods of the previous year; provided that the Management's Discussion and Analysis section of the Borrower's period filings under the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934 shall satisfy this requirement.

(e) within five days after the same are sent, copies of all financial statements and reports that the Borrower sends to the holders of any class of its debt securities or public equity securities and, within five days after the same are filed, copies of all financial statements and reports that the Borrower may make to, or file with, the SEC;

(f) promptly following receipt thereof, copies of (i) any documents described in Sections 101(f) or 101(j) of ERISA prepared with respect to any Pension Plan or (ii) any documents described in Sections 101(f), 101(k) or 101(l) of ERISA that any Group Member or any ERISA Affiliate may request with respect to any Multiemployer Plan; provided, that if the relevant Group Members or ERISA Affiliates have not requested such documents or notices from the administrator or sponsor of the applicable Multiemployer Plans, then, upon reasonable request of the Administrative Agent, such Group Member or the ERISA Affiliate shall promptly make a request for such documents or notices from such administrator or sponsor and the Borrower shall provide copies of such documents and notices to the Administrative Agent promptly after receipt thereof; and

(g) promptly, such additional financial and other information as any Lender may from time to time reasonably request.

Documents required to be delivered pursuant to Sections 6.2(e) may be delivered electronically and if so delivered, shall be deemed to have been delivered on the date (i) on which the Borrower posts such documents, or provides a link thereto on the Borrower's website at http://corporate.wwe.com; or (ii) on which such documents are transmitted by electronic mail to the Administrative Agent; provided, that (i) upon written request by the Administrative Agent, the Borrower shall deliver paper copies of such documents to the Administrative Agent for further distribution to each Lender until a written request to cease delivering paper copies is given by the Administrative Agent and (ii) the Borrower shall notify the Administrative Agent by facsimile or electronic mail of the posting of any such documents and provide to

the Administrative Agent by electronic mail electronic versions (i.e., soft copies) of such documents. Each Lender shall be solely responsible for timely accessing posted documents or requesting delivery of paper copies of such documents from the Administrative Agent and maintaining copies of such documents.

6.3 <u>Payment of Obligations</u>. Pay, discharge or otherwise satisfy at or before maturity or before they become delinquent, as the case may be, all its material obligations of whatever nature, except where the amount or validity thereof is currently being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and reserves in conformity with GAAP with respect thereto have been provided on the books of the relevant Group Member.

6.4 <u>Maintenance of Existence; Compliance</u>. Except as permitted by Section 7.4, (a)(i) preserve, renew and keep in full force and effect its organizational existence and (ii) take all reasonable action to maintain all rights, privileges and franchises necessary or desirable in the normal conduct of its business, except, in each case, as otherwise permitted by Section 7.4 and except, in the case of clause (ii) above, to the extent that failure to do so could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and (b) comply with all Contractual Obligations and Requirements of Law except to the extent that failure to comply therewith could not, in the aggregate, reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

6.5 <u>Maintenance of Property; Insurance</u>. (a) Keep all property useful and necessary in its business in good working order and condition, ordinary wear and tear excepted and (b) maintain with financially sound and reputable insurance companies insurance on all its property in at least such amounts and against at least such risks (but including in any event public liability and product liability) as are usually insured against in the same general area by companies engaged in the same or a similar business.

6.6 <u>Inspection of Property; Books and Records; Discussions</u>. (a) Keep proper books of records and account in which full, true and correct entries in conformity with GAAP and all Requirements of Law shall be made of all dealings and transactions in relation to its business and activities and (b) permit representatives of the Administrative Agent or any Lender to visit and inspect any of its properties and examine and make abstracts from any of its books and records at any reasonable time and as often as may reasonably be desired and to discuss the business, operations, properties and financial and other condition of the Group Members with officers and employees of the Group Members and with their independent certified public accountants; provided that so long as no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, such visits shall be limited to two times per calendar year.

6.7 <u>Notices</u>. Promptly give notice to the Administrative Agent and each Lender of:

(a) the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default;

(b) any (i) default or event of default under any Contractual Obligation of any Group Member or (ii) litigation, investigation or proceeding that may exist at any time between any Group Member and any Governmental Authority, that in either case, if not cured or if adversely determined, as the case may be, could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;

(c) any litigation or proceeding affecting any Group Member (i) in which the amount involved is \$10,000,000 or more and not covered by insurance, (ii) in which injunctive or similar relief is sought that would affect the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in any material respect or (iii) which relates to any Loan Document;

(d) the occurrence of any ERISA Event or Foreign Plan Event that, alone or together with any other ERISA Events and/or Foreign Plan Events that have occurred, could reasonably be expected to result in liability of any Group Member or any ERISA Affiliate in an aggregate amount exceeding \$5,000,000, as soon as possible and in any event within 10 days after the Borrower knows or has reason to know thereof; and

(e) any development or event that has had or could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Each notice pursuant to this Section 6.7 shall be accompanied by a statement of a Responsible Officer setting forth details of the occurrence referred to therein and stating what action the relevant Group Member proposes to take with respect thereto.

6.8 <u>Environmental Laws</u>. (h) Comply in all material respects with, and ensure compliance in all material respects by all tenants and subtenants, if any, with, all applicable Environmental Laws, and obtain and comply in all material respects with and maintain, and ensure that all tenants and subtenants obtain and comply in all material respects with and maintain, any and all licenses, approvals, notifications, registrations or permits required by applicable Environmental Laws.

(i) Conduct and complete all investigations, studies, sampling and testing, and all remedial, removal and other actions required under Environmental Laws and promptly comply in all material respects with all lawful orders and directives of all Governmental Authorities regarding Environmental Laws.

6.9 Additional Guarantees. (a) With respect to any new Subsidiary (other than any Excluded Domestic Subsidiary, any Excluded Foreign Subsidiary and any Network Entity to the extent that such Network Entity is unable to guarantee the Obligations pursuant to the terms of its organizational documents) created or acquired after December 31, 2012 by any Group Member (which for this purpose shall include any Subsidiary that ceases to be excluded pursuant to the preceding parenthetical after December 31, 2012), promptly cause such new Subsidiary or reclassified Subsidiary to become a Subsidiary Guarantor by executing the Joinder Agreement set forth as Exhibit G hereto (the "Joinder Agreement"). Without limiting the foregoing, each Group Member shall execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered to the Administrative Agent such documents, agreements and instruments, and take or cause to be taken such further actions, which may be required by law or which the Administrative Agent may, from time to time, reasonably request to carry out the terms and conditions of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and to ensure the validity of the guarantee created pursuant to Section 10.

(b) With respect to each Subsidiary Guarantor created or acquired after the Original Closing Date and included on Schedule 4.15 as of the date hereof, deliver to the Administrative Agent within 30 days of the Restatement Effective Date the results of a recent Lien search, which search shall reveal no Liens on any of the assets of such Subsidiary Guarantor except for Liens permitted by Section 7.3.

SECTION 7. NEGATIVE COVENANTS

The Borrower agrees that, so long as the Commitments remain in effect, any Letter of Credit remains outstanding or any Loan or other amount is owing to any Lender or the Administrative Agent hereunder, the Borrower shall not, and shall not permit any of its Subsidiaries to, directly or indirectly:

7.1 Financial Condition Covenants.

(a) <u>Consolidated Leverage Ratio</u>. Permit the Consolidated Leverage Ratio determined as of the last day of any period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower to exceed 2.8:1.0.

(b) <u>Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio</u>. Permit the Consolidated Fixed Charge Coverage Ratio determined as of the last day of any period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower to be less than 1.25:1.0.

7.2 <u>Indebtedness</u>. Create, issue, incur, assume, become liable in respect of or suffer to exist any Indebtedness, except:

(a) Indebtedness of any Loan Party pursuant to any Loan Document;

(b) Indebtedness of the Borrower to any Subsidiary and of any Wholly Owned Subsidiary Guarantor to the Borrower or any other Subsidiary;

(c) Guarantee Obligations incurred in the ordinary course of business by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of obligations of any Wholly Owned Subsidiary Guarantor;

(d) Indebtedness outstanding on the Original Closing Date and listed on Schedule 7.2(d) and any refinancings, refundings, renewals or extensions thereof (without increasing, or shortening the maturity of, the principal amount thereof);

(e) Indebtedness (including, without limitation, Capital Lease Obligations) of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to finance the acquisition, construction, repair, replacement or improvement of fixed or capital assets in an aggregate principal amount not to exceed \$30,000,000 at any one time outstanding; and

(f) other Indebtedness of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in an aggregate principal amount (for the Borrower and all Subsidiaries) not to exceed \$70,000,000.

7.3 <u>Liens</u>. Create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of its property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, except:

(a) Liens for Taxes not yet due or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, <u>provided</u> that adequate reserves with respect thereto are maintained on the books of the Borrower or its Subsidiaries, as the case may be, in conformity with GAAP;

(b) carriers', warehousemen's, mechanics', materialmen's, repairmen's or other like Liens arising in the ordinary course of business that are not overdue for a period of more than 30 days or that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings;

(c) pledges or deposits in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance and other social security legislation;

(d) deposits to secure the performance of bids, trade contracts (other than for borrowed money), leases, statutory obligations, surety and appeal bonds, performance bonds, guild agreements and other obligations of a like nature incurred in the ordinary course of business;

(e) easements, rights-of-way, restrictions and other similar encumbrances incurred in the ordinary course of business that, in the aggregate, are not substantial in amount and that do not in any case materially detract from the value of the property subject thereto or materially interfere with the ordinary conduct of the business of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries;

(f) Liens in existence on the Original Closing Date listed on Schedule 7.3(f), securing Indebtedness permitted by Section 7.2(d) (and Liens securing any refinancings, refundings, renewals or extensions thereof as permitted pursuant to Section 7.2(d)), provided that no such Lien is spread to cover any additional property after the Original Closing Date and that the amount of Indebtedness secured thereby is not increased;

(g) Liens securing Indebtedness of the Borrower or any Subsidiary (i) incurred pursuant to Section 7.2(e) to finance the acquisition, construction, repair, replacement or improvement of fixed or capital assets or (ii) incurred pursuant to Section 7.2(f) in connection with the purchase or capital lease of an aircraft, in each case provided that (x) such Liens shall be created substantially simultaneously with the acquisition of such fixed or capital assets or aircraft, as the case may be, (y) such Liens do not at any time encumber any property other than the property financed by such Indebtedness and (z) the amount of Indebtedness secured thereby is not increased;

(h) any interest or title of a lessor under any lease entered into by the Borrower or any Subsidiary in the ordinary course of its business and covering only the assets so leased;

(i) Liens arising in the ordinary course of business from netting services, overdraft protection, Swap Agreements, cash management agreements and otherwise in connection with deposit, securities and commodities accounts; and

(j) Liens not otherwise permitted by this Section so long as neither (i) the aggregate outstanding principal amount of the obligations secured thereby nor (ii) the aggregate fair market value (determined as of the date such Lien is incurred) of the assets subject thereto exceeds (as to the Borrower and all Subsidiaries) \$5,000,000 at any one time.

7.4 <u>Fundamental Changes</u>. Enter into any merger, consolidation or amalgamation, or liquidate, wind up or dissolve itself (or suffer any liquidation or dissolution), or Dispose of all or substantially all of its property or business, except that:

(a) any Subsidiary of the Borrower may be merged or consolidated with or into the Borrower (<u>provided</u> that the Borrower shall be the continuing or surviving corporation), with or into any Wholly Owned Subsidiary Guarantor (<u>provided</u> that the Wholly Owned Subsidiary Guarantor shall be the continuing or surviving corporation) or into another Subsidiary of the Borrower if neither party to such merger or consolidation is a Subsidiary Guarantor;

(b) any Subsidiary of the Borrower which is not a Subsidiary Guarantor may liquidate, wind up or dissolve itself if the Borrower determines in good faith that such liquidation, wind up or dissolution is in the best interest of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries;

(c) any Subsidiary of the Borrower may Dispose of any or all of its assets (i) to the Borrower or any Wholly Owned Subsidiary Guarantor (upon voluntary liquidation or otherwise) or (ii) pursuant to a Disposition permitted by Section 7.5; and

(d) any Investment expressly permitted by Section 7.8 may be structured as a merger, consolidation or amalgamation.

7.5 <u>Disposition of Property</u>. Dispose of any of its property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, or, in the case of any Subsidiary, issue or sell any shares of such Subsidiary's Capital Stock to any Person, except:

(a) the Disposition of obsolete or worn out property or assets (other than current assets) no longer used or useful in the ordinary course of business;

- (b) any Disposition of Cash Equivalents in exchange for cash or Cash Equivalents;
- (c) any Disposition of property to effect an Investment permitted under Section 7.8(a), (b), (c), (f) or (g);
- (d) the sale of inventory in the ordinary course of business;
- (e) Dispositions permitted by clause (i) of Section 7.4(c);
- (f) the sale or issuance of any Subsidiary's Capital Stock to the Borrower or any Wholly Owned Subsidiary Guarantor;
- (g) the sale of the Existing Aircraft; and

(h) the Disposition of other property having a fair market value not to exceed \$15,000,000 in the aggregate for any fiscal year of the Borrower.

7.6 <u>Restricted Payments</u>. Declare or pay any dividend (other than dividends payable solely in common stock of the Person making such dividend) on, or make any payment on account of, or set apart assets for a sinking or other analogous fund for, the purchase, redemption, defeasance, retirement or other acquisition of, any Capital Stock of any Group Member, whether now or hereafter outstanding, or make any other distribution in respect thereof, either directly or indirectly, whether in cash or property or in obligations of any Group Member (collectively, "<u>Restricted Payments</u>"), except that:

(a) any Subsidiary may make Restricted Payments to the Borrower or any Wholly Owned Subsidiary Guarantor; and

(b) the Borrower may make Restricted Payments in an unlimited amount; provided that (i) no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and (ii) after giving effect to the making of such Restricted Payments (as if such Restricted Payments had been made on the last day of the most recently completed period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower ending prior to such date), the Borrower is in pro forma compliance with the covenants set forth in Section 7.1 after giving effect to the making of such Restricted Payments.

7.7 <u>Capital Expenditures</u>. Make or commit to make any Capital Expenditure, except Capital Expenditures of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries not exceeding during the term of this

Agreement (commencing on the Restatement Effective Date) (i) \$90,000,000 in connection with the Media Center, (ii) \$25,000,000 in connection with the purchase of an aircraft and (iii) \$85,000,000 in the aggregate in connection with any other Capital Expenditures, including any amounts payable in connection with the purchase of an aircraft in excess of \$25,000,000. Capital Expenditures permitted pursuant to the foregoing clause (iii) shall be increased by an amount equal to the net cash proceeds from the sale of the Existing Aircraft in accordance with Section 7.5(g) and shall not include Capital Expenditures in connection with the Media Center.

7.8 <u>Investments</u>. Make any advance, loan, extension of credit (by way of guaranty or otherwise) or capital contribution to, or purchase any Capital Stock, bonds, notes, debentures or other debt securities of, or any assets constituting a business unit of, or make any other investment in, any Person (all of the foregoing, "<u>Investments</u>"), except:

(a) extensions of trade credit in the ordinary course of business;

(b) investments in Cash Equivalents;

(c) investments in certificates of deposit, time deposits, eurodollar time deposits or overnight bank deposits having maturities of six months or less from the date of acquisition issued by a Lender that is a commercial bank organized under the laws of the United States or any state thereof having combined capital and surplus of not less than \$150,000,000;

(d) investments made pursuant to the terms of the WWE Investment Policy as delivered to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders prior to the Restatement Effective Date; <u>provided</u>, that any amendment, supplement or modification (pursuant to a waiver or otherwise) of such policy that is materially adverse to the Lenders shall be subject to the consent of the Required Lenders;

(e) Guarantee Obligations permitted by Section 7.2;

(f) loans and advances to employees or independent contractors of any Group Member in the ordinary course of business (including for travel, entertainment and relocation expenses) in an aggregate amount for all Group Members not to exceed \$1,000,000 at any one time outstanding;

(g) intercompany Investments by any Group Member in the Borrower or any Person that, prior to such investment, is a Wholly Owned Subsidiary Guarantor; and

(h) in addition to Investments otherwise expressly permitted by this Section, Investments by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in an unlimited amount; <u>provided</u> that (i) no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and (ii) the Consolidated Leverage Ratio determined as of the last day of the period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower preceding such Investment is less than 1.5:1.0 after giving pro forma effect to any borrowing in connection therewith.

7.9 Optional Payments and Modifications of Certain Debt Instruments. (a) Make or offer to make any optional or voluntary payment, prepayment, repurchase or redemption of or otherwise optionally or voluntarily defease or segregate funds with respect to any Indebtedness incurred pursuant to Section 7.2(d), (e), (f) or (g); provided that this clause (a) shall not be applicable if (i) no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and (ii) the Consolidated Leverage Ratio determined as of the last day of the period of four consecutive fiscal quarters of the Borrower preceding such optional payment is less than 1.5:1.0.

(b) Amend, supplement or otherwise modify (pursuant to a waiver or otherwise) the terms and conditions to any Indebtedness incurred pursuant to Section 7.2(e) or 7.2(f) in any material respect that is adverse to the Lenders.

7.10 <u>Transactions with Affiliates</u>. Enter into any transaction, including any purchase, sale, lease or exchange of property, the rendering of any service or the payment of any management, advisory or similar fees, with any Affiliate (other than the Borrower or any Wholly Owned Subsidiary Guarantor) unless such transaction is (a) otherwise permitted under this Agreement, (b) in the ordinary course of business of the relevant Group Member, and (c) upon fair and reasonable terms no less favorable to the relevant Group Member than it would obtain in a comparable arm's length transaction with a Person that is not an Affiliate. For the avoidance of doubt, transactions related to the formation of the Network Entities and transactions between the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on the one hand, and any Network Entity that is not a Subsidiary, on the other hand, shall not be deemed to be outside of the ordinary course of business.

7.11 <u>Sales and Leasebacks</u>. Enter into any arrangement with any Person providing for the leasing by any Group Member of real or personal property that has been or is to be sold or transferred by such Group Member to such Person or to any other Person to whom funds have been or are to be advanced by such Person on the security of such property or rental obligations of such Group Member.

7.12 <u>Swap Agreements</u>. Enter into any Swap Agreement, except (a) Swap Agreements entered into to hedge or mitigate risks to which the Borrower or any Subsidiary has actual exposure (other than those in respect of Capital Stock) and (b) Swap Agreements entered into in order to effectively cap, collar or exchange interest rates (from fixed to floating rates, from one floating rate to another floating rate or otherwise) with respect to any interest-bearing liability or investment of the Borrower or any Subsidiary.

7.13 <u>Changes in Fiscal Periods</u>. Permit the fiscal year of the Borrower to end on a day other than December 31 or change the Borrower's method of determining fiscal quarters.

7.14 <u>Negative Pledge Clauses</u>. Enter into or suffer to exist or become effective any agreement that prohibits or limits the ability of any Group Member to create, incur, assume or suffer to exist any Lien upon any of its property or revenues, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, other than (a) this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and (b) any agreements governing any purchase money Liens or Capital Lease Obligations or other secured Indebtedness otherwise permitted under this Agreement (in which case, any prohibition or limitation shall only be effective against the assets financed thereby).

7.15 <u>Clauses Restricting Subsidiary Distributions</u>. Enter into or suffer to exist or become effective any consensual encumbrance or restriction on the ability of any Subsidiary of the Borrower to (a) make Restricted Payments in respect of any Capital Stock of such Subsidiary held by, or pay any Indebtedness owed to, the Borrower or any other Subsidiary of the Borrower, (b) make loans or advances to, or other Investments in, the Borrower or any other Subsidiary of the Borrower or (c) transfer any of its assets to the Borrower or any other Subsidiary of the Borrower, except for such encumbrances or restrictions existing under or by reason of (i) any restrictions existing under the Loan Documents and (ii) any restrictions with respect to a Subsidiary imposed pursuant to an agreement that has been entered into in connection with the Disposition of all or substantially all of the Capital Stock or assets of such Subsidiary.

7.16 <u>Lines of Business</u>. Enter into any business, either directly or through any Subsidiary, except for those businesses in which the Borrower and its Subsidiaries are engaged on the date of this Agreement or that are reasonably related thereto or the businesses of a diversified media and entertainment company.

SECTION 8. EVENTS OF DEFAULT

If any of the following events shall occur and be continuing:

(a) the Borrower shall fail to pay any principal of any Loan or Reimbursement Obligation when due in accordance with the terms hereof; or the Borrower shall fail to pay any interest on any Loan or Reimbursement Obligation, or any other amount payable hereunder or under any other Loan Document, within five days after any such interest or other amount becomes due in accordance with the terms hereof; or

(b) any representation or warranty made or deemed made by any Loan Party herein or in any other Loan Document or that is contained in any certificate, document or financial or other statement furnished by it at any time under or in connection with this Agreement or any such other Loan Document shall prove to have been inaccurate in any material respect on or as of the date made or deemed made; or

(c) any Loan Party shall default in the observance or performance of any agreement contained in clause (i) or (ii) of Section 6.4(a) (with respect to the Borrower only), Section 6.7(a) or Section 7 of this Agreement; or

(d) any Loan Party shall default in the observance or performance of any other agreement contained in this Agreement or any other Loan Document (other than as provided in paragraphs (a) through (c) of this Section), and such default shall continue unremedied for a period of 30 days after notice to the Borrower from the Administrative Agent or the Required Lenders; or

(e) any Group Member shall (i) default in making any payment of any principal of any Indebtedness (including any Guarantee Obligation, but excluding the Loans) on the scheduled or original due date with respect thereto; or (ii) default in making any payment of any interest on any such Indebtedness beyond the period of grace, if any, provided in the instrument or agreement under which such Indebtedness was created; or (iii) default in the observance or performance of any other agreement or condition relating to any such Indebtedness or contained in any instrument or agreement evidencing, securing or relating thereto, or any other event shall occur or condition exist, the effect of which default or other event or condition is to cause, or to permit the holder or beneficiary of such Indebtedness (or a trustee or agent on behalf of such holder or beneficiary) to cause, with the giving of notice if required, such Indebtedness to become due prior to its stated maturity or (in the case of any such Indebtedness constituting a Guarantee Obligation) to become payable; provided, that a default, event or condition described in clause (i), (ii) or (iii) of this paragraph (e) shall not at any time constitute an Event of Default unless, at such time, one or more defaults, events or conditions of the type described in clauses (i), (ii) and (iii) of this paragraph (e) shall have occurred and be continuing with respect to Indebtedness the aggregate outstanding principal amount of which is \$10,000,000 or more; or

(f) (i) any Group Member shall commence any case, proceeding or other action (A) under any existing or future law of any jurisdiction, domestic or foreign, relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization or relief of debtors, seeking to have an order for relief entered with respect to it, or seeking to adjudicate it a bankrupt or insolvent, or seeking reorganization, arrangement, adjustment,

winding-up, liquidation, dissolution, composition or other relief with respect to it or its debts, or (B) seeking appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian, conservator or other similar official for it or for all or any substantial part of its assets; or (ii) there shall be commenced against any Group Member any case, proceeding or other action of a nature referred to in clause (i) above that (A) results in the entry of an order for relief or any such adjudication or appointment or (B) remains undismissed or undischarged for a period of 60 days; or (iii) there shall be commenced against any Group Member any case, proceeding or other action seeking issuance of a warrant of attachment, execution, distraint or similar process against all or any substantial part of its assets that results in the entry of an order for any such relief that shall not have been vacated, discharged, or stayed or bonded pending appeal within 60 days from the entry thereof; or (iv) any Group Member shall take any action in furtherance of, or indicating its consent to, approval of, or acquiescence in, any of the acts set forth in clause (i), (ii), or (iii) above; or (v) any Group Member shall generally not, or shall be unable to, or shall admit in writing its inability to, pay its debts as they become due; or (vi) or any Group Member shall make a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors; or

(g) (i) an ERISA Event and/or a Foreign Plan Event shall have occurred; (ii) a trustee shall be appointed by a United States district court to administer any Pension Plan; (iii) the PBGC shall institute proceedings to terminate any Pension Plan or Multiemployer Plan; (iv) any Group Member or any of their respective ERISA Affiliates shall have been notified by the sponsor of a Multiemployer Plan that it has incurred or will be assessed Withdrawal Liability to such Multiemployer Plan and such entity does not have reasonable grounds for contesting such Withdrawal Liability or is not contesting such Withdrawal Liability in a timely and appropriate manner; and in each case in clauses (i) through (iv) above, such event or condition, together with all other such events or conditions, if any, could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect ; or

(h) one or more judgments or decrees shall be entered against any Group Member involving in the aggregate a liability (not paid or fully covered by insurance as to which the relevant insurance company has acknowledged coverage) of \$10,000,000 or more, and all such judgments or decrees shall not have been vacated, discharged, stayed or bonded pending appeal within 30 days from the entry thereof; or

(i) any material provision of any Loan Document, including the guarantee contained in Section 10 (other than as expressly permitted hereunder), shall cease for any reason to be in full force and effect or any Loan Party or any Affiliate of any Loan Party shall so assert; or

(j) (i) the Permitted Holders shall cease to have the power to vote or direct the voting of securities having a majority of the voting power for the election of directors of the Borrower (determined on a fully diluted basis); (ii) the Control Trigger shall occur; or (iii) the board of directors of the Borrower shall cease to consist of a majority of Continuing Directors;

then, and in any such event, (A) if such event is an Event of Default specified in clause (i) or (ii) of paragraph (f) above with respect to the Borrower, automatically the Commitments shall immediately terminate and the Loans (with accrued interest thereon) and all other amounts owing under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents (including all amounts of L/C Obligations, whether or not the beneficiaries of the then outstanding Letters of Credit shall have presented the documents required thereunder) shall immediately become due and payable, and (B) if such event is any other Event of Default, either or both of the following actions may be taken: (i) with the consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent may, or upon the request of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent shall, by notice to the Borrower declare the Commitments to be terminated forthwith, whereupon

the Commitments shall immediately terminate; and (ii) with the consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent may, or upon the request of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent shall, by notice to the Borrower, declare the Loans (with accrued interest thereon) and all other amounts owing under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents (including all amounts of L/C Obligations, whether or not the beneficiaries of the then outstanding Letters of Credit shall have presented the documents required thereunder) to be due and payable forthwith, whereupon the same shall immediately become due and payable. With respect to all Letters of Credit with respect to which presentment for honor shall not have occurred at the time of an acceleration pursuant to this paragraph, the Borrower shall at such time deposit in a cash collateral account opened by the Administrative Agent an amount equal to the aggregate then undrawn and unexpired amount of such Letters of Credit. Amounts held in such cash collateral account shall be applied by the Administrative Agent to the payment of drafts drawn under such Letters of Credit, and the unused portion thereof after all such Letters of Credit shall have expired or been fully drawn upon, if any, shall be applied to repay other obligations of the Borrower hereunder and under the other Loan Documents. After all such Letters of Credit shall have expired or been fully drawn upon, all Reimbursement Obligations shall have been satisfied and all other obligations of the Borrower hereunder and under the other Loan Documents shall have been paid in full, the balance, if any, in such cash collateral account shall be returned to the Borrower (or such other Person as may be lawfully entitled thereto). Except as expressly provided above in this Section, presentment, demand, protest and all other notices of any kind are hereby expressly waived by the Borrower.

SECTION 9. THE AGENTS

9.1 <u>Appointment</u>. Each Lender hereby irrevocably designates and appoints the Administrative Agent as the agent of such Lender under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and each such Lender irrevocably authorizes the Administrative Agent, in such capacity, to take such action on its behalf under the provisions of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and to exercise such powers and perform such duties as are expressly delegated to the Administrative Agent by the terms of this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, together with such other powers as are reasonably incidental thereto. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary elsewhere in this Agreement, the Administrative Agent shall not have any duties or responsibilities, except those expressly set forth herein, or any fiduciary relationship with any Lender, and no implied covenants, functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or liabilities shall be read into this Agreement or any other Loan Document or otherwise exist against the Administrative Agent.

9.2 <u>Delegation of Duties</u>. The Administrative Agent may execute any of its duties under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents by or through agents or attorneys-in-fact and shall be entitled to advice of counsel concerning all matters pertaining to such duties. The Administrative Agent shall not be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any agents or attorneys in-fact selected by it with reasonable care.

9.3 <u>Exculpatory Provisions</u>. Neither any Agent nor any of their respective officers, directors, employees, agents, advisors, attorneys-in-fact or affiliates shall be (i) liable for any action lawfully taken or omitted to be taken by it or such Person under or in connection with this Agreement or any other Loan Document (except to the extent that any of the foregoing are found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from its or such Person's own gross negligence or willful misconduct) or (ii) responsible in any manner to any of the Lenders for any recitals, statements, representations or warranties made by any Loan Party or any officer thereof contained in this Agreement or any other Loan Document or in any certificate, report, statement or other document referred to or provided for in, or received by the Agents under or in connection with, this

Agreement or any other Loan Document or for the value, validity, effectiveness, genuineness, enforceability or sufficiency of this Agreement or any other Loan Document or for any failure of any Loan Party a party thereto to perform its obligations hereunder or thereunder. The Agents shall not be under any obligation to any Lender to ascertain or to inquire as to the observance or performance of any of the agreements contained in, or conditions of, this Agreement or any other Loan Document, or to inspect the properties, books or records of any Loan Party.

9.4 <u>Reliance by Administrative Agent</u>. The Administrative Agent shall be entitled to rely, and shall be fully protected in relying, upon any instrument, writing, resolution, notice, consent, certificate, affidavit, letter, telecopy or email message, statement, order or other document or conversation believed by it to be genuine and correct and to have been signed, sent or made by the proper Person or Persons and upon advice and statements of legal counsel (including counsel to the Borrower), independent accountants and other experts selected by the Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent may deem and treat the payee of any Note as the owner thereof for all purposes unless a written notice of assignment, negotiation or transfer thereof shall have been filed with the Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent shall be fully justified in failing or refusing to take any action under this Agreement or any other Loan Document unless it shall first receive such advice or concurrence of the Required Lenders (or, if so specified by this Agreement, all Lenders) as it deems appropriate or it shall first be indemnified to its satisfaction by the Lenders against any and all liability and expense that may be incurred by it by reason of taking or continuing to take any such action. The Administrative Agent shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or in refraining from acting, under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents in accordance with a request of the Required Lenders (or, if so specified by this Agreement, all Lenders), and such request and any action taken or failure to act pursuant thereto shall be binding upon all the Lenders and all future holders of the Loans.

9.5 <u>Notice of Default</u>. The Administrative Agent shall not be deemed to have knowledge or notice of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default unless the Administrative Agent has received notice from a Lender or the Borrower referring to this Agreement, describing such Default or Event of Default and stating that such notice is a "notice of default". In the event that the Administrative Agent receives such a notice, the Administrative Agent shall give notice thereof to the Lenders. The Administrative Agent shall take such action with respect to such Default or Event of Default as shall be reasonably directed by the Required Lenders (or, if so specified by this Agreement, all Lenders); provided that unless and until the Administrative Agent shall have received such directions, the Administrative Agent may (but shall not be obligated to) take such action, or refrain from taking such action, with respect to such Default or Event of Default as it shall deem advisable in the best interests of the Lenders.

9.6 <u>Non-Reliance on Agents and Other Lenders</u>. Each Lender expressly acknowledges that neither the Agents nor any of their respective officers, directors, employees, agents, advisors, attorneys-in-fact or affiliates have made any representations or warranties to it and that no act by any Agent hereafter taken, including any review of the affairs of a Loan Party or any affiliate of a Loan Party, shall be deemed to constitute any representation or warranty by any Agent to any Lender. Each Lender represents to the Agents that it has, independently and without reliance upon any Agent or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own appraisal of and investigation into the business, operations, property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Loan Parties and their affiliates and made its own decision to make its Loans hereunder and enter into this Agreement. Each Lender also represents that it will, independently and without reliance upon any Agent or any other tender, and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit analysis, appraisals and decisions in taking or not taking action under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, and to make such

investigation as it deems necessary to inform itself as to the business, operations, property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Loan Parties and their affiliates. Except for notices, reports and other documents expressly required to be furnished to the Lenders by the Administrative Agent hereunder, the Administrative Agent shall not have any duty or responsibility to provide any Lender with any credit or other information concerning the business, operations, property, condition (financial or otherwise), prospects or creditworthiness of any Loan Party or any affiliate of a Loan Party that may come into the possession of the Administrative Agent or any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, advisors, attorneys–in–fact or affiliates.

9.7 Indemnification. The Lenders agree to indemnify each Agent and its officers, directors, employees, affiliates, agents, advisors and controlling persons (each, an "<u>Agent Indemnitee</u>") (to the extent not reimbursed by the Borrower and without limiting the obligation of the Borrower to do so), ratably according to their respective Aggregate Exposure Percentages in effect on the date on which indemnification is sought under this Section (or, if indemnification is sought after the date upon which the Commitments shall have terminated and the Loans shall have been paid in full, ratably in accordance with such Aggregate Exposure Percentages immediately prior to such date), from and against any and all liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind whatsoever that may at any time (whether before or after the payment of the Loans) be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against such Agent Indemnitee in any way relating to or arising out of, the Commitments, this Agreement, any of the other Loan Documents or any documents contemplated by or referred to herein or therein or the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby or any action taken or omitted by such Agent Indemnitee under or in connection with any of the foregoing; provided that no Lender shall be liable for the payment of any portion of such liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements that are found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from such Agent Indemnitee's gross negligence or willful misconduct. The agreements in this Section shall survive the termination of this Agreement and the payment of the Loans and all other amounts payable hereunder.

9.8 <u>Agent in Its Individual Capacity</u>. Each Agent and its affiliates may make loans to, accept deposits from and generally engage in any kind of business with any Loan Party as though such Agent were not an Agent. With respect to its Loans made or renewed by it and with respect to any Letter of Credit issued or participated in by it, each Agent shall have the same rights and powers under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents as any Lender and may exercise the same as though it were not an Agent, and the terms "Lender" and "Lenders" shall include each Agent in its individual capacity.

9.9 Successor Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent may resign as Administrative Agent upon 10 days' notice to the Lenders and the Borrower. If the Administrative Agent shall resign as Administrative Agent under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, then the Required Lenders shall appoint from among the Lenders a successor agent for the Lenders, which successor agent shall (unless an Event of Default with respect to the Borrower shall have occurred and be continuing) be subject to approval by the Borrower (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or delayed), whereupon such successor agent shall succeed to the rights, powers and duties of the Administrative Agent, and the term "Administrative Agent" shall mean such successor agent effective upon such appointment and approval, and the former Administrative Agent's rights, powers and duties as Administrative Agent shall be terminated, without any other or further act or deed on the part of such former Administrative Agent or any of the parties to this Agreement or any holders of the Loans. If no successor agent has accepted appointment as Administrative Agent by the date that is 10 days following a retiring Administrative Agent's notice of resignation, the retiring Administrative Agent's resignation shall nevertheless thereupon become effective, and the Lenders shall assume and perform all of the duties of

the Administrative Agent hereunder until such time, if any, as the Required Lenders appoint a successor agent as provided for above. After any retiring Administrative Agent's resignation as Administrative Agent, the provisions of this Section 9 and of Section 11.5 shall continue to inure to its benefit. If the Administrative Agent resigns under this Section 9.9, then the Administrative Agent shall also resign as an Issuing Lender. Upon the appointment of a successor Administrative Agent hereunder, such successor or any other Issuing Lender appointed pursuant to the terms hereunder shall (i) succeed to all of the rights, powers, privileges and duties of the retiring Administrative Agent as the retiring Issuing Lender and the retiring Administrative Agent shall be discharged from all of its respective duties and obligations as Issuing Lender under the Loan Documents, and (ii) issue letters of credit in substitution for the Letters of Credit issued by the retiring Administrative Agent, if any, outstanding at the time of such succession or make other arrangement reasonably satisfactory to the retiring Administrative Agent to effectively assume the obligations of the retiring Administrative Agent with respect to such Letters of Credit.

9.10 <u>Documentation Agent and Syndication Agent</u>. Neither the Documentation Agent nor the Syndication Agent shall have any duties or responsibilities hereunder in its capacity as such.

SECTION 10. GUARANTEE

10.1 Guarantee.

(i) Each of the Subsidiary Guarantors hereby, jointly and severally, unconditionally and irrevocably, guarantees to the Administrative Agent, for the ratable benefit of the Lender Parties and their respective successors, indorsees, transferees and assigns permitted hereunder, the prompt and complete payment and performance by the Loan Parties when due (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise) of the Obligations (other than, with respect to any Subsidiary Guarantor, any Excluded Swap Obligations of such Subsidiary Guarantor).

(ii) Anything herein or in any other Loan Document to the contrary notwithstanding, the maximum liability of each Subsidiary Guarantor under this Section 10.1 and under the other Loan Documents shall in no event exceed the amount which is permitted under applicable federal and state laws relating to the insolvency of debtors (after giving effect to the right of contribution established in Section 10.2).

(iii) Each Subsidiary Guarantor agrees that the Obligations may at any time and from time to time exceed the amount of the liability of such Subsidiary Guarantor hereunder without impairing the guarantee contained in this Section 10 or affecting the rights and remedies of the Administrative Agent or any Lender hereunder.

(iv) The guarantee contained in this Section 10 shall remain in full force and effect until all the Obligations and the obligations of each Subsidiary Guarantor under the guarantee contained in this Section 10 shall have been satisfied by payment in full, no Letter of Credit shall be outstanding and the Commitments shall be terminated, notwithstanding that from time to time during the term of this Agreement the Loan Parties may be free from any Obligations.

(v) No payment made by any Loan Party, any of the Subsidiary Guarantors, any other guarantor or any other Person or received or collected by the Administrative Agent or any Lender Party from any Loan Party, any of the Subsidiary Guarantors, any other guarantor or any other Person by virtue of any action or proceeding or any set-off or appropriation or application at any time or from time to time in reduction of or in payment of the Obligations shall be deemed to modify, reduce, release or otherwise affect the liability of any Subsidiary Guarantor hereunder which shall, notwithstanding any

such payment (other than any payment made by such Subsidiary Guarantor in respect of the Obligations or any payment received or collected from such Subsidiary Guarantor in respect of the Obligations), remain liable for the Obligations up to the maximum liability of such Subsidiary Guarantor hereunder until the Obligations are paid in full, no Letter of Credit shall be outstanding and the Commitments are terminated.

10.2 <u>Right of Contribution</u>. Each Subsidiary Guarantor hereby agrees that to the extent that a Subsidiary Guarantor shall have paid more than its proportionate share of any payment made hereunder, such Subsidiary Guarantor shall be entitled to seek and receive contribution from and against any other Subsidiary Guarantor hereunder which has not paid its proportionate share of such payment. Each Subsidiary Guarantor's right of contribution shall be subject to the terms and conditions of Section 10.3. The provisions of this Section 10.2 shall in no respect limit the obligations and liabilities of any Subsidiary Guarantor to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders, and each Subsidiary Guarantor shall remain liable to the Administrative Agent and the Lender Parties for the full amount guaranteed by such Subsidiary Guarantor hereunder.

10.3 <u>No Subrogation</u>. Notwithstanding any payment made by any Subsidiary Guarantor hereunder or any set-off or application of funds of any Subsidiary Guarantor by the Administrative Agent or any Lender Party, no Subsidiary Guarantor shall be entitled to be subrogated to any of the rights of the Administrative Agent or any Lender Party against any Loan Party, any of the Subsidiary Guarantors or any collateral security or guarantee or right of offset held by the Administrative Agent or any Lender Party for the payment of the Obligations, nor shall any Subsidiary Guarantor seek or be entitled to seek any contribution or reimbursement from any Loan Party or any of the Subsidiary Guarantors in respect of payments made by such Subsidiary Guarantor hereunder, until all amounts owing to the Administrative Agent and the Lender Parties by the Borrowers and the other applicable Loan Parties on account of the Obligations are paid in full, no Letter of Credit shall be outstanding and the Commitments are terminated. If any amount shall be paid to any Subsidiary Guarantor in trust for the Administrative Agent and the Lender Parties, segregated from other funds of such Subsidiary Guarantor, and shall, forthwith upon receipt by such Subsidiary Guarantor to the Administrative Agent in the exact form received by such Subsidiary Guarantor (duly indorsed by such Subsidiary Guarantor to the Administrative Agent, if required), to be applied against the Obligations, whether matured or unmatured, in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

10.4 <u>Amendments, etc. with Respect to the Obligations</u>. Each Subsidiary Guarantor shall remain obligated hereunder notwithstanding that, without any reservation of rights against any Subsidiary Guarantor and without notice to or further assent by any Subsidiary Guarantor, any demand for payment of any of the Obligations made by the Administrative Agent or any Lender Party may be rescinded by the Administrative Agent or such Lender Party and any of the Obligations continued, and the Obligations, or the liability of any other Person upon or for any part thereof, or any collateral security or guarantee therefor or right of offset with respect thereto, may, from time to time, in whole or in part, be renewed, extended, amended, modified, accelerated, compromised, waived, surrendered or released by the Administrative Agent or any Lender Party, and this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and any other documents executed and delivered in connection herewith or therewith may be amended, modified, supplemented or terminated, in whole or in part, as the Administrative Agent (or the Required Lenders or all Lenders, as the case may be) may deem advisable from time to time, and any guarantee or right of offset at any time held by any Agent or Lender Party for the payment of the Obligations may be sold, exchanged, waived, surrendered or released.

Guarantee Absolute and Unconditional . Each Subsidiary Guarantor waives any and all notice of the creation, 10.5 renewal, extension or accrual of any of the Obligations and notice of or proof of reliance by the Administrative Agent or any Lender Party upon the guarantee contained in this Section 10 or acceptance of the guarantee contained in this Section 10; the Obligations, and any of them, shall conclusively be deemed to have been created, contracted or incurred, or renewed, extended, amended or waived, in reliance upon the guarantee contained in this Section 10 and all dealings between any Loan Party and any of the Subsidiary Guarantors, on the one hand, and the Agents and the Lender Parties, on the other hand, likewise shall be conclusively presumed to have been had or consummated in reliance upon the guarantee contained in this Section 10. Each Subsidiary Guarantor waives diligence, presentment, protest, demand for payment and notice of default or nonpayment to or upon any Loan Party or any of the Subsidiary Guarantors with respect to the Obligations. Each Subsidiary Guarantor understands and agrees that the guarantee contained in this Section 10 shall be construed as a continuing, absolute and unconditional guarantee of payment without regard to (a) the validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any other Loan Document, any of the Obligations or right of offset with respect thereto at any time or from time to time held by any of the Agents or any Lender Party, (b) any defense, set-off or counterclaim (other than a defense of payment or performance) which may at any time be available to or be asserted by any Loan Party or any other Person against any Agent or Lender Party, or (c) any other circumstance whatsoever (with or without notice to or knowledge of such Loan Party or such Subsidiary Guarantor) which constitutes, or might be construed to constitute, an equitable or legal discharge of such Borrower or applicable Loan Party, as the case may be, for the Obligations, or of such Subsidiary Guarantor under the guarantee contained in this Section 10, in bankruptcy or in any other instance. When making any demand hereunder or otherwise pursuing its rights and remedies hereunder against any US Guarantor, the Administrative Agent or any Lender Party may, but shall be under no obligation to, make a similar demand on or otherwise pursue such rights and remedies as it may have against any Loan Party, any other Subsidiary Guarantor, or any other Person or guarantee for the Obligations or any right of offset with respect thereto, and any failure by the Administrative Agent or any Lender Party to make any such demand, to pursue such other rights or remedies or to collect any payments from any Loan Party, any other Guarantor, or guarantee or to exercise any such right of offset, or any release of any Loan Party, any other Guarantor, or any other Person or guarantee or right of offset, shall not relieve any US Guarantor of any obligation or liability hereunder, and shall not impair or affect the rights and remedies, whether express, implied or available as a matter of law, of the Administrative Agent or any Lender Party against any Subsidiary Guarantor. For the purposes hereof "demand" shall include the commencement and continuance of legal proceedings relating to this guarantee or the Obligations.

10.6 <u>Reinstatement</u>. The guarantee contained in this Section 10 shall continue to be effective, or be reinstated, as the case may be, if at any time payment, or any part thereof, of any of the Obligations is rescinded or must otherwise be restored or returned by the Administrative Agent or any Lender Party upon the insolvency, bankruptcy, dissolution, liquidation or reorganization of any Loan Party, or upon or as a result of the appointment of a receiver, intervenor or conservator of, or trustee or similar officer for, any Loan Party or any substantial part of its property, or otherwise, all as though such payments had not been made.

10.7 <u>Payments</u>. Each Subsidiary Guarantor hereby guarantees that payments hereunder will be paid to the Administrative Agent without set-off or counterclaim at the Funding Office.

10.8 <u>Keepwell</u>. Each Qualified ECP Guarantor hereby jointly and severally absolutely, unconditionally, and irrevocably undertakes to provide such funds or other support as may be needed from time to time by each other Loan Party to honor all of its obligations under this Section 10 in respect of any Specified Swap Agreement (provided, however, that each Qualified ECP Guarantor shall

only be liable under this Section 10.8 for the maximum amount of such liability that can be hereby incurred without rendering its obligations under this Section 10.8, or otherwise under this Section 10, voidable under applicable law relating to fraudulent conveyance or fraudulent transfer, and not for any greater amount). The obligations of each Qualified ECP Guarantor under this Section 10.8 shall remain in full force and effect until such time as such Qualified ECP Guarantor is released from its Obligations hereunder. Each Qualified ECP Guarantor intends that this Section 10.8 constitute, and this Section 10.8 shall be deemed to constitute, a "keepwell, support, or other agreement" for the benefit of each other Subsidiary Guarantor for all purposes of section 1a(18)(A)(v)(II) of the Commodity Exchange Act.

SECTION 11. MISCELLANEOUS

Amendments and Waivers. Neither this Agreement, any other Loan Document, nor any terms hereof or thereof may 11.1 be amended, supplemented or modified except in accordance with the provisions of this Section 11.1. The Required Lenders and each Loan Party party to the relevant Loan Document may, or, with the written consent of the Required Lenders, the Administrative Agent and each Loan Party party to the relevant Loan Document may, from time to time, (a) enter into written amendments, supplements or modifications hereto and to the other Loan Documents for the purpose of adding any provisions to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or changing in any manner the rights of the Lenders or of the Loan Parties hereunder or thereunder or (b) waive, on such terms and conditions as the Required Lenders or the Administrative Agent, as the case may be, may specify in such instrument, any of the requirements of this Agreement or the other Loan Documents or any Default or Event of Default and its consequences; provided, however, that no such waiver and no such amendment, supplement or modification shall (i) forgive the principal amount or extend the final scheduled date of maturity of any Loan, reduce the stated rate of any interest or fee payable hereunder (except (x) in connection with the waiver of applicability of any post-default increase in interest rates and (y) that any amendment or modification of defined terms used in the financial covenants in this Agreement shall not constitute a reduction in the rate of interest or fees for purposes of this clause (i)) or extend the scheduled date of any payment thereof, or increase the amount or extend the expiration date of any Lender's Commitment, in each case without the written consent of each Lender directly affected thereby; (ii) eliminate or reduce the voting rights of any Lender under this Section 11.1 without the written consent of such Lender; (iii) amend, modify or waive Section 2.12(a), 2.12(b) or 11.7(a) in a manner that would alter the pro rata sharing of payments required thereby, without the written consent of all Lenders; (iv) amend, modify or waive the definition of "Required Lenders" or any other voting provision hereof specifying the number or percentage of Lenders required to waive, amend or modify any rights hereunder or make any determination or grant any consent hereunder, without the written consent of all Lenders; (v) consent to the assignment or transfer by the Borrower of any of its rights and obligations under this Agreement and the other Loan Documents or release all or substantially all of the Subsidiary Guarantors from their obligations under Section 10, in each case without the written consent of all Lenders; (vi) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 10 or any other provision of any Loan Document that affects the Administrative Agent without the written consent of the Administrative Agent; or (vii) amend, modify or waive any provision of Section 3 without the written consent of the Issuing Lender. Any such waiver and any such amendment, supplement or modification shall apply equally to each of the Lenders and shall be binding upon the Loan Parties, the Lenders, the Administrative Agent and all future holders of the Loans. In the case of any waiver, the Loan Parties, the Lenders and the Administrative Agent shall be restored to their former position and rights hereunder and under the other Loan Documents, and any Default or Event of Default waived shall be deemed to be cured and not continuing; but no such waiver shall extend to any subsequent or other Default or Event of Default, or impair any right consequent thereon.

11.2 <u>Notices</u>. All notices, requests and demands to or upon the respective parties hereto to be effective shall be in writing (including by telecopy), and, unless otherwise expressly provided herein, shall be deemed to have been duly given or made when delivered, or three Business Days after being deposited in the mail, postage prepaid, or, in the case of telecopy notice, when received, addressed as follows in the case of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent, and as set forth in an administrative questionnaire delivered to the Administrative Agent in the case of the Lenders, or to such other address as may be hereafter notified by the respective parties hereto:

Domostor	Would Wasstling Entertainment Inc
Borrower:	World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc. 1241 East Main Street
	Stamford, CT 06902
	Attention: Chief Financial Officer
	Telecopy: 203-353-0236
	Telephone: 203-352-8600
	with a copy to:
	with a copy to.
	World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc.
	1241 East Main Street
	Stamford, CT 06902
	Attention: General Counsel
	Telecopy: 203-353-0236
	Telephone: 203-352-8600
Administrative Agent:	JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.
	Loan Operations
	10 South LaSalle Street Floor 7
	Chicago, IL 60603
	6
	Attention: Glenda Timpton
	Telecopy: 312-385-7097

provided that any notice, request or demand to or upon the Administrative Agent or the Lenders shall not be effective until received.

Telephone: 312-732-2014

Notices and other communications to the Lenders hereunder may be delivered or furnished by electronic communications pursuant to procedures approved by the Administrative Agent; <u>provided</u> that the foregoing shall not apply to notices pursuant to Section 2 unless otherwise agreed by the Administrative Agent and the applicable Lender. The Administrative Agent or the Borrower may, in its discretion, agree to accept notices and other communications to it hereunder by electronic communications pursuant to procedures approved by it; <u>provided</u> that approval of such procedures may be limited to particular notices or communications.

11.3 <u>No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies</u>. No failure to exercise and no delay in exercising, on the part of the Administrative Agent or any Lender, any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder or under the other Loan Documents shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, remedy, power or privilege. The rights, remedies, powers and privileges herein provided are cumulative and not exclusive of any rights, remedies, powers and privileges provided by law.

11.4 <u>Survival of Representations and Warranties</u>. All representations and warranties made hereunder, in the other Loan Documents and in any document, certificate or statement delivered pursuant hereto or in connection herewith shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the making of the Loans and other extensions of credit hereunder.

Payment of Expenses and Taxes . The Borrower agrees (a) to pay or reimburse the Administrative Agent and its 11.5 Affiliates for all their costs and expenses incurred in connection with the development, preparation and execution of, and any amendment, supplement or modification to, this Agreement and the other Loan Documents and any other documents prepared in connection herewith or therewith, and the consummation and administration of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby, including the reasonable fees and disbursements of counsel to the Administrative Agent and its Affiliates and filing and recording fees and expenses, with statements with respect to the foregoing to be submitted to the Borrower prior to the Restatement Effective Date (in the case of amounts to be paid on the Restatement Effective Date) and from time to time thereafter on a quarterly basis or such other periodic basis as the Administrative Agent shall deem appropriate. (b) to pay or reimburse each Lender and the Administrative Agent for all its costs and expenses incurred in connection with the enforcement or preservation of any rights under this Agreement, the other Loan Documents and any such other documents, including the fees and disbursements of counsel (including the allocated fees and expenses of in-house counsel) to each Lender and of counsel to the Administrative Agent, (c) to pay, indemnify, and hold each Lender and the Administrative Agent harmless from, any and all recording and filing fees and any and all liabilities with respect to, or resulting from any delay in paying, stamp, excise and other Taxes, if any, that may be payable or determined to be payable in connection with the execution and delivery of, or consummation or administration of any of the transactions contemplated by, or any amendment, supplement or modification of, or any waiver or consent under or in respect of, this Agreement, the other Loan Documents and any such other documents, and (d) to pay, indemnify, and hold each Lender and the Administrative Agent and their respective officers, directors, employees, affiliates, agents, advisors and controlling persons (each, an "Indemnitee") harmless from and against any and all other liabilities, obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, expenses or disbursements of any kind or nature whatsoever with respect to the execution, delivery, enforcement, performance and administration of this Agreement, the other Loan Documents and any such other documents, including any of the foregoing relating to the use of proceeds of the Loans or the violation of, noncompliance with or liability under, any Environmental Law applicable to the operations of any Group Member or any of the Properties and the reasonable fees and expenses of legal counsel in connection with claims, actions or proceedings by any Indemnitee against any Loan Party under any Loan Document (all the foregoing in this clause (d), collectively, the "Indemnified Liabilities"), provided, that the Borrower shall have no obligation hereunder to any Indemnitee with respect to Indemnified Liabilities to the extent such Indemnified Liabilities are found by a final and nonappealable decision of a court of competent jurisdiction to have resulted from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Indemnitee, and provided, further, that this Section 11.5(d) shall not apply with respect to Taxes other than any Taxes that represent losses or damages arising from any non-Tax claim. Without limiting the foregoing, and to the extent permitted by applicable law, the Borrower agrees not to assert and to cause its Subsidiaries not to assert, and hereby waives and agrees to cause its Subsidiaries to waive, all rights for contribution or any other rights of recovery with respect to all claims, demands, penalties, fines, liabilities, settlements, damages, costs and expenses of whatever kind or nature, under or related to Environmental Laws, that any of them might have by statute or otherwise against any Indemnitee. All amounts due under this Section 11.5 shall be payable not later than 10 days after written demand therefor. The agreements in this Section 11.5 shall survive the termination of this Agreement and the repayment of the Loans and all other amounts payable hereunder.

11.6 <u>Successors and Assigns; Participations and Assignments</u>. (a) The provisions of this Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns permitted hereby (including any affiliate of the Issuing Lender that issues any Letter of Credit), except that (i) the Borrower may not assign or otherwise transfer any of its rights or obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of each Lender (and any attempted assignment or transfer by the Borrower without such consent shall be null and void) and (ii) no Lender may assign or otherwise transfer its rights or obligations hereunder except in accordance with this Section.

(b)(i) Subject to the conditions set forth in paragraph (b)(ii) below, any Lender may assign to one or more assignees (each, an "<u>Assignee</u>"), other than a natural person or the Borrower or any of its Affiliates, all or a portion of its rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitments and the Loans at the time owing to it) with the prior written consent of:

(A) the Borrower (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed), <u>provided</u> that no consent of the Borrower shall be required for an assignment to a Lender, an affiliate of a Lender, an Approved Fund (as defined below) or, if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing, any other Person; and <u>provided</u>, <u>further</u>, that the Borrower shall be deemed to have consented to any such assignment unless the Borrower shall object thereto by written notice to the Administrative Agent within five Business Days after having received notice thereof;

(B) the Administrative Agent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed); and

(C) the Issuing Lender (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed).

(ii) Assignments shall be subject to the following additional conditions:

(A) except in the case of an assignment to a Lender, an affiliate of a Lender or an Approved Fund or an assignment of the entire remaining amount of the assigning Lender's Commitments or Loans under any Facility, the amount of the Commitments or Loans of the assigning Lender subject to each such assignment (determined as of the date the Assignment and Assumption with respect to such assignment is delivered to the Administrative Agent) shall not be less than \$5,000,000 unless each of the Borrower and the Administrative Agent otherwise consent (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed), provided that (1) no such consent of the Borrower shall be required if an Event of Default has occurred and is continuing and (2) such amounts shall be aggregated in respect of each Lender and its affiliates or Approved Funds, if any;

(B) (1) the parties to each assignment shall execute and deliver to the Administrative Agent an Assignment and Assumption, together with a processing and recordation fee of \$3,500 and (2) the assigning Lender shall have paid in full any amounts owing by it to the Administrative Agent; and

(C) the Assignee, if it shall not be a Lender, shall deliver to the Administrative Agent an administrative questionnaire in which the Assignee designates one or more credit contacts to whom all syndicate-level information (which may contain material non-public information about the Borrower and its Affiliates and their related parties or their respective securities) will be made

available and who may receive such information in accordance with the assignee's compliance procedures and applicable laws, including Federal and state securities laws.

For the purposes of this Section 11.6, "<u>Approved Fund</u>" means any Person (other than a natural person) that is engaged in making, purchasing, holding or investing in bank loans and similar extensions of credit in the ordinary course of its business and that is administered or managed by (a) a Lender, (b) an affiliate of a Lender or (c) an entity or an affiliate of an entity that administers or manages a Lender.

(iii) Subject to acceptance and recording thereof pursuant to paragraph (b)(iv) below, from and after the effective date specified in each Assignment and Assumption the Assignee thereunder shall be a party hereto and, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Assumption, have the rights and obligations of a Lender under this Agreement, and the assigning Lender thereunder shall, to the extent of the interest assigned by such Assignment and Assumption, be released from its obligations under this Agreement (and, in the case of an Assignment and Assumption covering all of the assigning Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement, such Lender shall cease to be a party hereto but shall continue to be entitled to the benefits of Sections 2.13, 2.14, 2.15 and 11.5). Any assignment or transfer by a Lender of rights or obligations under this Agreement that does not comply with this Section 11.6 shall be treated for purposes of this Agreement as a sale by such Lender of a participation in such rights and obligations in accordance with paragraph (c) of this Section.

(iv) The Administrative Agent, acting for this purpose as an agent of the Borrower, shall maintain at one of its offices a copy of each Assignment and Assumption delivered to it and a register for the recordation of the names and addresses of the Lenders, and the Commitments of, and principal amount of the Loans and L/C Obligations owing to, each Lender pursuant to the terms hereof from time to time (the "<u>Register</u>"). The entries in the Register shall be conclusive, and the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender and the Lenders shall treat each Person whose name is recorded in the Register pursuant to the terms hereof as a Lender hereunder for all purposes of this Agreement, notwithstanding notice to the contrary.

(v) Upon its receipt of a duly completed Assignment and Assumption executed by an assigning Lender and an Assignee, the Assignee's completed administrative questionnaire (unless the Assignee shall already be a Lender hereunder), the processing and recordation fee referred to in paragraph (b) of this Section and any written consent to such assignment required by paragraph (b) of this Section, the Administrative Agent shall accept such Assignment and Assumption and record the information contained therein in the Register. No assignment shall be effective for purposes of this Agreement unless it has been recorded in the Register as provided in this paragraph.

(c) Any Lender may, without the consent of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, sell participations to one or more banks or other entities (a "<u>Participant</u>") in all or a portion of such Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement (including all or a portion of its Commitments and the Loans owing to it); <u>provided</u> that (i) such Lender's obligations under this Agreement shall remain unchanged, (ii) such Lender shall remain solely responsible to the other parties hereto for the performance of such obligations, and (iii) the Borrower, the Administrative Agent, the Issuing Lender and the other Lenders shall continue to deal solely and directly with such Lender in connection with such Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement. Any agreement pursuant to which a Lender sells such a participation shall provide that such Lender shall retain the sole right to enforce this Agreement and to approve any amendment, modification or waiver of any provision of this Agreement; <u>provided</u> that such agreement may provide that such Lender will not, without the consent of the Participant, agree to any

amendment, modification or waiver that (i) requires the consent of each Lender directly affected thereby pursuant to the proviso to the second sentence of Section 11.1 and (ii) directly affects such Participant. The Borrower agrees that each Participant shall be entitled to the benefits of Sections 2.13, 2.14 and 2.15 (subject to the requirements and limitations therein, including the requirements under Section 2.14 (f) (it being understood that the documentation required under Section 2.14(f) shall be delivered to the participating Lender)) to the same extent as if it were a Lender and had acquired its interest by assignment pursuant to paragraph (b) of this Section; provided that such Participant (i) agrees to be subject to the provisions of Sections 2.13 and 2.14 as if it were an assignee under paragraph (b) of this Section and (ii) shall not be entitled to receive any greater payment under Sections 2.13 or 2.14, with respect to any participation, than its participating Lender would have been entitled to receive, except to the extent such entitlement to receive a greater payment results from an adoption of or any change in any Requirement of Law or in the interpretation or application thereof or compliance by any Lender with any request or directive (whether or not having the force of law) from any central bank or other Governmental Authority made subsequent to the Original Closing Date that occurs after the Participant acquired the applicable participation. To the extent permitted by law, each Participant also shall be entitled to the benefits of Section 11.7(b) as though it were a Lender, provided such Participant shall be subject to Section 11.7 (a) as though it were a Lender. Each Lender that sells a participation shall, acting solely for this purpose as an agent of the Borrower, maintain a register on which it enters the name and address of each Participant and the principal amounts (and stated interest) of each Participant's interest in the Loans or other obligations under this Agreement (the "Participant Register"); provided that no Lender shall have any obligation to disclose all or any portion of the Participant Register to any Person (including the identity of any Participant or any information relating to a Participant's interest in any Commitments, Loans, Letters of Credit or its other obligations under any Loan Document) except to the extent that such disclosure is necessary to establish that such Commitment, Loan, Letter of Credit or other obligation is in registered form under Section 5f.103-1(c) of the United States Treasury Regulations. The entries in the Participant Register shall be conclusive absent manifest error, and such Lender shall treat each person whose name is recorded in the Participant Register as the owner of such participation for all purposes of this Agreement notwithstanding any notice to the contrary.

(d) Any Lender may at any time pledge or assign a security interest in all or any portion of its rights under this Agreement to secure obligations of such Lender, including any pledge or assignment to secure obligations to a Federal Reserve Bank, and this Section shall not apply to any such pledge or assignment of a security interest; provided that no such pledge or assignment of a security interest shall release a Lender from any of its obligations hereunder or substitute any such pledge or Assignee for such Lender as a party hereto.

(e) The Borrower, upon receipt of written notice from the relevant Lender, agrees to issue Notes to any Lender requiring Notes to facilitate transactions of the type described in paragraph (d) above.

(f) Notwithstanding the foregoing, any Conduit Lender may assign any or all of the Loans it may have funded hereunder to its designating Lender without the consent of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent and without regard to the limitations set forth in Section 11.6(b). Each of the Borrower, each Lender and the Administrative Agent hereby confirms that it will not institute against a Conduit Lender or join any other Person in instituting against a Conduit Lender any bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, insolvency or liquidation proceeding under any state bankruptcy or similar law, for one year and one day after the payment in full of the latest maturing commercial paper note issued by such Conduit Lender; provided, however, that each Lender designating any Conduit Lender hereby agrees to indemnify, save and hold harmless each other party hereto for any loss, cost, damage or

expense arising out of its inability to institute such a proceeding against such Conduit Lender during such period of forbearance.

11.7 <u>Adjustments; Set-off</u>. (a) Except to the extent that this Agreement or a court order expressly provides for payments to be allocated to a particular Lender, if any Lender (a "<u>Benefitted Lender</u>") shall receive any payment of all or part of the Obligations owing to it (other than in connection with an assignment made pursuant to Section 11.6), in a greater proportion than any such payment received by any other Lender, if any, in respect of the Obligations owing to such other Lender, such Benefitted Lender shall purchase for cash from the other Lenders a participating interest in such portion of the Obligations owing to each such other Lender as shall be necessary to cause such Benefitted Lender to share the excess payment ratably with each of the Lenders; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that if all or any portion of such excess payment or benefits is thereafter recovered from such Benefitted Lender, such purchase shall be rescinded, and the purchase price and benefits returned, to the extent of such recovery, but without interest.

(b) In addition to any rights and remedies of the Lenders provided by law, each Lender shall have the right, without notice to the Borrower, any such notice being expressly waived by the Borrower to the extent permitted by applicable law, upon any Obligations becoming due and payable by the Borrower (whether at the stated maturity, by acceleration or otherwise), to apply to the payment of such Obligations, by setoff or otherwise, any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final), in any currency, and any other credits, indebtedness or claims, in any currency, in each case whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, matured or unmatured, at any time held or owing by such Lender, any affiliate thereof or any of their respective branches or agencies to or for the credit or the account of the Borrower. Each Lender agrees promptly to notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent after any such application made by such Lender, provided that the failure to give such notice shall not affect the validity of such application.

11.8 <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed by one or more of the parties to this Agreement on any number of separate counterparts, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute one and the same instrument. Delivery of an executed signature page of this Agreement by email or facsimile transmission shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart hereof. A set of the copies of this Agreement signed by all the parties shall be lodged with the Borrower and the Administrative Agent.

11.9 <u>Severability</u>. Any provision of this Agreement that is prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.

11.10 <u>Integration</u>. This Agreement and the other Loan Documents represent the entire agreement of the Borrower, the Administrative Agent and the Lenders with respect to the subject matter hereof and thereof, and there are no promises, undertakings, representations or warranties by the Administrative Agent or any Lender relative to the subject matter hereof not expressly set forth or referred to herein or in the other Loan Documents.

11.11 <u>GOVERNING LAW</u>. THIS AGREEMENT AND THE RIGHTS AND OBLIGATIONS OF THE PARTIES UNDER THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED AND INTERPRETED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

11.12 <u>Submission To Jurisdiction; Waivers</u>. The Borrower hereby irrevocably and unconditionally:

(a) submits for itself and its property in any legal action or proceeding relating to this Agreement and the other Loan Documents to which it is a party, or for recognition and enforcement of any judgment in respect thereof, to the exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the State of New York, the courts of the United States for the Southern District of New York, and appellate courts from any thereof;

(b) consents that any such action or proceeding may be brought in such courts and waives any objection that it may now or hereafter have to the venue of any such action or proceeding in any such court or that such action or proceeding was brought in an inconvenient court and agrees not to plead or claim the same;

(c) agrees that service of process in any such action or proceeding may be effected by mailing a copy thereof by registered or certified mail (or any substantially similar form of mail), postage prepaid, to the Borrower at its address set forth in Section 11.2 or at such other address of which the Administrative Agent shall have been notified pursuant thereto;

(d) agrees that nothing herein shall affect the right to effect service of process in any other manner permitted by law or shall limit the right to sue in any other jurisdiction; and

(e) waives, to the maximum extent not prohibited by law, any right it may have to claim or recover in any legal action or proceeding referred to in this Section any special, exemplary, punitive or consequential damages.

11.13 Acknowledgements. The Borrower hereby acknowledges that:

Documents;

(a) it has been advised by counsel in the negotiation, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the other Loan

(b) neither the Administrative Agent nor any Lender has any fiduciary relationship with or duty to the Borrower arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or any of the other Loan Documents, and the relationship between Administrative Agent and Lenders, on one hand, and the Borrower, on the other hand, in connection herewith or therewith is solely that of debtor and creditor; and

(c) no joint venture is created hereby or by the other Loan Documents or otherwise exists by virtue of the transactions contemplated hereby among the Lenders or among the Borrower and the Lenders.

11.14 <u>Releases of Guarantees</u>. (a) Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein or in any other Loan Document, the Administrative Agent is hereby irrevocably authorized by each Lender (without requirement of notice to or consent of any Lender except as expressly required by Section 11.1) to take any action requested by the Borrower having the effect of releasing any guarantee obligations (i) to the extent necessary to permit consummation of any transaction not prohibited by any

Loan Document or that has been consented to in accordance with Section 11.1 or (ii) under the circumstances described in paragraph (b) below.

(b) At such time as the Loans, the Reimbursement Obligations and the other obligations under the Loan Documents (other than obligations under or in respect of Specified Swap Agreements or Specified Cash Management Agreements) shall have been paid in full, the Commitments have been terminated and no Letters of Credit shall be outstanding, any guarantee created under Section 9 shall be released.

11.15 <u>Confidentiality</u>. Each of the Administrative Agent and each Lender agrees to keep confidential all non-public information provided to it by any Loan Party, the Administrative Agent or any Lender pursuant to or in connection with this Agreement that is designated by the provider thereof as confidential; <u>provided</u> that nothing herein shall prevent the Administrative Agent or any Lender from disclosing any such information (a) to the Administrative Agent, any other Lender or any affiliate thereof, (b) subject to an agreement to comply with the provisions of this Section, to any actual or prospective Transferee or any direct or indirect counterparty to any Swap Agreement (or any professional advisor to such counterparty), (c) to its employees, directors, agents, attorneys, accountants and other professional advisors or those of any of its affiliates, (d) upon the request or demand of any Governmental Authority, (e) in response to any order of any court or other Governmental Authority or as may otherwise be required pursuant to any Requirement of Law, (f) if requested or required to do so in connection with any litigation or similar proceeding, (g) that has been publicly disclosed, (h) to the National Association of Insurance Commissioners or any similar organization or any nationally recognized rating agency that requires access to information about a Lender's investment portfolio in connection with ratings issued with respect to such Lender, or (i) in connection with the exercise of any remedy hereunder or under any other Loan Document, or (j) if agreed by the Borrower in its sole discretion, to any other Person.

Each Lender acknowledges that information furnished to it pursuant to this Agreement or the other Loan Documents may include material non-public information concerning the Borrower and its Affiliates and their related parties or their respective securities, and confirms that it has developed compliance procedures regarding the use of material non-public information and that it will handle such material non-public information in accordance with those procedures and applicable law, including Federal and state securities laws.

All information, including requests for waivers and amendments, furnished by the Borrower or the Administrative Agent pursuant to, or in the course of administering, this Agreement or the other Loan Documents will be syndicate-level information, which may contain material non-public information about the Borrower and its Affiliates and their related parties or their respective securities. Accordingly, each Lender represents to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent that it has identified in its administrative questionnaire a credit contact who may receive information that may contain material non-public information in accordance with its compliance procedures and applicable law, including Federal and state securities laws.

11.16 <u>WAIVERS OF JURY TRIAL</u>. THE BORROWER, THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT AND THE LENDERS HEREBY IRREVOCABLY AND UNCONDITIONALLY WAIVE TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING RELATING TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER LOAN DOCUMENT AND FOR ANY COUNTERCLAIM THEREIN.

11.17 <u>USA PATRIOT Act</u>. Each Lender hereby notifies the Borrower that pursuant to the requirements of the USA Patriot Act (Title III of Pub. L. 107-56 (signed into law October 26, 2001)) (the "Patriot Act"), it is required to obtain, verify and record information that identifies the Borrower, which information includes the name and address of the Borrower and other information that will allow such Lender to identify the Borrower in accordance with the Patriot Act.

11.18 Interest Rate Limitation. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, if at any time the interest rate applicable to any Loan, together with all fees, charges and other amounts which are treated as interest on such Loan under applicable law (collectively the "<u>Charges</u>"), shall exceed the maximum lawful rate (the "<u>Maximum Rate</u>") which may be contracted for, charged, taken, received or reserved by the Lender holding such Loan in accordance with applicable law, the rate of interest payable in respect of such Loan hereunder, together with all Charges payable in respect thereof, shall be limited to the Maximum Rate and, to the extent lawful, the interest and Charges that would have been payable in respect of such Loan but were not payable as a result of the operation of this Section 11.18 shall be cumulated and the interest and Charges payable to such Lender in respect of other Loans or periods shall be increased (but not above the Maximum Rate therefor) until such cumulated amount, together with interest thereon to the date of repayment, shall have been received by such Lender.

11.19 Effect of Amendment and Restatement. On the Restatement Effective Date, the Existing Credit Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety. The parties hereto acknowledge and agree that (i) this Agreement and the other Loan Documents, whether executed and delivered in connection herewith or otherwise, do not constitute a novation, payment and reborrowing or termination of the "Obligations" (as defined in the Existing Credit Agreement) under the Existing Credit Agreement as in effect prior to the Restatement Effective Date and (ii) such "Obligations" are in all respects continuing (as amended and restated hereby) with only the terms thereof being modified as provided in this Agreement. On the Restatement Effective Date, any outstanding L/C Exposure under the Existing Credit Agreement shall be reallocated among the Lenders in accordance with their respective Applicable Percentages.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be duly executed and delivered by their proper and duly authorized officers as of the day and year first above written.

WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC., as Borrower

By: <u>/s/George A. Barrios</u> Name: <u>George A. Barrios</u> Title: <u>Chief Financial Officer</u>

TSI REALTY COMPANY, EVENT SERVICES, INC, WWE STUDIOS, INC., WWE FILMS DEVELOPMENT, INC., WWE STUDIOS PRODUCTION, INC., WWE TE PRODUCTIONS, INC., WWE PROPERTIES INTERNATIONAL, INC., MARINE: HOMEFRONT, INC., and WWE STUDIOS ORIGINALS, INC.,

each as a Subsidiary Guarantor

By: <u>/s/George A. Barrios</u> Name: <u>George A. Barrios</u> Title: <u>Chief Financial Officer</u>

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A.,

as Administrative Agent and as a Lender

By: <u>/s/James McDonnell</u>	
Name:	James McDonnell
Title:	Authorized Officer

RBS Citizens, N.A., as a Lender

By: <u>/s/Thomas S. Drake</u> Name: <u>Thomas S. Drake</u> Title: <u>Vice President</u>

Fifth Third Bank, as a Lender

By: <u>/s/Valerie Schanzer</u> Name: <u>Valerie Schanzer</u> Title: <u>Vice President</u>

Bank of America, N.A., as a Lender

By: <u>/s/Christoper T. Phelan</u> Name: <u>Christoper T. Phelan</u> Title: <u>Senior Vice President</u>

People's United Bank, N.A., as a Lender

By: <u>/s/Craig Kincade</u> Name: <u>Craig Kincade</u> Title: <u>Senior Commercial Relationship</u> <u>Manager, SVP</u>

TriState Capital Bank, N.A., as a Lender

By: <u>/s/George L. Ziminski</u> Name: <u>George L. Ziminski</u> Title: <u>Senior Vice President</u>

Schedule 1.1A

Commitments

Lender	Revolving Commitment
JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.	\$70,000,000.00
RBS Citizens, N.A.	\$35,000,000.00
Fifth Third Bank	\$35,000,000.00
Bank of America, N.A.	\$25,000,000.00
People's United Bank	\$25,000,000.00
TriState Capital Bank	\$10,000,000.00
TOTAL	\$200,000,000.00

Schedule 4.4

Consents, Authorizations, Filings, and Notices

None.

Schedule 4.15

Subsidiaries

(All subsidiaries are wholly-owned, directly or indirectly, except where indicated)

TSI Realty Company (a Delaware corporation)

Event Services, Inc. (a Delaware corporation)

- WM Labor MGT. Inc. (a Delaware corporation)

WWE Studios, Inc. (a Delaware corporation)

- WWE Studios Originals, Inc. (a Delaware corporation)
- WWE Films Development, Inc. (a Delaware corporation)
- WWE Studios Production, Inc. (a Delaware corporation) (f/k/a WWE Animation, Inc.)
- WWE TE Productions, Inc. (a Delaware corporation)
 - WWE LH Productions, Inc. (a Delaware corporation)
- Marine Productions Australia Pty Limited (an Australia corporation)
- Barricade Productions Inc. (a British Columbia corporation)
- Marine 3, LLC (a Louisiana limited liability company)
 - Marine: Homefront, Inc. (a Delaware corporation)
 - Homefront Productions Inc. (a British Columbia company)
 - Twelve RR, Inc. (a Delaware corporation)
 - Reload Films, Inc. (a British Columbia company)
 - Six Forty Two Films, Inc. (a Delaware corporation)
 - One More Time Films, Inc. (a Delaware corporation)
 - One Last Job Films Inc. (a British Columbia company)

WWE Properties International, Inc. (a Delaware corporation)

- XFL, LLC (50 percent owned)

WWE Japan LLC (a Japanese limited liability company)WWE Australia Pty Limited (an Australia limited liability company)World Wrestling Entertainment (International) Limited (a UK corporation)World Wrestling Entertainment Canada, Inc. (a Canadian corporation)

Schedule 7.2(d)

Existing Indebtedness

-None-

Schedule 7.3(f)

Existing Liens

-none-

EXHIBIT A

FORM OF

COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

This Compliance Certificate is delivered pursuant to Section 6.2(b) of the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2013 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "<u>Credit Agreement</u>"), among WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC. (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time parties thereto, the Lenders from time to time parties thereto, the Documentation Agent and Syndication Agent named therein and JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>"). Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

1. I am the duly elected, qualified and acting [Chief Financial Officer] of the Borrower.

I have reviewed and am familiar with the contents of this Certificate.

3. I have reviewed the terms of the Credit Agreement and the Loan Documents and have made or caused to be made under my supervision, a review in reasonable detail of the transactions and condition of the Borrower during the accounting period covered by the financial statements attached hereto as <u>Attachment 1</u> (the "<u>Financial Statements</u>"). Such review did not disclose the existence during or at the end of the accounting period covered by the Financial Statements, and I have no knowledge of the existence, as of the date of this Certificate, of any condition or event which constitutes a Default or Event of Default[, except as set forth below].

4. Attached hereto as <u>Attachment 2</u> are the computations showing compliance with the covenants set forth in Section 7.1 of the Credit Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have executed this Certificate in my capacity as the [Chief Financial Officer] of the Borrower this _____ day of _____, 20__.

Name: Title:

509265-1594-11436-13799415

2.

[Attach Financial Statements]

The information described herein is as of _____, ___, and pertains to the period from _____, ____ to _____

[Set forth Covenant Calculations]

509265-1594-11436-13799415

_, ____.

FORM OF CLOSING CERTIFICATE

Pursuant to Section 5.1(f) of the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2013 (the "<u>Credit</u> <u>Agreement</u>"; terms defined therein being used herein as therein defined), among WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC. (the " <u>Borrower</u>"), the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time parties thereto, the Lenders from time to time parties thereto, the Documentation Agent and Syndication Agent named therein, and JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as administrative agent (in such capacity, the " <u>Administrative Agent</u>"):

The undersigned Chief Financial Officer of [INSERT NAME OF LOAN PARTY] (the "<u>Certifying Loan Party</u>") hereby certifies in his/her capacity as Chief Financial Officer as follows:

1. The representations and warranties of the Certifying Loan Party set forth in each of the Loan Documents to which it is a party or which are contained in any certificate furnished by or on behalf of the Certifying Loan Party pursuant to any of the Loan Documents to which it is a party are true and correct in all material respects on and as of the date hereof with the same effect as if made on the date hereof, except for representations and warranties which by their terms expressly relate to a specific earlier date, in which case such representations and warranties were true and correct in all material respects as of such earlier date.

2. _______ is the duly elected and qualified Assistant Secretary of the Certifying Loan Party and the signature set forth for such officer below is such officer's true and genuine signature.

3. No Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing as of the date hereof or after giving effect to any extensions of credit requested to be made on the date hereof and the use of proceeds thereof. [Borrower only]

4. The conditions precedent set forth in Section 5.1 of the Credit Agreement were satisfied as of the Closing Date. [Borrower only]
5. There are no liquidation or dissolution proceedings pending or to my knowledge threatened against the Certifying Loan Party, nor has any other event occurred adversely affecting or threatening the continued corporate existence of the Certifying Loan Party.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has hereunto set his/her name as of the date set forth below.

Name:

Title: Chief Financial Officer

Date: _____, 20___

The undersigned Assistant Secretary of the Certifying Loan Party hereby certifies in his/her capacity as Assistant Secretary

as follows:

6. The Certifying Loan Party is a corporation duly incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the jurisdiction of its organization.

7. Attached hereto as <u>Annex 1</u> is a true and complete copy of resolutions duly adopted by the Board of Directors of the Certifying Loan Party on ______; such resolutions have not in any way been amended, modified, revoked or rescinded, have been in full force and effect since their adoption to and including the date hereof and are now in full force and effect and are the only corporate proceedings of the Certifying Loan Party now in force relating to or affecting the matters referred to therein.

8. Attached hereto as <u>Annex 2</u> is a true and complete copy of the by-laws of the Certifying Loan Party as in effect on the date hereof.

9. Attached hereto as <u>Annex 3</u> is a true and complete copy of the certificate of incorporation of the Certifying Loan Party as in effect on the date hereof.

10. Attached hereto as <u>Annex 4</u> is a long form good standing certificate from the jurisdiction of organization of the Certifying Loan Party.

11. The following persons are now duly elected and qualified officers of the Certifying Loan Party holding the offices indicated next to their respective names below, and the signatures appearing opposite their respective names below are the true and genuine signatures of such officers, and each of such officers is duly authorized to execute and deliver on behalf of the Certifying Loan Party each of the Loan Documents to which it is a party and any certificate or other document to be delivered by the Certifying Loan Party pursuant to the Loan Documents to which it is a party:

Name Office Signature

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has hereunto set his/her name as of the date set forth below.

Name:

Title: Assistant Secretary

Date: _____, 20___

ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION

This Assignment and Assumption (the "<u>Assignment and Assumption</u>") is dated as of the Effective Date set forth below and is entered into between the Assignor named below (the "<u>Assignor</u>") and the Assignee named below (the "<u>Assignee</u>"). Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement identified below (as amended, the "<u>Credit</u> <u>Agreement</u>"), receipt of a copy of which is hereby acknowledged by the Assignee. The Standard Terms and Conditions set forth in Annex 1 attached hereto are hereby agreed to and incorporated herein by reference and made a part of this Assignment and Assumption as if set forth herein in full.

For an agreed consideration, the Assignor hereby irrevocably sells and assigns to the Assignee, and the Assignee hereby irrevocably purchases and assumes from the Assignor, subject to and in accordance with the Standard Terms and Conditions and the Credit Agreement, as of the Effective Date inserted by the Administrative Agent below (i) all of the Assignor's rights and obligations in its capacity as a Lender under the Credit Agreement and any other documents or instruments delivered pursuant thereto to the extent related to the amount and percentage interest identified below of all of such outstanding rights and obligations of the Assignor under the respective facilities identified below (including any letters of credit, guarantees, and swingline loans included in such facilities) and (ii) to the extent permitted to be assigned under applicable law, all claims, suits, causes of action and any other right of the Assignor (in its capacity as a Lender) against any Person, whether known or unknown, arising under or in connection with the Credit Agreement, any other documents or instruments delivered pursuant thereto or the loan transactions governed thereby or in any way based on or related to any of the foregoing, including contract claims, tort claims, malpractice claims, statutory claims and all other claims at law or in equity related to the rights and obligations sold and assigned pursuant to clause (i) above (the rights and obligations sold and assigned pursuant to clauses (i) above (the rights and obligations sold and assigned pursuant to clauses (i) above (the rights and obligations sold and assigned pursuant to clauses (i) above (the rights and assignment is without recourse to the Assignor and, except as expressly provided in this Assignment and Assumption, without representation or warranty by the Assignor.

1.	Assignor:	
2.	Assignee: [and is an Affiliate/Approved Fund of [<i>identify Lende</i>	er]]
3.	Borrower(s): WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC.	
4.	Administrative Agent: JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as administrative agent under the Credit Agreement	
5.	Credit Agreement: The Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2013 among WORLD WRE ENTERTAINMENT, INC., the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time parties thereto, the Le time to time parties thereto, JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Administrative Agent, and agents parties thereto	enders from

6. Assigned Interest:

Facility Assigned ¹	Aggregate Amount of Commitment/Loans for all Lenders	Amount of Commitment/Loans Assigned	Percentage Assigned of Commitment/Loans ²
	\$	\$	%
	\$	\$	%
	\$	\$	%

Effective Date: _____, 20_ [TO BE INSERTED BY ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT AND WHICH SHALL BE THE EFFECTIVE DATE OF RECORDATION OF TRANSFER IN THE REGISTER THEREFOR.]

The Assignee agrees to deliver to the Administrative Agent a completed administrative questionnaire in which the Assignee designates one or more credit contacts to whom all syndicate-level information (which may contain material non-public information about the Borrower, the Loan Parties and their Affiliates or their respective securities) will be made available and who may receive such information in accordance with the Assignee's compliance procedures and applicable laws, including Federal and state securities laws.

The terms set forth in this Assignment and Assumption are hereby agreed to:

ASSIGNOR

NAME OF ASSIGNOR

By:_____ Name: Title:

ASSIGNEE

NAME OF ASSIGNEE

By:____ Name: Title:

¹Fill in the appropriate terminology for the types of facilities under the Credit Agreement that are being assigned under this Assignment (e.g. "Revolving Commitment," "Tranche A Term Commitment," "Tranche B Term Commitment").

² Set forth, to at least 9 decimals, as a percentage of the Commitment/Loans of all Lenders.

[Consented to and] To be added only if the consent of the Administrative Agent is required by the terms of the Credit Agreement. Accepted:

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Administrative Agent

By_____ Name: Title:

[Consented to:] To be added only if the consent of the Borrower and/or other parties (e.g. Swingline Lender, Issuing Lender) is required by the terms of the Credit Agreement.

WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC.

By____ Name: Title:

[NAME OF ANY OTHER RELEVANT PARTY]

By____ Name: Title:

³To be added only if the consent of the Administrative Agent is required by the terms of the Credit Agreement.

⁴To be added only if the consent of the Borrower and/or other parties (e.g. Swingline Lender, Issuing Lender) is required by the terms of the Credit Agreement.

Reference is made to that certain Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2013, among WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC., as Borrower, the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time parties thereto, the Lenders from time to time parties thereto, and JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Administrative Agent, and the other agents parties thereto.

STANDARD TERMS AND CONDITIONS FOR ASSIGNMENT AND ASSUMPTION

1. Representations and Warranties .

1.1 <u>Assignor</u>. The Assignor (a) represents and warrants that (i) it is the legal and beneficial owner of the Assigned Interest, (ii) the Assigned Interest is free and clear of any lien, encumbrance or other adverse claim and (iii) it has full power and authority, and has taken all action necessary, to execute and deliver this Assignment and Assumption and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and (b) assumes no responsibility with respect to (i) any statements, warranties or representations made in or in connection with the Credit Agreement or any other Loan Document, (ii) the execution, legality, validity, enforceability, genuineness, sufficiency or value of the Loan Documents or any collateral thereunder, (iii) the financial condition of the Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates or any other Person obligated in respect of any Loan Document or (iv) the performance or observance by the Borrower, any of its Subsidiaries or Affiliates or any other Person of any of their respective obligations under any Loan Document.

1.2. <u>Assignee</u>. The Assignee (a) represents and warrants that (i) it has full power and authority, and has taken all action necessary, to execute and deliver this Assignment and Assumption and to consummate the transactions contemplated hereby and to become a Lender under the Credit Agreement, (ii) it satisfies the requirements, if any, specified in the Credit Agreement that are required to be satisfied by it in order to acquire the Assigned Interest and become a Lender, (iii) from and after the Effective Date, it shall be bound by the provisions of the Credit Agreement as a Lender thereunder and, to the extent of the Assigned Interest, shall have the obligations of a Lender thereunder, (iv) it has received a copy of the Credit Agreement, together with copies of the most recent financial statements delivered pursuant to Section 6.1 thereof, and such other documents and information as it has deemed appropriate to make its own credit analysis and decision independently and without reliance on the Administrative Agent or any other Lender and (v) if it is a Non-U.S. Lender, attached to the Assignment and Assumption is any documentation required to be delivered by it pursuant to the terms of the Credit Agreement, duly completed and executed by the Assignee and (b) agrees that (i) it will, independently and without reliance on the Administrative Agent, the Assignor or any other Lender, and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit decisions in taking or not taking action under the Loan Documents and (ii) it will perform in accordance with their terms all of the obligations which by the terms of the Loan Documents are required to be performed by it as a Lender.

2. <u>Payments</u>. From and after the Effective Date, the Administrative Agent shall make all payments in respect of the Assigned Interest (including payments of principal, interest, fees and other amounts) to the Assignor for amounts which have accrued to but excluding the Effective Date and to the Assignee for amounts which have accrued from and after the Effective Date.

3. <u>General Provisions</u>. This Assignment and Assumption shall be binding upon, and inure to the benefit of, the parties hereto and their respective successors and assigns. This Assignment and Assumption may be executed in any number of counterparts, which together shall constitute one instrument. Delivery of an executed counterpart of a signature page of this Assignment and Assumption by email or telecopy shall be effective as delivery of a manually executed counterpart of this Assignment and Assumption. This Assignment and Assumption shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the law of the State of New York.

U.S. TAX CERTIFICATE

(For Non-U.S. Lenders That Are Not Partnerships For U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)

Reference is made to the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2013 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "<u>Credit Agreement</u>"), among WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC. (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time parties thereto, the Lenders from time to time parties thereto, JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>"), and the other agents named therein. Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 2.14 of the Credit Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies that (i) it is the sole record and beneficial owner of the Loan(s) (as well as any Note(s) evidencing such Loan(s)) in respect of which it is providing this certificate, (ii) it is not a bank within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, (iii) it is not a ten percent shareholder of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 871(h)(3)(B) of the Code, (iv) it is not a controlled foreign corporation related to the Borrower as described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code and (v) the interest payments in question are not effectively connected with the undersigned's conduct of a U.S. trade or business.

The undersigned has furnished the Administrative Agent and the Borrower with a certificate of its non-U.S. Person status on IRS Form W-8BEN. By executing this certificate, the undersigned agrees that (1) if the information provided on this certificate changes, the undersigned shall promptly so inform the Borrower and the Administrative Agent and (2) the undersigned shall have at all times furnished the Borrower and the Administrative Agent with a properly completed and currently effective certificate in either the calendar year in which each payment is to be made to the undersigned, or in either of the two calendar years preceding such payments.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has duly executed this certificate.

[NAME OF LENDER]

By:_

Name:

Title:

Date: _____, 20___

U.S. TAX CERTIFICATE

(For Non-U.S. Lenders That Are Partnerships For U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)

Reference is made to the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2013 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "<u>Credit Agreement</u>"), among WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC. (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time parties thereto, the Lenders from time to time parties thereto, JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>"), and the other agents named therein. Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 2.14 of the Credit Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies that (i) it is the sole record owner of the Loan(s) (as well as any Note(s) evidencing such Loan(s)) in respect of which it is providing this certificate, (ii) its partners/members are the sole beneficial owners of such Loan(s) (as well as any Note(s) evidencing such Loan(s)), (iii) with respect to the extension of credit pursuant to this Credit Agreement, neither the undersigned nor any of its partners/members is a bank extending credit pursuant to a loan agreement entered into in the ordinary course of its trade or business within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, (iv) none of its partners/members is a ten percent shareholder of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code, and (vi) the interest payments in question are not effectively connected with the undersigned's or its partners/members' conduct of a U.S. trade or business.

The undersigned has furnished the Administrative Agent and the Borrower with IRS Form W-8IMY accompanied by an IRS Form W-8BEN from each of its partners/members claiming the portfolio interest exemption (and other appropriate forms from each of its partners/members not claiming the portfolio interest exemption). By executing this certificate, the undersigned agrees that (1) if the information provided on this certificate changes, the undersigned shall promptly so inform the Borrower and the Administrative Agent and (2) the undersigned shall have at all times furnished the Borrower and the Administrative Agent with a properly completed and currently effective certificate in either the calendar year in which each payment is to be made to the undersigned, or in either of the two calendar years preceding such payments.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has duly executed this certificate.

[NAME OF LENDER]

By:			
•	Name:		
	Title:		
Date: _		, 20	

U.S. TAX CERTIFICATE

(For Non-U.S. Participants That Are Not Partnerships For U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)

Reference is made to the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2013 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "<u>Credit Agreement</u>"), among WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC. (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time parties thereto, the Lenders from time to time parties thereto, JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>"), and the other agents named therein. Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 2.14 of the Credit Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies that (i) it is the sole record and beneficial owner of the participation in respect of which it is providing this certificate, (ii) it is not a bank within the meaning of Section 881 (c)(3)(A) of the Code, (iii) it is not a ten percent shareholder of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 871(h)(3)(B) of the Code, (iv) it is not a controlled foreign corporation related to the Borrower as described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code, and (v) the interest payments in question are not effectively connected with the undersigned's conduct of a U.S. trade or business.

The undersigned has furnished its participating Lender with a certificate of its non-U.S. Person status on IRS Form W-8BEN. By executing this certificate, the undersigned agrees that (1) if the information provided on this certificate changes, the undersigned shall promptly so inform such Lender in writing and (2) the undersigned shall have at all times furnished such Lender with a properly completed and currently effective certificate in either the calendar year in which each payment is to be made to the undersigned, or in either of the two calendar years preceding such payments.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has duly executed this certificate.

[NAME OF PARTICIPANT]

By:__

Name: Title:

Date: _____, 20___

U.S. TAX CERTIFICATE

(For Non-U.S. Participants That Are Partnerships For U.S. Federal Income Tax Purposes)

Reference is made to the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2013 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "<u>Credit Agreement</u>"), among WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC. (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time parties thereto, the Lenders from time to time parties thereto, JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>"), and the other agents named therein. Unless otherwise defined herein, terms defined in the Credit Agreement and used herein shall have the meanings given to them in the Credit Agreement.

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 2.14 of the Credit Agreement, the undersigned hereby certifies that (i) it is the sole record owner of the participation in respect of which it is providing this certificate, (ii) its partners/members are the sole beneficial owners of such participation, (iii) with respect such participation, neither the undersigned nor any of its partners/members is a bank extending credit pursuant to a loan agreement entered into in the ordinary course of its trade or business within the meaning of Section 881(c)(3)(A) of the Code, (iv) none of its partners/members is a ten percent shareholder of the Borrower within the meaning of Section 871(h)(3)(B) of the Code, (v) none of its partners/members is a controlled foreign corporation related to the Borrower as described in Section 881(c)(3)(C) of the Code, and (vi) the interest payments in question are not effectively connected with the undersigned's or its partners/members' conduct of a U.S. trade or business.

The undersigned has furnished its participating Lender with IRS Form W-8IMY accompanied by an IRS Form W-8BEN from each of its partners/members claiming the portfolio interest exemption (and other appropriate forms from each of its partners/members not claiming the portfolio interest exemption). By executing this certificate, the undersigned agrees that (1) if the information provided on this certificate changes, the undersigned shall promptly so inform such Lender and (2) the undersigned shall have at all times furnished such Lender with a properly completed and currently effective certificate in either the calendar year in which each payment is to be made to the undersigned, or in either of the two calendar years preceding such payments.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has duly executed this certificate.

[NAME OF PARTICIPANT]

By:

Name: Title:

Date: _____, 20___

JOINDER AGREEMENT

JOINDER AGREEMENT, dated as of [] (this "<u>Agreement</u>"), made by [], a [] (the "<u>Subsidiary</u>"), in favor of JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>") for the several banks and other financial institutions or entities (the "<u>Lenders</u>") from time to time parties to that certain Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2013 (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "<u>Credit Agreement</u>"), among World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time parties thereto, the Lenders from time to time parties thereto and the Administrative Agent and the other agents parties thereto. Capitalized terms used herein but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings assigned to such terms in the Credit Agreement.

WHEREAS, the Credit Agreement requires that the Borrower promptly cause the Subsidiary to become a party thereto as a Subsidiary Guarantor; and

WHEREAS, the Subsidiary has agreed to execute and deliver this Agreement in order to become a party to the Credit Agreement as a Subsidiary Guarantor;

NOW, THEREFORE, IT IS AGREED:

By executing and delivering this Agreement, the Subsidiary, as provided in Section 6.9 of the Credit Agreement, hereby becomes a party to the Credit Agreement as a Subsidiary Guarantor thereunder with the same force and effect as if originally named therein as a Subsidiary Guarantor and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, hereby expressly assumes all obligations and liabilities of a Subsidiary Guarantor thereunder. The Subsidiary hereby represents and warrants that (i) each of the representations and warranties contained in the Credit Agreement is true and correct on and as of the date hereof (after giving effect to this Agreement) as if made on and as of such date and (ii) the Subsidiary has delivered to the Administrative Agent any documents required by the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section 6.9 of the Credit Agreement.

THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED, INTERPRETED AND ENFORCED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has caused this Agreement to be duly executed and delivered as of the date first above written.

[SUBSIDIARY]

By: ______ Name: Title: Address:

ACKNOWLEDGED AND AGREED:

WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC., as Borrower

By: ______ Name: Title:

JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as Administrative Agent

By: ______Name: ______Title:

SOLVENCY CERTIFICATE

April 30, 2013

This Solvency Certificate is delivered pursuant to Section 5.1(h) of the Amended and Restated Credit Agreement, dated as of April 30, 2013 (as amended, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "<u>Credit Agreement</u>"), among WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC. (the "<u>Borrower</u>"), the Subsidiary Guarantors from time to time parties thereto, the Lenders from time to time parties thereto, JPMORGAN CHASE BANK, N.A., as administrative agent (in such capacity, the "<u>Administrative Agent</u>"), and the other agents named therein. Unless otherwise defined herein, capitalized terms used in this Solvency Certificate have the meanings ascribed to them in the Credit Agreement.

I, ______, the Chief Financial Officer of the Borrower, DO HEREBY CERTIFY on behalf of the Borrower that as of the date hereof, after giving effect to the incurrence of the indebtedness and obligations being incurred in connection with the Credit Agreement and the transactions contemplated thereunder:

1. The sum of the liabilities (including contingent liabilities) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, does not exceed the fair value of the present assets of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis.

2. The present fair saleable value of the assets of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, is greater than the total amount that will be required to pay the probable liabilities (including contingent liabilities) of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as they become absolute and matured.

3. The capital of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, is not unreasonably small in relation to their business as contemplated on the date hereof.

4. The Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, have not incurred and do not intend to incur, nor do they believe that they will incur, debts or other liabilities including current obligations, beyond their ability to pay such debts or other liabilities as they become due (whether at maturity or otherwise).

5. The Borrower and its Subsidiaries, on a consolidated basis, are "solvent" within the meaning given to that term and similar terms under applicable laws relating to fraudulent transfers and conveyances.

6. For purposes of this Solvency Certificate, the amount of any contingent liability has been computed as the amount that, in light of all of the facts and circumstances existing as of the date hereof, represents the amount that can reasonably be expected to become an actual or matured liability.

7. The undersigned is familiar with the business and financial position of the Borrower and its subsidiaries. In reaching the conclusions set forth in this Solvency Certificate, the undersigned has made such other investigations and inquiries as the undersigned has deemed appropriate, having taken into account the nature of the particular business anticipated to be conducted by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries after consummation of the Transactions.

[Remainder of page intentionally left blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, I have executed this Solvency Certificate in my capacity as Chief Financial Officer of the Borrower as of this ____ day of _____, 2013.

By:_____ Name: [] Title: Chief Financial Officer

AIRCRAFT SALE AND PURCHASE AGREEMENT

Dated as of the 30th day of April, 2013

between

Bombardier Aerospace Corporation

as Seller

and

World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc.

as Purchaser

concerning the sale and purchase of that certain Bombardier Inc. aircraft,

model BD-700-1A11 (Global 5000 variant) bearing

Manufacturer's Serial Number 9192

AIRCRAFT SALE AND PURCHASE AGREEMENT

This **AIRCRAFT SALE AND PURCHASE AGREEMENT** (this "**Agreemen** t") is made and entered into as of the 30th day of April, 2013, by and between Bombardier Aerospace Corporation, a Delaware corporation, ("Seller") having a principal address of 3400 Waterview Parkway, Suite 400, Richardson TX 75080 and World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc., a Delaware corporation ("**Purchaser**"), having a principal address of 1241 East Main Street, Stamford, CT 06902.

WITNESSETH

WHEREAS, Seller desires to sell the Aircraft to Purchaser and Purchaser desires to purchase the Aircraft from Seller pursuant to the terms and conditions contained in this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of these premises and the mutual covenants and agreements herein contained and other good and valuable consideration, the parties hereto agree as follows:

ARTICLE I. DEFINITIONS

1.1 The following terms shall have the following meanings for all purposes of this Agreement:

"Aircraft" means that certain 2006 Bombardier, Inc. aircraft, model BD-700-1A11 (Global 5000 variant) bearing manufacturer's serial number 9192 and registration N700LK and its two (2) installed Rolls Royce BR710A2-20 engines, bearing manufacturer's serial numbers 12857 (left) and 12858 (right), respectively, to be described on the International Registry with manufacturer designation: Bombardier, model designation: Global 5000 and engine manufacturer's serial number P284 and all equipment, components, instruments, avionics, systems, appurtenances, appliances, parts, accessions, furnishings, loose equipment, engine covers, tool kits, spares, and other equipment of whatever nature incorporated in, attached to, or associated with any of the foregoing in Seller's possession or control, including, without limitation, the loose equipment described on Exhibit G attached hereto, and all Aircraft Documents.

"Aircraft Documents" means a current and valid U.S. Airworthiness Certificate (without exceptions) and all records, manuals and reports as set forth in the attached Loose Equipment List (Exhibit G), and any and all other records related to the Aircraft that are in Seller's possession or control.

"Aircraft Registration Application" means an FAA Aeronautical Center Form 8050-1 Aircraft Registration Application.

"Aircraft Specification" means the Aircraft Specification set forth in Exhibit A attached hereto.

"Aircraft Technical Acceptance/Rejection Letter" means an Aircraft Technical Acceptance/Rejection Letter in the form of Exhibit C attached hereto.

"Airworthiness Certificate" means an FAA Standard Airworthiness Certificate (FAA Form 8100-2).

"APU" means the auxiliary power unit described in the definition of the Aircraft.

"Balance of the Purchase Price" means the amount of Twenty Seven Million Dollars (\$27,000,000.00).

"Business Day" means any day of the year in which (i) banks in the States of Connecticut, Texas and/or New York are open, and (ii) the FAA is open for filing title documents.

"Cape Town Convention" means, collectively, the official English language texts of the Convention on International Interests in Mobile Equipment (the "Convention") and its Protocol on Matters Specific to Aircraft

Equipment (the "Protocol"), both signed in Cape Town, South Africa on November 16, 2001, together with any protocols, regulations, rules, orders, agreements, instruments, amendments, supplements, or revisions that have or will be subsequently made in connection with the Convention or the Protocol by the "Supervisory Authority" (as defined in the Consolidated Text), the International Registry or "Registrar" (as defined in the Consolidated Text) or any other international or national, body or authority, all as in effect in the United States or other relevant Contracting State (as used in the Consolidated Text). All references to articles or sections of the Cape Town Convention shall mean the article or Section of the Consolidated Text. Except to the extent otherwise defined in this Agreement, terms used in this Agreement that are defined in the Cape Town Convention shall, when used in relation to the Cape Town Convention, have the meanings ascribed to them in the Cape Town Convention.

"Closing" means the consummation of the purchase and sale transaction contemplated by this Agreement.

"Closing Date" means the date the Purchase Price is paid to Seller and thereafter title to the Aircraft is transferred from Seller to Purchaser.

"Consolidated Text" means the combination of the Convention and the Protocol (each as defined in the definition of Cape Town Convention) that was authorized and created pursuant to Resolution No. 1 adopted by the Cape Town Diplomatic Conference and any reference to a provision of the Consolidated Text is a reference to the provision of the Convention or the Protocol from which it is derived.

"Delivery Condition" means the required condition of the Aircraft at the Closing as set forth in Exhibit B attached hereto.

"Delivery Location" means Wichita, Kansas or such other location within the continental United States mutually acceptable to Seller and Purchaser.

"Delivery Receipt" means the Aircraft Delivery and Acceptance Receipt in the form of Exhibit D attached hereto.

" **Deposit**" means a refundable purchase money deposit in the amount of Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$500,000.00). However, the Deposit shall become non-refundable upon Purchaser's acceptance of the Aircraft as evidenced by Purchaser's execution of Exhibit C – Aircraft Technical Acceptance/Rejection Letter.

"Discrepancies" means airworthiness discrepancies or other discrepancies that cause the Aircraft to be out of compliance with the Delivery Condition as determined by the Inspection Facility, as per Exhibit B.

"Dollar, dollar, US\$, \$" means the lawful currency of the United States of America from time to time.

"Escrow Agent" means Insured Aircraft Title Service, Inc., Attention: Kirk Woford, 4848 S.W. 36 th Street, Oklahoma City, OK, 73179, Tel: (405) 681-6663, Fax: (405) 682-0810.

"Escrow and Title Search Fee" means an amount not to exceed the sum of Seven Thousand Five Hundred Dollars (\$7,500.00).

"FAA" means the Federal Aviation Administration.

"FAA Bill of Sale" means an FAA Aeronautical Center Form 8050-2 Aircraft Bill of Sale.

"FAA Civil Aviation Registry" means the FAA Civil Aviation Registry, Aircraft Registration Branch, Mike Monroney Aeronautical Center, 6500 South MacArthur Boulevard, Oklahoma City, Oklahoma 73169.

"FAR" means the Aeronautics Regulations of Title 14, Parts 1 to 399 of the United States Code of Federal Regulations, as amended.

"Inspection" means the pre-purchase inspection conducted by the Inspection Facility to verify the Aircraft is in Delivery Condition as per Exhibit B which shall include a Records Review and Test Flight time is required to ensure the Aircraft complies fully with the Delivery Condition, which Inspection shall be conducted at Purchaser's sole cost and expense except as otherwise provided herein.

"Inspection Facility" means Jet Aviation, located at 6400 Curtiss Steinberg Dr., Cahokia, Illinois 62206, or such other inspection facility as may be designated by Purchaser and reasonably acceptable to Seller.

"International Registry" means the International Registry of Mobile Assets established pursuant to the Cape Town Convention.

"Lien" means any lien, mortgage, security interest, lease or other demand, claim, charge, international interest, prospective international interest, encumbrance or right of others, including, without limitation, rights of others under any engine or parts interchange, loan, lease, or pooling agreement, and any air navigation, EuroControl or other similar over-flight charges, and any foreign or domestic taxes, imposts or assessments.

"Material Corrosion" means corrosion to the Aircraft (i) beyond manufacturer's tolerances, or (ii) the repair of which constitutes Material Damage.

"Material Damage" means any damage to the Aircraft or any part thereof that required or requires (i) the issuance of an FAA Form 337; (ii) any deviation from the approved manufacturer's aircraft build specifications or standard production configuration, or (iii) an alteration or repair, which would constitute a "major repair" as such term is defined in 14 C.F.R., Part 43, Appendix A and/or recorded in a manner prescribed by 14 C.F.R., Part 43, Appendix B, or otherwise in the log books or records of the Aircraft or in an insurance claim or otherwise.

"Professional User" and "Professional User Entity" have the meanings ascribed to the terms in Section 2.1.6 of the Registry Regulations.

"Purchase Price" means the amount of Twenty Seven Million Five Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$27,500,000.00).

"Purchaser's Broker" means Jet Advisors, LLC.

"Registry Regulations" means the Regulations for the International Registry, which may be obtained online through the International Registry's website at https://www.internationalregistry.aero.

"Transacting User" and "Transacting User Entity" have the meanings ascribed to the terms in Section 2.1.11 of the Registry Regulations.

"Warranties Assignments" means collectively the Bombardier Aerospace Corporation Assignment of Warranties in the form of Exhibit E attached hereto with respect to the manufacturer's warranties and any other applicable warranties, if any, in effect for the Aircraft.

"Warranty Bill of Sale" means a Warranty Bill of Sale in the form of Exhibit F attached hereto.

ARTICLE II. AGREEMENT TO BUY AND SELL

2.1 **Agreement**. For and in consideration of the Purchase Price, and subject to and contingent upon Seller acquiring clear and marketable title to the Aircraft, on the Closing Date, Seller shall sell or cause to be sold, and deliver the Aircraft to Purchaser in the Delivery Condition on and subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein, and Purchaser shall purchase (and pay the Purchase Price for) and accept delivery of the Aircraft from Seller, on and subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein.

2.2 **Deposit**. Purchaser made the payment of the Deposit to Escrow Agent by wire transfer in immediately available funds on March 28, 2013. The Deposit shall be held by Escrow Agent and shall be applied towards the Purchase Price at the Closing or otherwise disbursed in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. The Deposit is refundable to Purchaser, except as specifically provided in this Agreement. Upon execution and delivery of this Agreement by Purchaser and Seller, Seller shall cease all efforts to market or sell the Aircraft to a party other than Purchaser.

ARTICLE III. AIRCRAFT CONDITION AND INSPECTION

- 3.1 Aircraft Condition . The Aircraft shall be delivered to Purchaser on the Closing Date in the Delivery Condition.
- 3.2 Inspection Authority. The Aircraft and the Aircraft Documents shall be ferried and delivered by Seller, at its sole cost and expense to the Inspection Facility and shall be subjected to the Inspection, the scope of which is more particularly set forth on Exhibit H attached hereto, for the purpose of enabling Purchaser to determine that the Aircraft is in the Delivery Condition as required by Section 3.1, including without limitation, a technical assessment, performance runs and boroscoping of the engines, boroscoping of the APU, for which Seller shall request written permission from Garrett/AlliedSignal/Honeywell, if required under any applicable service contract, and a hard landing inspection. Purchaser shall pay all costs and expenses of the Inspection and any tests or investigations carried out by or at the request of Purchaser, provided, however, that Purchaser's responsibility for costs associated with any acceptance or evaluation flight(s) shall be limited to the fuel consumed during such flight(s), navigation fee, landing fees, handling fees and the fees and expenses for the flight crew provided either by the Inspection Facility or another mutually agreed flight crew which shall include Seller's pilot as pilot-in-command. In this respect, Purchaser shall open a work order with the Inspection Facility for its account and pre-pay the quoted cost of the Inspection by the Inspection Facility. All acceptance or evaluation flights shall be flown by either the Inspection Facility's designated or approved pilots or another mutually agreed flight crew which shall include Seller's pilot as pilot-in-command. Seller shall have and retain "operational control" of the Aircraft (meaning, with respect to a flight, the exercise of authority over initiating, conducting or terminating a flight) and exclusive possession, command and control over the Aircraft during all such acceptance or evaluation flights. The pilot-in-command shall have final and complete authority to postpone or cancel any flight for any reason or condition which, in his or her judgment, will compromise the safety of the flight. The parties further acknowledge and agree that only personnel essential to the safe and reasonable conduct of the acceptance or evaluation flights shall be on board the Aircraft, including three (3) technical representatives of Purchaser and Seller's technical representative (with one pilot occupying the jump seat or the right seat if such pilot is specifically approved (i) by the insurance carrier providing Seller's insurance for the Aircraft, and (ii) by the Inspection Facility). In addition, Purchaser shall be entitled to have one of its technicians onsite at the Inspection Facility to observe the Inspection.
- 3.3 **Inspection Location and Commencement**. At Purchaser's sole cost and expense, the Inspection shall be performed by the Inspection Facility, and shall be scheduled to commence on or about April 22, 2013.
- 3.4 **Aircraft Rejection/Post Inspection.** Within two (2) business days after the completion of the Inspection and the delivery of the final, written Inspection report to both parties, pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, but prior to rectification of any Discrepancies found during the Inspection and prior to starting the performance of all scheduled inspections and maintenance due within six (6) months or 150 flight hours from the Closing, Purchaser will (i) accept the Aircraft, (ii) accept the Aircraft, subject to the correction and repair of the Discrepancies, or (iii) reject the Aircraft, by delivering to Seller, with a copy to Escrow Agent, a completed, executed Aircraft Technical Acceptance/Rejection Letter with the applicable line marked to show Purchaser's acceptance or rejection. Purchaser may, in its sole discretion, reject the Aircraft if the Aircraft is not satisfactory to Purchaser. In the event Purchaser rejects the Aircraft pursuant to Section 3.4, upon confirmation that Purchaser has paid all cost and expenses of the Inspection incurred prior to the rejection, the Deposit shall, subject to Section 4.5, immediately be refunded to Purchaser, and this Agreement shall terminate and be of no further force or effect and neither party shall have any further liability or obligation hereunder.

- 3.5 **Failure to Deliver Technical Acceptance/Rejection Letter**. If Purchaser does not deliver a completed Aircraft Technical Acceptance/Rejection Letter to Seller on or before the two (2) business days after completion of the Inspection and receipt of the final, written Inspection report, Purchaser shall be deemed to have rejected the Aircraft and upon confirmation that Purchaser has paid all cost and expenses of the Inspection incurred prior to the deemed rejection, the Deposit shall be immediately refunded to Purchaser, and this Agreement shall terminate and be of no further force or effect and neither party shall have any further liability or obligation hereunder.
- 3.6 Correction of Discrepancies . If Purchaser has accepted the Aircraft pursuant to the Aircraft Technical/Acceptance Letter, Seller shall, at Seller's cost and expense, cause all airworthiness Discrepancies, any Discrepancy outside of limits per manufacturer's specifications, and any Discrepancy that causes the Aircraft to not be in compliance with the Delivery Condition to be corrected as determined by the Inspection Facility. Following Seller's correction of all such Discrepancies, one (1) or more additional acceptance or evaluation flights (not to exceed two (2) hours duration, in the aggregate) maybe performed if required by the Inspection Facility to verify correction of any such Discrepancies or return the Aircraft to unrestricted service. Purchaser's responsibility for costs associated with any such additional acceptance or evaluation flight (s) shall be limited to the fuel consumed during such flight(s), navigation fee, landing fee, handling fee and the fees and expenses for the flight crew provided by the Inspection Facility or another mutually agreed flight crew which shall include Seller's pilot as pilot-in-command. Such additional evaluation or acceptance flights shall be conducted in accordance with Section 3.2.

ARTICLE IV. CLOSING PROCEDURES

4.1 **Pre-Closing Obligations** .

- 4.1.1 Prior to the Closing, Escrow Agent shall prepare and deliver to Purchaser and Seller title reports for the Aircraft and each of the Aircraft's engines, which reports shall include relevant information from the FAA Civil Aviation Registry and the International Registry.
- 4.1.2 Prior to the Closing, Seller shall, at its sole cost and expense, ferry and position the Aircraft at the Delivery Location.
- 4.1.3 On or prior to the Closing, Seller shall deliver, or cause to be delivered, to Escrow Agent:
 - 4.1.3.1 an undated, but otherwise fully executed, FAA Bill of Sale and an undated, but otherwise fully executed, Warranty Bill of Sale, in each case from the Seller in favor of Purchaser;
 - 4.1.3.2 an undated, but otherwise fully executed, Warranties Assignment; and
 - 4.1.3.3 releases of all Liens, if any, affecting title to the Aircraft or the engines, other than Liens created by or through Purchaser or by persons claiming by or through Purchaser.
- 4.1.4 On or prior to the Closing, Purchaser shall deliver to Escrow Agent:
 - 4.1.4.1 an undated, but otherwise fully executed, Aircraft Registration Application for the Aircraft; and
 - 4.1.4.2 the Balance of the Purchase Price, plus one-half of the Escrow and Title Search Fee.
- 4.2 **Conditions Precedent to Seller's Obligations**. Seller's obligation to sell and deliver the Aircraft to Purchaser on the Closing Date shall be subject to the following conditions precedent:
 - 4.2.1 At the time of the Closing, Purchaser shall not be in breach or default of any of Purchaser's obligations arising under this Agreement.

- 4.2.2 At the time of the Closing, all of Purchaser's representations set forth in Section 5.2 shall be true and accurate in all material respects.
- 4.2.3 Prior to the Closing and prior to ferrying the Aircraft from the Inspection Facility to the Delivery Location, Purchaser shall have delivered to Escrow Agent an undated, but otherwise fully executed, Aircraft Registration Application for the Aircraft, and the Balance of the Purchase Price.
- 4.3 **Conditions Precedent to Purchaser's Obligations**. Purchaser's obligation to purchase and accept delivery of the Aircraft from Seller on the Closing Date shall be subject to the following conditions precedent:
 - 4.3.1 At the time of the Closing, Seller shall not be in breach or default of any of Seller's obligations arising under this Agreement.
 - 4.3.2 At the time of the Closing, all of Seller's representations set forth in Section 5.1 shall be true and accurate in all material respects.
 - 4.3.3 Prior to the Closing, Seller shall have delivered or cause to be delivered to Escrow Agent an undated, but otherwise fully executed, FAA Bill of Sale, an undated, but otherwise fully executed Warranties Assignment and releases of all Liens, if any, affecting title to the Aircraft or the engines, other than Liens created by or through Purchaser or by persons claiming by or through Purchaser.
 - 4.3.4 Prior to the Closing, Seller shall have become an approved Transacting User and shall act as its own Professional User Entity for purposes of discharging any international interests Seller may have in the Aircraft, consenting to Purchaser's registration of a contract of sale with respect to the Aircraft following transfer of title of the Aircraft from Seller to Purchaser and Seller's receipt of the Purchase Price, and any other related actions, and complied with all other obligations of Seller under Section 4.5.1 and 4.5.2 of this Agreement.
 - 4.3.5 Prior to the Closing, Seller, at its sole cost and expense, shall have positioned the Aircraft at the Delivery Location.
 - 4.3.6 Prior to the Closing, Seller, at its sole cost and expense, shall have corrected or repaired all airworthiness Discrepancies, any Discrepancy outside of limits per manufacturer's specifications, and any Discrepancy that causes the Aircraft to not be in compliance with the Delivery Condition as determined by the Inspection Facility.
 - 4.3.7 At the time of the Closing, all applicable airframe and engine maintenance contracts shall be paid up to the Closing Date and transferable, if allowed by the service provider, to Purchaser, as set forth in Schedule 1 attached to Exhibit B Delivery Conditions.
 - 4.3.8 At the time of the Closing, the Aircraft shall be in the required Delivery Condition.
- 4.4 **Closing**. Unless the Purchaser has rejected the Aircraft pursuant to Section 3.4, the Closing shall occur within five (5) Business Days after the Inspection Facility confirms that the Aircraft is in the required Delivery Condition, the Inspection Facility's issuance of a return to service order for the Aircraft, and there are no Discrepancies on the Aircraft. At the time of the Closing, the parties shall perform the following closing deliveries, all of which collectively shall constitute the Closing:
 - 4.4.1 Seller shall position the Aircraft at the Delivery Location. The flight from the Inspection Facility to the Delivery Location shall be at Seller's cost.
 - 4.4.2 Subject to the Aircraft being in the required Delivery Condition Purchaser shall accept delivery of the Aircraft from Seller at the Delivery Location by delivering to Seller a fully executed Delivery

Receipt. Actual possession of the Aircraft shall not transfer to Purchaser until completion of the conditions set forth in Section 4.4.3 below.

- 4.4.3 Seller and Purchaser shall commence a conference call with Escrow Agent during which:
 - 4.4.3.1 Upon confirmation of the receipt of the Purchase Price by Escrow Agent, Seller, and the holder(s) of any Lien(s), if applicable, shall have filed any Lien releases in the FAA Civil Aviation Registry and shall instruct Escrow Agent to date and file the FAA Bill of Sale, to discharge any registration with the International Registry by Seller and/or any such Lien holder of any international interest in the Aircraft, to consent on behalf of Seller to Purchaser's registration with the International Registry of a contract of sale of the Aircraft in favor of Purchaser, and to deliver to Purchaser the Warranty Bill of Sale and the Warranties Assignments; and
 - 4.4.3.2 Purchaser shall simultaneously with the execution of the actions and items set forth in Subsection 4.4.3.1 instruct Escrow Agent to date and file the Aircraft Registration Application in the FAA Civil Aviation Registry, to register a contract of sale of the Aircraft in favor of Purchaser, and to release and wire the Purchase Price as instructed by Seller less Seller's sum of one-half of the Escrow and Title Search Fee which shall be retained by Escrow Agent.

Each of the events described in this Section 4.4 shall take place sequentially and shall be contingent upon the occurrence of each of the other such events.

4.5 International Registry Matters .

- 4.5.1 Purchaser will not register, consent to, or allow any third party to register any international interest or prospective international interest under the Cape Town Convention with respect to the airframe or the engines on the Aircraft until such time as title to the Aircraft has been transferred from Seller to Purchaser.
- 4.5.2 Seller represents that it is an entity properly registered under the Cape Town Convention registry. Seller will, at Closing, provide its consent to the registration of an international interest evidencing the transfer of title to the Aircraft to Purchaser, provided all amounts due to Seller under the Agreement have been paid in full.
- 4.5.3 In the event of termination of this Agreement for any reason whatsoever, any reimbursement to be made to Purchaser shall be conditional upon Purchaser discharging or causing the discharge of any registration created by or through Purchaser or by persons claiming by or through Purchaser. Upon request, Purchaser shall provide Seller with sufficient evidence to satisfy Seller that any such registrations have been discharged. Notwithstanding the foregoing, if Seller commences court proceedings to obtain the discharge of any such registrations created in contravention of this Section 4.5, Seller shall be entitled to recover against Purchaser any and all costs, fees and expenses (including attorney's fees) incurred by Seller to obtain such discharge and Purchaser shall also be liable for any and all damages suffered by Seller as a result of Purchaser's breach of its obligations under this Section 4.5. Seller shall be entitled to set-off such costs, fees, expenses and damages against any reimbursement to be made to Purchaser under this Agreement.

ARTICLE V. REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

5.1 **Seller's Representations and Warranties**. Seller hereby represents and warrants to Purchaser that, as of the date of execution of this Agreement and as of the Closing Date:

- 5.1.1 Seller is a corporation, duly formed, validly existing, and in good standing under the laws of Delaware, having the capacity to sue and be sued in its own name, having full power, legal right and authority to carry on its business as currently conducted, and to execute, deliver and perform the provisions of this Agreement.
- 5.1.2 The execution, delivery, and performance by Seller of this Agreement, and the sale of the Aircraft, have been duly authorized by all necessary actions on behalf of Seller and do not conflict with or result in any breach of any of the terms or constitute a default under any document, instrument, or agreement to which Seller is a party.
- 5.1.3 The person executing this Agreement on behalf of Seller has full power and authority to do so.
- 5.1.4 This Agreement constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligations of Seller and is enforceable against Seller in accordance with its terms.
- 5.1.5 Seller has, or on the Closing Date will have, the exclusive right, title and interest to own the Aircraft and, at the time of the Closing, Seller shall cause title in and to the Aircraft to pass and to be conveyed to Purchaser free and clear of any and all Liens whatsoever (except for Liens created by or through Purchaser or by persons claiming by or through Purchaser) and Seller will warrant and defend such title forever against all claims and demands whatsoever (except for Liens created by or through Purchaser or by persons claiming by or through Purchaser).
- 5.1.6 Seller has not entered into any agreement (other than this Agreement) pursuant to which Seller is or may be contractually and/or legally obligated to sell, lease, assign or otherwise transfer the Aircraft or any interest in the Aircraft to any party other than Purchaser.
- 5.2 **Purchaser's Representations and Warranties**. Purchaser hereby represents and warrants to Seller that, as of the date of execution of this Agreement and as of the Closing Date:
 - 5.2.1 Purchaser is a Delaware corporation, duly formed, validly existing, and in good standing under the laws of the State of Delaware, having the capacity to sue and be sued in its own name, having full power, legal right and authority to carry on its business as currently conducted, and to execute, deliver and perform the provisions of this Agreement.
 - 5.2.2 The execution, delivery, and performance by Purchaser of this Agreement, and the acquisition of the Aircraft, have been duly authorized by all necessary action on behalf of Purchaser and do not conflict with or result in any breach of any of the terms or constitute a default under any document, instrument, or agreement to which Purchaser is a party.
 - 5.2.3 The person executing this Agreement on behalf of Purchaser has full power and authority to do so.
 - 5.2.4 This Agreement constitutes the legal, valid and binding obligations of Purchaser and is enforceable against Purchaser in accordance with its terms.

ARTICLE VI. DISCLAIMER

6.1 THE WARRANTY, OBLIGATIONS AND LIABILITIES OF SELLER AND THE RIGHTS AND REMEDIES OF PURCHASER SET FORTH IN THIS AGREEMENT AND IN THE WARRANTY BILL OF SALE ARE EXCLUSIVE AND ARE IN LIEU OF, AND PURCHASER HEREBY WAIVES AND RELEASES, ALL OTHER WARRANTIES, OBLIGATIONS, REPRESENTATIONS OR LIABILITIES, EXPRESS OR IMPLIED, ARISING BY LAW, IN CONTRACT, CIVIL LIABILITY OR IN TORT, OR OTHERWISE, INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO A) ANY IMPLIED WARRANTY OF MERCHANTABILITY OR IMPLIED WARRANTY OF FITNESS FOR A PARTICULAR PURPOSE OR OF ANY IMPLIED CONDITION, AND B) ANY OTHER

OBLIGATION OR LIABILITY ON THE PART OF SELLER TO ANYONE OF ANY NATURE WHATSOEVER BY REASON OF THE DESIGN, MANUFACTURE, SALE, REPAIR, LEASE OR USE OF THE AIRCRAFT OR RELATED PRODUCTS AND SERVICES DELIVERED OR RENDERED HEREUNDER. TO THE EXTENT APPLICABLE LAWS DO NOT ALLOW THE LIMITATIONS SET OUT IN SECTION 6.1, SUCH LIMITATIONS SHALL NOT BE APPLIED OR INVOKED.

- 6.2 SELLER SHALL NOT BE LIABLE FOR ANY INDIRECT, CONSEQUENTIAL, SPECIAL, INCIDENTAL AND/OR PUNITIVE DAMAGES OF ANY KIND OR NATURE UNDER ANY CIRCUMSTANCES OR, WITHOUT LIMITING THE FOREGOING, FOR ANY LOST PROFITS OR ANY OTHER LOSSES OR DAMAGES FOR OR ARISING OUT OF ANY LACK OR LOSS OF USE OF ANY AIRCRAFT, ANY EQUIPMENT, ANY ACCESSORY OR ANY SPARE PART FOR ANY REASON.
- 6.3 SUBJECT TO THE PROVISIONS OF THIS AGREEMENT, THE PARTIES HERETO HEREBY ACKNOWLEDGE AND AGREE THAT THE LIMITED WARRANTIES AND THE LIMITATION OF LIABILITY CLAUSES CONTAINED IN THIS ARTICLE 6 HAVE BEEN EXPRESSLY AGREED TO FOR THE BENEFIT OF BOTH BOMBARDIER AEROSPACE CORPORATION (THE SELLER) AND BOMBARDIER INC. (THE MANUFACTURER OF THE AIRCRAFT) TO HAVE EFFECT AS IF BOMBARDIER INC. WAS A PARTY TO THIS AGREEMENT FOR SUCH PURPOSES; PROVIDED, HOWEVER, THAT NOTHING HEREIN SHALL LIMIT, WAIVE OR OTHERWISE MODIFY OR AFFECT ANY REMAINING MANUFACTURER WARRANTIES ON THE AIRCRAFT.

ARTICLE VII. TAXES

- 7.1 Purchaser shall pay to and indemnify Seller for, and hold Seller harmless from and against, all franchise, gross receipts, sales, use, excise, personal property, ad valorem, value added, stamp, landing, airport use or other taxes, levies, imposts, duties, charges, fees, asset tax or withholdings of any nature, together with any penalties, fines or interest thereon (collectively "Taxes") as a result of or in connection with the Agreement and imposed against the Seller, the Purchaser or the Aircraft, or any part thereof, by any federal or foreign government, any state, municipal or local subdivision, any agency or instrumentality thereof or other taxing authority, or upon the ownership, delivery, possession, or transfer thereof, or upon or with respect to the Agreement. If a claim is made against Seller for any Taxes that is subject to indemnification by Purchaser, Seller shall notify Purchaser promptly of such claim in writing.
- 7.2 Purchaser shall not be responsible for; (i) any taxes on, or measured by, the net income of Seller or amounts in lieu of such taxes imposed by a governmental authority in any jurisdiction; or (ii) any Taxes, or any penalties, fines or interest thereon, imposed solely as a result of the willful misconduct or gross negligence of Seller; or (iii) any Taxes which relate to events occurring prior to the Delivery Time. Seller shall indemnify and hold Purchaser harmless from any such Taxes, penalties, fines or interest imposed on Purchaser solely as a result of (i) (ii) or (iii) above. If a claim is made against Purchaser for any Taxes that is subject to indemnification by Seller, Purchaser shall notify Seller promptly of such claim in writing.

ARTICLE VIII. MISCELLANEOUS

8.1 **Third-Party Warranties**. To the extent that any warranties from manufacturers and service providers or suppliers with respect to the Aircraft are in effect and are assignable, all rights under such warranties are hereby assigned and transferred to Purchaser effective at the time of the Closing.

Seller shall reasonably assist Purchaser in maintaining continuity of and transferring any such warranties, and shall take all reasonable steps to assist Purchaser in asserting and processing warranty claims after the Closing, which assistance may include executing documents or agreements that are reasonably necessary to vest all rights under such warranties in Purchaser, provided Purchaser shall pay any and all costs and expenses incurred by Seller with respect to the foregoing. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, effective upon the Closing, Seller hereby assigns to Purchaser:

- 8.1.1 all rights to enforce or compel performance under any such warranty; and
- 8.1.2 all claims for damages arising out of or for breach or default under any such warranty, and all rights to exercise any remedy for breach or default under any such warranty that may be available under such warranty, at law, or in equity after the Closing.

8.2 Limited Use of Aircraft by Seller, Risk of Loss, Damage or Destruction of Aircraft.

- 8.2.1 **Limited use of Aircraft.** Seller shall ensure that the Aircraft shall have no more than 1385 total airframe hours at the Closing, except that the aircraft airframe hours may exceed 1385 if said additional hours are incurred for reason of any acceptance or evaluation flights or for positioning the Aircraft to a Delivery Location other than Tucson, Arizona.
- 8.2.2 **Risk of Loss**. Seller shall bear all risk of loss, damage, or destruction of the Aircraft until title to the Aircraft is transferred from Seller to Purchaser and thereafter, Purchaser shall bear all risk of loss, damage, or destruction of the Aircraft.
- 8.2.3 **Destruction or Damage Beyond Economic Repair**. Notwithstanding any contrary provision of this Agreement, if at any time prior to the Closing the Aircraft is destroyed or damaged beyond economic repair, the Deposit shall, subject to Section 4.5, immediately be refunded to Purchaser and this Agreement shall terminate and be of no further force or effect and neither party shall have any further liability or obligation hereunder.
- 8.2.4 **Repairable Damage** . Notwithstanding any contrary provision of this Agreement, if at any time prior to the Closing the Aircraft sustains any Material Damage or is otherwise damaged, but not beyond economic repair, Seller shall immediately notify Purchaser of the extent of such damage and the time required to repair such damage. Upon receipt of such notice, Purchaser, in its sole discretion, shall elect either to terminate this Agreement by written notice to Seller and Escrow Agent, or to purchase the Aircraft after it is repaired by Seller and otherwise returned to the Delivery Condition. Purchaser shall provide Seller written notice of Purchaser's election within two (2) Business Days of receipt of Seller's notice. If Purchaser does not provide such notice to Seller within such two (2) Business Days, Purchaser shall be deemed to have elected to terminate this Agreement. If Purchaser elects or is deemed to have elected to terminate this Agreement, the Deposit shall, subject to Section 4.5, immediately be refunded to Purchaser, this Agreement shall be of no further force or effect, and neither party shall have any further liability or obligation hereunder. If Purchaser elects to purchase the Aircraft after it is repaired and otherwise returned to the Delivery Condition, Seller shall at its own expense cause such damage to be repaired as soon as reasonably practicable, and the Closing shall be delayed until all such repairs are completed to the extent required for the Inspection Facility to determine that the Aircraft is in the Delivery Condition.

8.3 **Termination and Defaults**.

8.3.1 **Termination** . Either party may terminate the Agreement before Closing by written notice of termination to the other party upon the occurrence of any of the following events: (i) the other party makes an assignment for the benefit of creditors, or admits in writing its inability to pay its debts; (ii) a receiver or trustee is appointed for the other party or for substantially all of such party's assets and, if appointed without such party's consent, such appointment is not discharged or stayed within thirty (30) days; (iii) proceedings under any law relating to bankruptcy, insolvency or the reorganization or relief of debtors are instituted by or against the other party and, if contested by such party, are not dismissed or stayed within thirty (30) days; or (iv) any writ of attachment or execution or any similar process is issued or levied against the other party or any significant part of its property and is not released, stayed, bonded or vacated within thirty (30) days after its issue or levy. In the event of termination by Purchaser pursuant to the provisions of this Section 8.3.1, the Deposit shall, subject to Section 4.5, immediately be refunded to Purchaser, this Agreement shall be of no further

force or effect, and neither party shall have any further liability or obligation hereunder. In the event of termination by Seller pursuant to the provisions of this Section 8.3.1, the Deposit shall be retained by Seller, this Agreement shall be of no further force or effect, and neither party shall have any further liability or obligation hereunder.

8.3.2 Seller's Default .

- 8.3.2.1In the event Purchaser has accepted the Aircraft as provided in Section 3.4 and Seller (i) fails to deliver the Aircraft to Purchaser in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement for any reason other than Seller's failure to acquire clear and marketable title to the Aircraft, and/or (ii) is in breach or default of any material term or condition of this Agreement, and does not act to cure such default or breach within (10) days after receipt of written notice from Purchaser specifying such default or breach, and does not continue thereafter to diligently and in good faith correct or cure the alleged default or breach and subsequently cure such breach or default within forty (40) days after receipt of written notice from Purchaser specifying such default or breach, and provided Purchaser is not in breach or default of this Agreement, Purchaser specifying such default or breach, and exclusive remedy, to terminate this Agreement by written notice to Seller and Escrow Agent, whereupon the Deposit shall immediately be refunded to Purchaser, and thereupon this Agreement shall be of no further force or effect and neither party shall have any further liability or obligation hereunder. Purchaser waives any other remedies that may be available to Purchaser at law or in equity other than as set forth in this Section 8.3.2.
- 8.3.2.2In the event Purchaser has accepted the Aircraft as provided in Section 3.4 and Seller fails to deliver the Aircraft to Purchaser in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement due to Seller's failure or inability to acquire clear and marketable title to the Aircraft, and provided Purchaser is not in breach or default of this Agreement, Purchaser shall have the right, as its sole and exclusive remedy, to terminate this Agreement by written notice to Seller and Escrow Agent, whereupon (a) the Deposit shall immediately be refunded to Purchaser, and (b) Seller shall reimburse Purchaser for the reasonable and documented costs, expenses and fees with respect to the Inspection, test flights and maintenance consultants incurred by Purchaser in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, and thereupon this Agreement shall be of no further force or effect and neither party shall have any further liability or obligation hereunder. Seller and Purchaser acknowledge and represent that the refund of the Deposit and reimbursement for expenses and fees as set forth in Subsections (a) and (b) of this Section 8.3.2.2 is a reasonable estimate of the damages that would be incurred by Purchaser in the event Seller defaults on Seller's obligations under this Agreement as a result of Seller's failure or inability to acquire free and clear title to the Aircraft on or prior to the Closing Date. Purchaser waives any other remedies that may be available to Purchaser at law or in equity other than as set forth in this Section 8.3.2.
- 8.3.3 **Purchaser's Default** . In the event Purchaser has accepted the Aircraft as provided in Section 3.4 and Seller tenders delivery of the Aircraft in the Delivery Condition in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement and Purchaser fails to accept delivery of the Aircraft and pay the Purchase Price to Seller in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Agreement, and such failure continues for (10) days after receipt of written notice thereof from Seller, and provided Seller is not in breach or default of this Agreement, Seller shall have the right to terminate this Agreement by written notice to Purchaser and Escrow Agent, whereupon Escrow Agent shall pay the Deposit to Seller, as liquidated damages, and thereupon this Agreement shall be of no further force or effect. Seller and Purchaser acknowledge and represent that the liquidated damages amount provided for in this Section 8.3.3 is a reasonable estimate of the damages that would be incurred by Seller in the event Purchaser defaults on Purchaser's obligations under this Agreement. Seller's rights to terminate the Agreement and receive the liquidated damages amount shall be the sole and exclusive remedy

available to Seller in the event Purchaser defaults on Purchaser's obligations under this Agreement, and Seller waives any other remedies that may be available to Seller at law or in equity.

- 8.4 **Amendments**. The provisions of this Agreement may not be waived, altered, modified, amended, or supplemented in any manner whatsoever except by written instrument signed by both parties hereto.
- 8.5 **Severability**. Any provision of this Agreement that may be determined by competent authority to be prohibited or unenforceable in any jurisdiction shall, as to such jurisdiction, be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or unenforceability without invalidating the remaining provisions hereof, and any such prohibition or unenforceability in any jurisdiction shall not invalidate or render unenforceable such provision in any other jurisdiction.
- 8.6 Assignment . Except as otherwise set forth herein, neither party may assign any of its rights or delegate any of its obligations hereunder without the prior written consent of the other party. Notwithstanding the foregoing, upon written notice to Seller, Purchaser shall be entitled to assign its rights under this Agreement to (i) an affiliate or a related party, or (ii) a leasing company in connection with Purchaser 's lease financing of the Aircraft, provided that Purchaser shall remain jointly and severally liable for its obligations under this Agreement; provided <u>, however</u>, that such assignee shall be in compliance with Seller's standard due diligence requirements. Notwithstanding the first sentence of this Section 8.6, Purchaser hereby acknowledges that Seller shall have the right, without Purchaser's consent, to create a security interest or hypothecation with respect to this Agreement or to collaterally assign this Agreement or any of its rights hereunder to any financial institution or to a wholly-owned subsidiary or affiliate of Seller, provided that Seller's assignment to a financial institution or creation of a security interest or hypothecation shall be released in full on or prior to the Closing Date.
- 8.7 **Successor and Assigns**. This Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon each of the parties hereto and their respective permitted successors and assigns.
- 8.8 **Headings and References**. The division of this Agreement into sections, and the insertion of headings, are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.
- 8.9 **Counterparts**. This Agreement may be fully executed in counterparts by each of the parties hereto, all such counterparts together constituting but one and the same instrument. Such counterparts may be exchanged via facsimile transmission or emailed in portable document format provided that immediately following such transmission, each party shall forward an executed original copy of the counterpart to the other party by first class mail or courier; provided, however, that the failure to obtain an original copy shall not affect the validity or enforceability of this Agreement.
- 8.10 **Notices** . All communications, declarations, demands, consents, directions, approvals, instructions, requests and notices required or permitted by this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given or made when delivered personally or transmitted electronically by e-mail or facsimile, receipt acknowledged, or in the case of documented overnight delivery service or registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, delivery charge or postage prepaid, on the date shown on the receipt therefor, in each case at the address set forth below:

If to Seller: Bombardier Aerospace Corporation 3400 Waterview Parkway, Suite 400 Richardson TX 75080 Attn: Luke Frick Telephone: 972-960-3817 Facsimile: 972-960-3853

Email: luke.frick@aero.bombardier.com

If to Purchaser:

World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc. 1241 East Main Street Stamford CT 06902 Attn: Emma Rubinov - and - Attn Telephone: (203) 352-1167 Te Facsimile: (203) 352-8699 Fac

Attn: Jim Langham Telephone: (203) 359-5169 Facsimile: (203) 353-0236

> With a Copy to: Jet Advisors[®], LLC 200 Hanscom Drive, Suite 301 Bedford, MA 01730 Attn: Kevin O'Leary Telephone: (617) 600-6868 Facsimile: (617) 830-0405

If to Escrow Agent: Insured Aircraft Title Service, Inc. 4848 S.W. 36 th Street Oklahoma City, OK 73179 Attn: Kirk Woford Tel: (405) 681-6663 Fax: (405) 682-0810

Seller shall provide to Purchaser a copy of all communications, declarations, demands, consents, directions, approvals, instructions, requests and notices sent by Seller to Escrow Agent related to this Agreement, and Purchaser shall provide to Seller a copy of all communications, declarations, demands, consents, directions, approvals, instructions, requests and notices sent by Purchaser to Escrow Agent related to this Agreement other than bank account information or fees payable to its consultants or broker from escrow. Failure of either party to provide a copy of any such notice to the other party shall not be construed as a default under any provision of this Agreement.

- 8.11 **Non-Waiver**. Any failure at any time of either party to enforce any provision of this Agreement shall not constitute a waiver of such provision or prejudice the right of such party to enforce such provision at any subsequent time.
- 8.12 **Entire Agreement**. The parties agree that the terms and conditions of this Agreement constitute the entire agreement between the parties. This Agreement supersedes all prior agreements between the parties, express or implied.
- 8.13 **Transaction Costs and Expenses**. Purchaser and Seller shall each pay one-half (½) of the Escrow and Title Search Fees. Except as otherwise set forth herein, each party to this Agreement shall bear its own transaction costs and expenses, including, without limitation, any brokers' commissions and/or attorneys' fees. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, (i) all International Registry charges for Purchaser to become a Transacting User Entity or Transacting User, and to register Purchaser's international interest in the Aircraft, shall be paid by Purchaser; and (ii) all International Registry charges for Seller to become a Transacting User, and all charges in connection with the removal of any encumbrance on title, including without limitation International Registry charges to discharge any international interest in the Aircraft that Seller or any lienholders (other than any lienholders claiming by or through Purchaser) may have, shall be paid by Seller.
- 8.14 **Brokerage Fees and Expenses**. Purchaser shall pay, and shall defend, indemnify, and hold Seller harmless from and against, all brokerage fees and commissions due and payable to Purchaser's Broker and any other aircraft brokers or other persons or entities arising from any actual or alleged relationship with Purchaser arising from the sale of the Aircraft. Seller shall pay, and shall defend, indemnify, and hold Purchaser harmless

from and against, all brokerage fees and commissions due and payable to any aircraft brokers or other persons or entities arising from any actual or alleged relationship with Seller arising from the sale of the Aircraft.

- 8.15 Survival . All terms of this Agreement calling for effectiveness or survivability after the Closing shall survive the Closing.
- 8.16 **Time is of the Essence**. Time shall be of the essence for all events contemplated hereunder.
- 8.17 **Continuing Obligations** . Each party shall take, or cause to be taken, such actions, and will execute and deliver, or cause to be executed and delivered, such additional documents and instruments, and will do, or cause to be done, all such actions as are necessary, in conjunction with, and after the Closing, to effectuate the transactions contemplated in this Agreement.
- 8.18 **Governing Law**. The Parties agree that the provisions of this Agreement shall be construed and enforced according to the laws of the State of New York, United States of America, regardless of the choice of law provisions of any other jurisdiction, including the State of New York.
- 8.19 **Dispute Resolution.** Any controversy, dispute or claim between the Parties arising out of the interpretation, performance, non-performance or breach or alleged breach of this Agreement ("Dispute") shall be submitted to a state or federal court located in New York, New York, United States of America, and each of Purchaser and Seller hereby agree to submit to the jurisdiction of the federal or state courts located in New York, New York, United States of America in respect of any such suit or proceeding.
- 8.20 **Force Majeure.** Neither Seller nor Purchaser shall be liable for any failure to perform pursuant to this Agreement (including but not limited to failure to deliver or delay in delivering the Aircraft) provided such failure or delay is due to acts of God or the public enemy (civil war, insurrection or riots); acts of terrorism; fires, floods, explosions or serious accidents; any act of any government or any agency thereof; strikes or labor disputes or problems; unavailability of parts or equipment, or other delay or failure of transportation, subcontractors or suppliers; or any other cause beyond Seller's or Purchaser's (as the case may be) reasonable control ("Force Majeure Events"). However if any Force Majeure Event causes any such failure to continue beyond fifteen (15) Business Days after the date upon which the Closing should have occurred in accordance herewith, the Purchaser and Seller shall have the option of terminating this Agreement by written notice to Seller and Escrow Agent, whereupon the Escrow Agent shall, subject to Section 4.5, return the Deposit to Purchaser, this Agreement shall be of no further force or effect, and neither party shall have any further liability or obligation hereunder.

* * * Signature Page Follows * * *

IN WITNESS WHEREOF , the undersigned parties have caused this Agreement to be executed, delivered and effective as of the date first above written.

Seller:

Bombardier Aerospace Corporation

By:	/s/ Luke Frick	
Print:	Luke Frick	
Title:	Contracts Manager	
Date:	April 30, 2013	

Purchaser: World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc.

By:	/s/ George A. Barrios
Print:	George A. Barrios
Title:	Chief Financial Officer
Date:	April 30, 2013

CONSENT AND JOINDER

Purchaser and Seller hereby appoint Escrow Agent as document holder and stakeholder for the sale and purchase of the Aircraft and Escrow Agent accepts such appointment for and in consideration of the Escrow and Title Search Fee. The parties acknowledge that Escrow Agent is acting as a document holder and stakeholder only, its duties being purely ministerial, at their request and for their convenience, that Escrow Agent shall not be deemed to be the agent or trustee for either of the parties, and that Escrow Agent shall not be liable to either of the parties for any act or omission unless it involves willful misconduct or negligence on its part.

The undersigned does hereby consent to and join in the foregoing Agreement hereby agreeing to act as Escrow Agent in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement applicable to Escrow Agent.

Insured Aircraft Title Service, Inc.

By:	/s/Kick Woford	
Print:	Kick Woford	
Date:	May 1, 2013	

Exhibit A

AIRCRAFT SPECIFICATION

GLOBAL 5000

Serial Number 9192 **Registration N700LK** Date of Manufacture: March, 2006 **Entered into Service: November. 2006**

AIRFRAME STATUS (As of March 20, 2013)

TOTAL TIME: 1359 LANDINGS: 646

1A (500 Hr) completed at 1357 hours; next due at 1857 hours. 1C (15 Mo) completed December 2012; next due March 2014. 3A (1500 Hr) completed at 1357 hours; next due at 2857 hours. 8C Inspection due November 2016 Maintenance Tracking Program: CAMP

Enrolled on Smart Parts Program (Contract # 9192-62BP)

ENGINE STATUS

LEFT ENGINE: Rolls Royce BR710A2-20 L Serial Number: 12857 Hours: 35 Cycles: 20 20 HSI and Overhaul: On Condition

RIGHT ENGINE: Rolls Royce BR710A2-20 R Serial Number: 12858 Hours: 35 Cycles: 20 HSI and Overhaul: On Condition

Engines enrolled on Rolls Royce Corporate Care Program. Engine rate (2013): \$344.46 per engine per hour

APU: Allied Signal RE-220 (GX), s/n P-284; 1124 hours. Enrolled on Honeywell MSP Gold Program (Contract # 440047685). APU rate (2013): \$93.27 per APU hour

AVIONICS & EQUIPMENT

Honeywell 2000 XP Integrated Avionics System:

- Six 8"x 7" DU-870 Color EFIS displays
- Triple HG-2001GD03 Inertial Reference System
- Triple AZ-950 Micro Air Data Computers (MADC) •
- Quad Ameteck DA-810 Data Acquisition Units (DAU)
- Triple NZ-2000 Integrated Flight Management System w/ Dual 12 Channel GPS
- Triple IC-800 Integrated Avionics Computers (IAC) with EFIS reversionary capability
- Primus 880 Color Weather Radar w/ LSZ-860 Lightning Sensor
- TCAS 2000 Traffic Alert and Collision Avoidance System (Change 7 incorporated)
- Central Aircraft Information Maintenance System (CAIMS)
- Full Authority Digital Engine Control System (FADEC)
- Engine Indication/Crew Alerting System (EICAS)

Dual Primus Integrated NAV/COM/Ident Radios w/ .S/MKR/ADF/DME/VHF Comm and Mode S Transponders with Flight ID and Enhanced Surveillance (RCZ-833K and RNZ851) VOR/IL

- 8.33kHz channel spacing and FM Immunity compliant
- Dual Collins ALT-4000 Radio Altimeters
- Dual Collins HF-9000 HF Communication System
- Single Coltech CSD-714 SELCAL

ADDITIONAL EQUIPMENT

- MNPS, RNP10 Capable
- RVSM Capable
- ARTEX 406Mhz Emergency Location Transmitter
- Dual Full Regime Auto Throttle System
- Enhanced Vision System
- Thales/Sextant Heads Up Display
- Dual Collins SAT-6100 High Speed Data Link
- Iridium ICS-200 Satellite Phone System
- Teledyne ACARS Data link
- Allied Signal EGPWS with Windshear Detection Alert
- Allied Signal SSFDR Flight Data Recorder
- Allied Signal SSCVR Cockpit Voice Recorder
- Honeywell DL-950 Data Loader
- Securaplane CAM-11 4 Camera Video System
- Airshow AXSi Interactive Flight Information System
- Fwd & Aft cabin bulkhead mount 21.3" LCD monitors
- Single seats have "in arm" individual video monitors
- Multi Disc CD Changer
- Dual CD/DVD/MP3 Player

WEIGHTS

•

Gross Weight (Ramp): 87,950 lbs. Max Takeoff Weight: 87,700 lbs. Max Landing Weight: 78,600 lbs. Basic Operating Weight: 51,435 lbs. Empty Weight: 49,923 lbs. Fuel Capacity: 36,000 lbs.

INTERIOR

Original Interior, November 2006. **Fireblocked**; Thirteen (13) passengers, plus one jumpseat. Fwd galley contains coffee maker, cold air chiller unit, microwave oven, high temp oven and 10.4" touch screen control panel. The fwd cabin features four (4) executive club seats with foldout tables. Center-Left cabin features a 4-place conference group opposite a credenza/Kibitzer cabinet. The credenza houses the entertainment equipment as well as a fax machine. Aft cabin features a 3-place 16G berthable divan opposite two (2) executive club seats with foldout table.

EXTERIOR

Original Paint, November 2006. Matterhorn White upper fuselage, light Cream lower fuselage and wings. Three Gradient Metallic Maroon accent stripes running from nose to tail.

THE ABOVE SPECIFICATIONS ARE SUBJECT TO VERIFICATION DURING THE INSPECTION.

WWE April 2013 9192

Exhibit B

DELIVERY CONDITION

On the Closing Date, the Aircraft shall comply with all the conditions set forth below, collectively constituting the required "**Delivery Condition**" as determined by Purchaser as a result of the Inspection.

Capitalized Terms used herein but not otherwise defined herein shall have the meaning ascribed to such terms in the Aircraft Sale and Purchase Agreement dated as of April 30, 2013 (" Agreement ") by and between Bombardier Aerospace Corporation (" Seller ") and World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc. (" Purchaser ").

- 1. the Aircraft shall have a valid U.S. certificate of airworthiness without exceptions;
- 2. the Aircraft shall have no more than 1385 airframe total time, no more than 60 engine time and no more than 1150 APU time;
- 3. the Aircraft shall have all systems functional and in good and proper working order and serviceable condition meeting manufacturer's specifications and tolerances for return to unrestricted service. For avoidance of doubt, the term, "proper working order and serviceable condition" shall mean a condition which (a) is consistent with the maintenance manuals limitations, measurements, or operational criteria applicable to the Aircraft systems; and (b) does not require a modification to the normal life limitation, overhaul or inspection interval or normal operating procedures as set out in the Aircraft maintenance and flight manuals, except as modified by an Airworthiness Directive or mandatory Service Bulletin;
- 4. the Aircraft shall have all original Aircraft Documents (except that copies shall be acceptable in the case that originals are not required by the FAA), complete and, continuous, up to date, printed or published in the English language, and in compliance with manufacturer requirements and FAR Part 91, including any required component repair tags, FAA Forms 8130-3, serviceable tags or other documentation in the FAR required form showing work accomplished or parts replaced for all serialized, life-limited components that have been replaced or overhauled, and that all required inspections, maintenance and repairs have been performed;
- 5. the Aircraft shall be current on its maintenance in accordance with the manufacturer's approved maintenance plan and the CAMP program;
- 6. the Aircraft shall have no Material Damage history as recorded in the Aircraft logbooks or as discovered during the Inspection;
- 7. the Aircraft Transponder shall meet Mode S surveillance for European operations;
- 8. the Aircraft shall have no airframe, engines or auxiliary power unit corrosion beyond allowable limits or in excess of manufacturer's tolerances as stated in the Bombardier Global 5000 or Rolls Royce maintenance manual;
- 9. the Aircraft shall be in compliance with all calendar and hourly inspections, time-limited components, applicable FAA Airworthiness Directives with effective compliance dates on or prior to the Closing Date complied with, in each case without deferment or extension;
- 10. the Aircraft shall be in compliance with respect to RVSM, MNPS, RNP5, FM Immunity and 8.33 COM performed and completed and the Aircraft Transponder shall meet the Mode S Enhanced Surveillance (EHS) for European operations;
- 11. the Aircraft shall have all inspections, maintenance and repairs performed in accordance with the manufacturer's maintenance manual;
- 12. the Aircraft shall have each engine able to produce its rated takeoff thrust in a ground power run, in accordance with the manufacturer's applicable specifications and tolerances;
- 13. the Aircraft shall conform in all material respects to the description of the Aircraft set forth in Exhibit A;

14. the Aircraft shall have no parts, systems or components on the Aircraft which are on temporary loan;

- 15. All loose equipment inventoried with the Aircraft during the Inspection as described in Exhibit G ("Loose Equipment") is included and will be delivered with the Aircraft at Closing. Also included are any exterior covers for engines, pitot and the like that are normally utilized with the Aircraft type. It is understood by Purchaser that the Loose Equipment includes only existing items and in good serviceable condition, which were part of Seller's purchase of the Aircraft from the previous owner.
- 16. the parts programs and service agreements as set forth in Schedule 1 attached hereto shall be fully paid up to the Closing and transferable to Purchaser as set forth therein;
- 17. all scheduled inspections and maintenance due within six (6) months or 150 flight hours from the Closing shall be completed, in each case without deferment or extension;
- 18. the Aircraft engine and APU turbine blades and all hot section components shall be in serviceable condition as confirmed by boroscope and SOAP inspections; and
- 19. Seller, as part of the Purchase Price, will provide Purchaser the Bombardier Global Pre-Owned Resale Package, as set forth in Schedule 1 attached hereto.

<u>Customer Support Services</u>

1.0 Training

The following training is included in the Aircraft Purchase Price and will be provided at no additional cost to Purchaser. In all cases, any on-aircraft flight training shall be completed on Purchaser's Aircraft after Delivery Time. Seller recommends that all training be completed before placing the Aircraft into service, but, in any event, all training shall be completed no later than one (1) year from Delivery Time or Purchaser's rights to training at no additional cost shall expire.

- Ground and simulator initial flight training for two (2) qualified pilots
- Ground maintenance training course for one (1) mechanic (as applicable)

The training for a Global Express will be made available at the Bombardier DFW and Montreal Training Facilities, and the maintenance training will be made available at the Bombardier DFW and Montreal Training Facilities. Purchaser is responsible for all travel and living expenses of Purchaser's pilots and mechanics.

2.0 Technical Data and Services

2.1 <u>Technical Publications</u>

•

- 2.1.1 Seller will supply one set of the following Seller's produced documentation and technical publications, excluding all vendor and engine OEM publications:
 - a) Airplane Flight Manual
 - b) Pilots Manual
 - c) Crew Checklist
 - d) Maintenance Manual
 - e) Wiring Manual
 - f) Illustrated Parts Catalog
 - g) Service Bulletins

in a CD ROM when available, otherwise one paper set will be provided. If a paper manual is required by a specific regulation, one paper manual will be provided, e.g. Airplane Flight Manual.

2.1.2 Seller shall also provide: Technical Publications Subscription Service plus one year free revision Service (as applicable) of existing Technical Publications to current at no cost, including one year free access to SmartFix Plus internet based troubleshooting tool.

2.2 Field Service Representative (FSR) Support

Field Support Representatives (FSRs) are available 24 hours a day, year round. Located in various regions to accommodate Seller's customers, whether domestic or international, the FSRs provide support and recommendations on a wide variety of subjects such as spare parts inventories, tools and ground support equipment, avionics, etc.

Furthermore, the FSRs also provide information on new innovations, publications, training programs, seminars and workshops, inspection procedures and equipment modifications.

2.3 <u>Medaire</u>

Seller will enroll the Aircraft, at no cost to Purchaser, in MedAire's primary services and programs, with one year free subscription. It includes:

- **MedLink**® This hotline connects flight crews and other travelers directly with board certified emergency-room physicians specially trained to handle emergencies in remote locations.
- **Medical Training** Addresses the challenges of providing medical care in remote locations. Available courses include managing inflight emergencies, hangar safety, use of defibrillators, and handling hazardous materials. Training is conducted at Bombardier Training Centers.
- First Aid Kits Aircraft, hangar, travel and biohazard kits are available, including MedAire's automatic replace and replenish service, MedTrack.

2.4 <u>Inspection Services</u>

First 500 hour airworthiness inspection ("flat rate") to be paid by Seller, excluding completion items, due following Delivery Time at any Business Aviation Service (BAS) center. It includes:

- Standard Maintenance Manual (Chapter 5) inspection
- Consumables required to carry out inspection
- Does not include discrepancies and findings which would be invoiced separately
- Must be accomplished within eighteen (18) months from Delivery Time
- Cannot be combined with other discount offers

2.5 <u>Maintenance Tracking Program</u>

Transfer of the currently existing aircraft Maintenance Tracking Program ("CAMP") paid in full and current up to Delivery Time, including one free year service subscription.

2.6 Engine Maintenance Program

This Aircraft is currently enrolled on the Rolls Royce Corporate Care engine maintenance service program. At Delivery Time the engine maintenance service program shall be transferred, fully paid and current, at no additional cost to Purchaser. In this case, a new engine maintenance service plan agreement shall be established between Purchaser and the engine manufacturer at the then current pricing.

2.7 Aircraft Auxiliary Power Unit (APU) Maintenance Program

The Aircraft APU is currently enrolled on the Honeywell MSP Gold Program APU maintenance service program. At Delivery Time the APU maintenance service program shall be transferred, fully paid and current, at no additional cost to Purchaser. In this case, a new APU maintenance service plan agreement shall be established between Purchaser and the APU manufacturer at the then current pricing.

2.8 <u>Smart Parts – Airframe</u>

Seller will issue a new Parts Replacement Agreement (SMART Parts) with the applicable term based on model and manufacture year for the Aircraft on behalf of Purchaser. Costs associated with the enrollment of the Aircraft for Smart Parts shall be for the account of Seller and Purchaser shall be governed by the provisions of the standard provisions of the Bombardier Smart Parts Agreement commencing at Delivery Time.

3.0 Warranty

Seller warrants to Purchaser that at Delivery Time, the Aircraft, including airframe, avionics and other optional equipment, shall function in accordance with manufacturer's standards.

- 3.1 Seller's sole obligation and liability under this Warranty is a) expressly limited to the LABOR ONLY for the correction by repair, replacement or rework of the item(s) by Seller at Seller's facilities, or at Bombardier Aerospace (Seller) Authorized Facility, of any defect specified above and b) subject to Purchaser giving notice to Seller of a claim under this Warranty within thirty (30) days of discovery of the defect, but in no event later than the expiration of the warranty period set forth in Article 3.2. The Aircraft or any item(s) found defective shall be returned to Seller at Purchaser's expense. No claims will be accepted for labor or miscellaneous charges incurred by facilities other than a Bombardier Aviation Services (BAS) Facility or Bombardier Aerospace Authorized (Seller) Facilities.
- 3.1.1 Seller also warrants that at Delivery Time, the Aircraft shall be in compliance with (i) all applicable airworthiness directives of the FAA, and (ii) all Alert and/or mandatory service bulletins (as applicable) and (iii) all service bulletins necessary to qualify for the SMART PARTS program (as applicable).
- 3.2 The Warranty (LABOR ONLY) in respect to the Aircraft shall be for 12 months or 300 hours from Delivery Time, whichever first occurs (the "Labor Warranty Term"), provided Purchaser enrolls and maintains the Aircraft in the Bombardier Smart Parts program and enrolls and maintains both engines and Auxiliary Power Unit (APU) in the relative engine and APU power by the hours maintenance program during the Labor Warranty Term.
- 3.3 At Seller's option, Purchaser shall be entitled to claim a repair, replacement or rework pursuant to this Warranty provided:
 - i) The Aircraft has not been operated or maintained in material violation of the provisions of the manufacturer's approved Flight Manual, Maintenance Manual and Service Bulletins, and as each thereof may be amended from time to time by the manufacturer;
 - ii) An installation, repair, alteration or modification to or of the Aircraft made by Purchaser or a third party has not been the cause or a contributing cause of the defect;
 - iii) The Aircraft has not been subjected to misuse, abuse or accident or has not been improperly stored and has been protected against the elements when not in use.
 - iv) The material required to address the warranty corrective action was procured from Bombardier Aerospace spares.
- 3.4 Notwithstanding any other provisions herein, the Warranty shall not apply to any engines or Auxiliary Power Unit (APU) installed on the Aircraft. The warranty, if any, for the engines or any APU, shall be provided directly by the respective manufacturer. The rights of Purchaser thereunder shall be as a matter between Purchaser and the equipment manufacturer. Purchaser agrees that Seller shall have no obligation, liability or responsibility for any service bulletin, warranty including, without limitation, any lack of performance, reliability or maintainability of the Aircraft as a result of the engines or APU.
- 3.5 Seller does not warrant, and is hereby relieved of any obligation to warrant, any accessory, equipment or part incorporated in the Aircraft, which is not furnished pursuant to the Agreement.
- 3.6 This Warranty excludes the following:
 - Scheduled maintenance for hourly, calendar and landing inspections applicable to the Aircraft, in accordance with the Bombardier Time Limits/Maintenance Checks manual
 - Interior items / components (to the extent not covered by remaining applicable vendor warranty)

- Engineering expense
- Mobile repair parties and travel expense
- All fuel, landing fees, applicable taxes, tariffs, duties, freight, AOG fees, crew expenses and insurance
- Shop supplies, supplies necessary for airplane cleaning, servicing and replenishment of toilet supplies, fuel, oils, liquid deicing systems, oxygen system, and other consumables and expendables
- Metallic paint (including stripes)
- Lights, lenses, filters, gaskets, o-rings, sealants, fasteners, rivets, nut plates, static wicks, bonding wires, jumpers and tires
- Items which experience normal deterioration due to erosion, wear and exposure to environmental elements
- Surface corrosion
- Chaffing
- Windshield rain repellent
- Ground support equipment (including rentals)
- Rental exchanges and labor associated with rentals
- Vendor publications addressing Service Bulletins, Airworthiness Directives and Advisory Wires without Bombardier Aerospace cover letter addressing Bombardier Aerospace's responsibility
 - Any Aircraft surveys and/or pre-purchase inspections conducted subsequent to Delivery Time
- 3.7 Any repair, replacement or rework under the Warranty shall be covered to the extent of the unexpired portion of the Labor Warranty Term set forth in Section 3.2 above remaining at the time of such repair, replacement or rework.
- 3.8 Purchaser shall be responsible for any expenses or costs related to items submitted under this Warranty that are later determined to have no defect (No Fault Found). Flight test expense associated with recertifying and trouble shooting an aircraft (including crew expense) will be the sole responsibility of the aircraft owner.
- 3.9 Seller will, at no additional cost to Purchaser and to the extent Seller is able under applicable agreements, cause any and all remaining warranties related to the airframe, engines, APU, avionics, paint or interior to be transferred and assigned to Purchaser.
- **3.10** Purchaser shall maintain reasonably complete records of operations and maintenance of the Aircraft and shall make such records available to Seller as Seller may reasonably require. If Purchaser fails to maintain those records Seller shall be relieved of its Warranty obligations.

24

Exhibit C

AIRCRAFT TECHNICAL ACCEPTANCE/REJECTION LETTER

Date: _____, 2013

TO: Bombardier Aerospace Corporation

Re: Completion of Inspection

Dear Sir/Madam:

Pursuant to that certain Aircraft Sale and Purchase Agreement (the "**Agreement**") dated as of the April _____, 2013, by and between Bombardier Aerospace Corporation ("Seller"), and World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc. ("**Purchaser**"), pertaining to the 2006 Bombardier, Inc. model BD-700-1A11 (Global 5000 variant) aircraft, bearing manufacturer's serial number 9192, registration N700LK and its two (2) installed Rolls Royce BR710A2-20 engines, bearing manufacturer's serial numbers 12857 (left) and 12858 (right), and one (1) installed AlliedSignal RE-220GX auxiliary power unit, bearing manufacturer's serial number P284 and all components, instruments, avionics, systems, appurtenances, appliances, parts, accessions, furnishings, Loose Equipment, and other equipment of whatever nature incorporated in or attached to any of the foregoing, and all Aircraft Documents (collectively, the "**Aircraft**"), this letter confirms that Purchaser has completed the Inspection (as such term is defined in the Agreement) of the Aircraft on this date and Purchaser, in its sole discretion, elects as follows:

_____ ACCEPTS the Aircraft.

_____ACCEPTS the Aircraft, subject to Seller causing, at its sole costs and expense the remediation and corrections of the Discrepancies as described on the attached Discrepancy List and the repair of the Aircraft to satisfy the Delivery Conditions (as such terms are defined in the Agreement), and subject further to Seller's compliance with its other obligations under the Agreement.

_____ REJECTS the Aircraft pursuant to the Agreement.

SINCERELY,

WWE April 2013 9192

World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc.

By: ______ Print: ______ Title: _____

DISCREPANCY LIST Attachment to AIRCRAFT <u>TECHNICAL ACCEPTANCE/REJECTION LETTER</u>

_

_

_

The following discrepancies on the Aircraft will be corrected:
1
2
3
BOMBARDIER AEROSPACE CORPORATION (Seller)
By:
Print Name:
Title:
Date:
World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc. (Purchaser)
Ву:
Print Name:
Title:
Date:

26

Exhibit D

AIRCRAFT DELIVERY AND ACCEPTANCE RECEIPT

hereby ac	knowledges to ha	ave received a	nd accepted from B	OMBARDIER AERO	OSPACE CORPORA	TION at the
	Airport, in th	e City of		, State of	, U.S.A., on the	day of
20	013 at the hour of	: 	_o'clock, one (1) Bo	mbardier Inc. Globa	l 5000 aircraft, mode	I M/N, serial
number S/N and U.S. FAA	Registration Num	ber R/N. Includ	ed with the Aircraft a	are the		engines
bearing the manufacturer's S	erial Numbers E/L	and E/R.				
TOTAL AIRFRAME		HOURS:		LANDING	S:	
LEFT ENGINE, SN	E/L	HOURS:		CYCLES:		
RIGHT ENGINE, SN	E/R	HOURS:		CYCLES:		
APU MANUFACTURER:			HOURS:			
APU SERIAL NUMBER:						
This Receipt and Acceptance	is subject to the D	iscrepancy List	attached hereto and n	nade a part hereof b	y this reference.	
RECEIVING PARTY: World	Wrestling Enterta	inment, Inc. (Pเ	urchaser)			
By:						
Print Name:	—					
Title:	_					
Date:	_					
WITNESSED BY:	_					

27

DISCREPANCY LIST Attachment to <u>RECEIPT AND ACCEPTANCE OF AIRCRAFT</u>

The following discrepancies on the Aircraft will be corrected at a mutually acceptable time and place (any Bombardier service facility or other Bombardier authorized service facility). Such discrepancies are to be scheduled and corrected no later than ninety (90) days from the Closing Date, with any and all expenses involved with the repair or replacement required by the discrepancy correction being for the account of BOMBARDIER AEROSPACE CORPORATION. Costs of positioning the Aircraft will be for the account of Purchaser:

1		
2		
3		
BOMBARDIER AEROSPACE CORPORATION (Selle	r)	
Ву:		
Print Name:		
Title:		
Date:		
World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc. (Purchaser)		
Ву:		
Print Name:		
Title:		
Date:		
28 WWE April 2013 9192	8	

Exhibit E

BOMBARDIER AEROSPACE CORPORATION

ASSIGNMENT OF WARRANTIES LETTER

BOMBARDIER

BOMBARDIER AEROSPACE CORPORATION PRE-OWNED AIRCRAFT SALES 3400 Waterview Parkway, Suite 400 Richardson, Texas 75080 TEL (972) 960-3810 FAX (972) 960-3853

_____, 2013

World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc. 1241 East Main Street Stamford CT 06902 Attn: _____

Re: Assignment of remaining airframe primary metal structures warranty for that certain 2006 Bombardier Global 5000 aircraft with serial number 9192 (the "Aircraft")

Dear Mr. ____:

If you have any questions regarding this matter, please do not hesitate to contact me.

Sincerely,

Bombardier Aerospace Corporation

By: Name: Luke Frick Title: Manager, Contracts

29

Schedule 2 to Assignment of Warranties

30

Exhibit F

WARRANTY BILL OF SALE

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS:

THAT **BOMBARDIER AEROSPACE CORPORATION**, having an office at 3400 Waterview Parkway, Suite 400, Richardson, Texas, USA 75080 ("Seller"), is the owner of the full legal and beneficial title to that certain Bombardier Inc. Global Express Aircraft, model BD-700-1A11 (Global 5000 variant) ("Airframe") bearing manufacturer's Serial Number 9192 and registration number N700LK together with the two (2) Rolls Royce BR710A2-20 engines installed thereon, bearing manufacturer's Serial Numbers 12857 and 12858 ("Engines"), respectively, and that certain AlliedSignal RE-220GX auxiliary power unit, bearing manufacturer's serial number P284, together with the following ("Equipment"): (a) all equipment, appliances, parts, instruments, appurtenances, accessories, furnishings, and other property installed in or attached to the Airframe or Engines on the date hereof; and (b) all documents, logbooks, manuals, certificates, data equipment and spare parts listed on Schedule "A" of that certain Purchase Agreement dated the ______ day of ______ 2013 (the Airframe, the Engines and the Equipment are collectively hereinafter referred to as the "Aircraft").

THAT for and in consideration of good and valuable consideration, the receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, Seller does on the date set forth below, grant, convey, transfer, bargain and sell, deliver and set over, all right, title and interest in and to the Aircraft unto **WORLD WRESTLING ENTERTAINMENT, INC.** ("Purchaser"), and unto Purchaser's successors and assigns, forever.

THAT Seller hereby warrants to Purchaser and its successors and assigns that, immediately prior to the delivery of this Warranty Bill of Sale, Seller had good and lawful right to sell the same, and that there is hereby conveyed to Purchaser on the date hereof, good and marketable title to the Aircraft free and clear of all rights, prior claims, interests, liens, charges, registrations and encumbrances (including those resulting from any and all taxes) (hereinafter "Liens") other than those created by or through Purchaser or by persons claiming by or through Purchaser, and that Seller will warrant and defend such title forever against all claims and demands whatsoever by any and all persons except for claims and demands resulting (i) from any transfer of title by or through Purchaser; or (ii) from any Liens created by or through Purchaser or by persons claiming by or through Purchaser; or (iii) relating to events occurring subsequent to the date hereof.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Seller has caused this instrument to be executed and delivered by its duly authorized signatory as of this ____ day of _____, 2013.

Seller:

Bombardier Aerospace Corporation

By:	
Print:	
Title:	

Exhibit G

Global Express 5000, Serial Number 9192

Inventory of Loose Equipment

<u>Cockpit</u>

- 2 Hand Mic's
- 2 Flashlights
- 4 Oxygen Masks
- 1 Crash Axe
- 1 Hand Held Fire Extinguisher
- 1 Crew PBE
- 2 Smoke Goggles
- 2 Life Vests
- 2 Cockpit Quick Reference Handbooks
- 1 FMZ Series Pilot Operating Manual
- 1 Ground Handling and Servicing Manual

Forward Left Wardrobe

- 1 CD-ROM of 9192 Specific Manuals
- 1 LSZ-860 Lightning Sensor Pilot Manual
- 1 Primus II (RM-850 RMU) Pilot Manual
- 1 FMS CD-820 Control Display Unit Pilot Operating Manual
- 1 Primus 880 Radar Pilot Manual
- 1 Waste Servicing Guide
- 1 De-Icing/Anti-Icing Information Manual
- 2 Telex 750 Headsets
- 1 EROS Oxygen Mask
- 1 Life Vest
- 1 Cabin Handbook
- 1 Flashlight
- 4 Umbrella's
- 1 Medaire Medical Kit
- 1 Airplane Flight manual
- 2 Coat Hanger
- 1 PMAT Computer
- 1 PMAT Cable

<u>Right Main Galley</u>

- 1 Chrome Coffee Urn's
- 23 Crystal Wine Glasses
- 1 TIA Coffee Maker
- 1 Waste Container Hoop

Left Main Galley

- 1 TIA Microwave Oven
- 14 Wine and Highball Glasses
- 8 Low Cocktail Glasses
- 1 Convective Baking Oven
- 1 Life Raft
- 1 Crystal Ice Bucket
- 4 Crystal Liquor Decanters

Forward Main Cabin

- 5 Safety Cards
- 5 Bose Stereo Headsets
- 4 CES-5000 Quick Start Guides
- 8 Life Vests
- 1 Cabin Entertainment Set Up Controller w/Charger
- 1 Fax Machine
- 1 Life raft

<u>Aft Cabin</u>

- 4 Life Vests
- 5 Bose Stereo Headsets
- 5 Safety Cards
- 1 CES-5000 Quick Start Card
- 1 Life Raft
- 1 Stainless Foldout Dining Table
- 1 Hand Held Fire Extinguisher
- 1 Therapeutic Oxygen Kit

Aft Lavatory and Wardrobe

- 1 Large Portable Fire Extinguisher
- 5 Coat Hangers
- 3 Portable Serving Trays
- 1 Blanket
- 1 PBE

Loose Equipment/Records/Manuals

- 1 Paint Kit in Black Storage Box
- 1 EVS Cover Plate (in white foam wrap)
- 1 Spare Acoustic Curtin
- 2 Beige Leather Pillows
- 2 Small Cockpit Writing tables
- 1 CD-ROM R/Collins Data Load App for CPAS-3000 (In Misc. Box)
- 1 Plastic Bag of Aircraft Keys (10 ea) (In Fwd LH Coat Closet)
- 15 Spare Safety Cards
- 3 CES-5000 Instruction Cards
- 3 CD-ROM CES Application Files
- 3 CD-ROM for Iridium Phone System
- 1 Rockwell/Collins Technical Documents for CES System
- 1 CD-ROM Goodrich Interior Lighting Maintenance
- 2 Grey Cup Holder Inserts
- 2 Small Leather Pouches for Cockpit
- 2 Sheet Skin Covers for Cockpit
- 1 Bag of Maintenance Covers
- 1 Small Box containing Spare Phone Handset and Spare Pronto Control
- 2 Bags of 3 each Leather Pouches
- 1 Cabin Maintenance Runner
- 1 Large Removable Bulkhead Storage Envelope
- 1 Set, Throw Rugs
- 1 Nomex Galley Floor Insulation (in plastic bag)
- 1 Spare Entrance Carpet (in plastic bag)
- 2 Engine Covers in Yellow Pouches
- 4 Self inflating Mattress Covers in Storage Bags
- 1 Large Gray Storage Case containing the Ground Support Covers, Nets, Flags etc.

<u>Box 1</u>

- 1 Water Heater Manual
- 1 CES-5000 Installation Manual
- 1 SATCOM 2100 Installation Manual
- 1 CES-5000 Fault Isolation Manual
- 2 CAMP Manuals
- 1 CAMP Completed Task Card Binder
- 1 AMT-50 Inmarsat Installation Manual
- 1 Aerocom Installation Manual
- 2 2.4 GHZ Cordless Phone Manuals
- 1 Sigma 7 Installation/User Manual

<u>Box 2</u>

- 1 Vendor Bulletins Binder
- 1 Parts Certificates (8130-3) Binder
- 1 Service Bulletin Binder
- 1 HP Office 6200 Printer User Guide
- 1 AD Cert Delivery Booklet
- 1 Engineering Configuration Statement Book

<u>Box 3</u>

5 White Binders of Closed Work Orders (these contain parts certificates also)

<u>Box 4</u>

- 3 Wiring Manual Binders
- 2 Supplemental Maintenance Manuals (ATA 7-25, 26-56)

<u>Box 5</u>

- 2 Supplemental Maintenance Manuals (ATA 7-25, 26-56)
- 2 Flight Crew Operating Manuals (Vol 1, 2)
- 1 Airplane Flight manual

<u>Box 6</u>

5 Series A (1 ea), B (2 ea), C (2 ea) Engineering Documentation Binders

<u>Box 7</u>

- 4 Series A, B Engineering Documentation Binders
- 1 Grooming Guide
- 1 ICS 100/200 Iridium Phone Installation Manual

<u>Box 8</u>

- 2 Series C Engineering Documentation Binders
- 1 Completion Documentation Binder (7 56)
- 1 Flight Planning and Cruise Control Manual
- 1 Customer Aircraft Binder

<u>Box 9</u>

- 4 White Closed Work Order Binder
- 11 Envelopes of Closed Past Work Orders

1 Flight Planning and Cruise Control Manual

<u>Box 10</u>

- 1 Dispatch Deviation Guide
- 2 Standard Practices Manual Volume 1 and 2
- 1 Supplemental Illustrated Parts Binder
- 1 Series A Engineering Documentation Binder

<u>Box11</u>

- 2 Quick Reference Handbook Vol 1, 2
- 2 FMZ FMS Pilot Operating Manual
- 1 Primus II Radio Manual
- 1 CD-820 Cockpit Display Control User Manual
- 1 Primus 880 Radar Pilot Manual
- 1 FMS Training Program CD-ROM (in plastic box)
- 1 Cabin Handbook
- 1 Rockwell/Collins Aviation Glossary
- 1 LSZ-860 Lightning Sensor Pilot Guide
- 1 SATCOM 6000 User Guide
- 1 CPAS-3000 Data Loader Operator Guide
- 2 CES-G5000 Cabin Electrical System Operator Guide
- 1 AFIS Quick Reference Guide

<u>Box 12</u>

- 1 Package of Air Stair Step Covers
- 1 Set, Small Black/Gold Lamp Shades
- 1 Flight Attendant Oxygen Mask
- * Several Miscellaneous Interior Spare Parts and Pieces

<u>Box 13</u>

Miscellaneous : Interior Parts, Seat belts, Inserts, Cargo Net, Flashlights, Cutlery

Aircraft Log Books

- 2 Airframe Log book
- 2 Engine Log Books
- 1 APU Log Book
- 4 Battery Logs



Exhibit H

Global Express 5000, Serial Number 9192

Inspection Scope

Please see attached.

37

Certification required by Securities and Exchange Act of 1934 Rule 13a-14 as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002:

I, Vincent K. McMahon, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: May 2, 2013

By: /s/ Vincent K. McMahon

Vincent K. McMahon Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer

Certification required by Securities and Exchange Act of 1934 Rule 13a-14 as adopted pursuant to Section 302 of Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002:

I, George A. Barrios, certify that:

- 1. I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
 - a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
 - b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
 - c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
 - d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
 - a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
 - b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Dated: May 2, 2013

By: /s/ George A. Barrios

George A. Barrios Chief Financial Officer Certification of Chairman and CEO and CFO Pursuant to

18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

In connection with the quarterly report on Form 10-Q of World Wrestling Entertainment, Inc. (the "Company") for the quarter ended March 31, 2013 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the "Report"), Vincent K. McMahon as Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer of the Company and George A. Barrios as Chief Financial Officer of the Company, each hereby certifies, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, that, to the best of his or her knowledge:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 as amended; and
- (2) The information contained in the report fairly presents, in all material aspects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

By: /s/ Vincent K McMahon Vincent K. McMahon Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer

Dated: May 2, 2013

By:	/s/ George A. Barrios
	George A. Barrios
	Chief Financial Officer

Dated: May 2, 2013